



Formulation, implementation considerations, and first performance evaluation of algorithmic solutions – D4.1

Project Number:	ICT-2009-257385
Project Title:	Opportunistic networks and Cognitive Management Systems for Efficient Application Provision in the Future Internet - OneFIT
Document Type:	Deliverable

Contractual Date of Delivery:	31.05.2011
Actual Date of Delivery:	31.05.2011
Editors:	M.Bourdellès, S.Pega
Participants:	Please see the list of contributors
Workpackage:	WP4
Estimated Person Months:	32,95 PM
Nature:	PU ¹
Version:	42 nd version
Total Number of Pages:	157
File:	OneFIT_D4.1_20110531.doc

Abstract

This deliverable contains a first version of the algorithmic solutions for enabling opportunistic networks. The presented algorithms cover the full range of identified management tasks: suitability, creation, QoS control, reconfiguration and forced terminations. Preliminary evaluations complement the proposed algorithms. Implementation considerations towards the practicality of the considered algorithms are also included.

Keywords List

Opportunistic networks, algorithms, system requirements, technical challenges, opportunistic capacity extensions, opportunistic coverage extensions, infrastructure-less networks, traffic aggregation, mobile network operator, suitability determination, route selection, node selection, spectrum selection.

1

Dissemination level codes: **PU** = Public

PP = Restricted to other programme participants (including the Commission Services)

RE = Restricted to a group specified by the consortium (including the Commission Services)

CO = Confidential, only for members of the consortium (including the Commission Services)

Executive Summary

The OneFIT project [1] is a collaborative research project that aims to design and to validate opportunistic networks (ON) management. The proposed solutions will provide enhanced wireless service provision and extended access capabilities for the Future Internet, through higher resource utilization, lower costs, and efficient management.

The project derived from the fifth call for proposals of the 7th framework programme (FP7) of the European Commission for research and technological development.

The purpose of this document is to define and to describe algorithms, which are necessary to realise a OneFIT opportunistic network.

These algorithms are defined in compliance with the OneFIT Functional and System Architecture (WP2). The first part (chapter 2) of this document summarises the high-level functional model that captures the different technical challenges associated to the management of ONs, identifying the corresponding functional modules.

Chapter 3 is the core of the document. It contains the description of each algorithm identified to manage an opportunistic network. For each of these algorithms, it is recalled which of technical challenges are addressed. There is also a State of the art dedicated to each proposed solution. For each algorithm a description is provided and first results obtained through simulations are presented and analysed when available.

Finally, chapter 3 summarises the most relevant conclusions of the deliverable, reflecting the six first months of work on WP4.

Revision History

Revision	Date	Author(s)	Description
Template	22.12.2010	TCF	template of the D4.1.
Template review	02.02.2011	UPC TCF	Structure review
Pre Draft	03.03.2011	TCF,	Pre Draft - Contribution to section 2, and SOTA on Route Pattern selection in mesh network TCF algorithm description.
Pre Draft	22.03.2011	UNIS	Pre Draft – contributions to QoS and Spectrum aware routing techniques, Machine learning based knowledge acquisition on spectrum usage, Techniques for aggregation of spectrum bands.
V0.4	29.03.2011	M. Mustonen, H. Sarvanko, M. Matinmikko	Section 3.3. updated
V0.5	29.03.2011	ALUD	Section addition on "Algorithm on discovery of terminals"
V0.6	20.04.2011	UPRC	Section 3.1.6 – 3.3.6 "Mapping to CSCI-CMON Functional Entities"
V0.7	28.04.2011	LCI	Sections 3.10 and 3.11 added
V 0.8	29.04.2011	UPC	Section 2 updated Section 3.4 updated
V 0.9	29.04.2011	VTT	Section 3.4.5 updated
V 0.10	29.04.2011	UPRC	Sections 3.1 & 3.3 updated
V0.11	30.04.2011	TCF	Section 3.12 added
V0.12	30.04.2011	TCF	Section 3.5 updated Editorial changes
V0.13	26.05.2011	LCI	Sections 3.10 and 3.11 updated
v0.15	27.05.2011	VTT	Section 3.4.5 updated Creation of section 3.4.5 and 3.4.6
V0.16	27.05.2011	NTUK	Section 3.3 added
V0.17	27.5.2011	UNIS	Updates to sections 3.7, 3.8, 3.9 and 3.10
V0.18	31.05.2011	TCF	Algorithms re-organisation Creation of section 3.1 rationale for algorithm organisation

			Update of section 3.8
V0.19	01.06.2011	VTT	Section 3.2.6 updated
V0.20	01.06.2011	UPRC	Update of section 3.6
V0.21	03.06.2011	LCI	Update of LCI's algorithms description
V0.22	03.06.2011	VTT	Update of sections 3.3.5 and 3.3.6
V0.21	04.06.2011	TCF	Editorial changes.
V0.29	07.06.2011	TCF	Conclusion section. Versioning adapted to the automatic BSCW versioning.
V0.31	07.06.2011	VTT	Update of section 3.3.5 and 3.3.6
V0.32	07.06.2011	LCI	Updates in sections 3.11 and 3.14. Conclusions for LCI's algorithms added.
V0.33	07.06.2011	UNIS	Update of sections 3.4, 3.5, 3.9.4, 3.10, 3.13
V0.34	08.06.2011	ALUD	Update of sections 3.2.5, 3.2.6, 3.2.7
V0.35	08.06.2011	NTUK	Update of section 3.7.1, 3.7.5, 3.7.6
V0.36	09.06.2011	NTUK	Update of section 4 Conclusion
V0.38	09.06.2011	UNIS	Update of references
V0.39	09.06.2011	ALUD	Update of section 4 Conclusion
V0.40	09.06.2011	TCF	Update of section 3.9, conclusion and Editorial changes for the final version
V0.41	14.06.2011	UPC	Revision of the whole document
V0.42	15.06.2011	UPRC	Revision of the whole document

Contributors

First Name	Last Name	Affiliation	Email
Oriol	Sallent	UPC	sallent@tsc.upc.edu
Jordi	Pérez-Romero	UPC	jorperez@tsc.upc.edu
Faouzi	Bouali	UPC	faouzi.bouali@tsc.upc.edu
Ramon	Ferrús	UPC	ferrus@tsc.upc.edu
Ramon	Agustí	UPC	ramon@tsc.upc.edu
Marios	Logothetis	UPRC	mlogothe@unipi.gr
Andreas	Georgakopoulos	UPRC	andgeorg@unipi.gr
Vera	Stavroulaki	UPRC	<u>veras@unipi.gr</u>
Kostas	Tsagkaris	UPRC	<u>ktsagk@unipi.gr</u>
Panagiotis	Demestichas	UPRC	pdemest@unipi.gr
Yiouli	Kritikou	UPRC	kritikou@unipi.gr
Evangelia	Tzifa	UPRC	etzifa@unipi.gr
Vaggelis	Thomatos	UPRC	ethomat@unipi.gr
Aimilia	Bantouna	UPRC	abantoun@unipi.gr
Maria	Akezidou	UPRC	akezidou@unipi.gr
Louisa- Magdalene	Papadopoulou	UPRC	lpapadop@unipi.gr
Asimina	Sarli	UPRC	sarli.mina@gmail.com
Nikos	Koutsouris	UPRC	<u>nkouts@unipi.gr</u>
Michel	Bourdelles	TCF	Michel.bourdelles@fr.thalesgroup.com
Roberta	Fracchia	TCF	Roberta.fracchia@fr.thalesgroup.com
Stéphane	Pega	TCF	Stephane.pega@fr.thalesgroup.com
Milenko	Tosic	LCI	milenko.tosic@lacitadelleing.com
Miia	Mustonen	VTT	miia.mustonen@vtt.fi
Marja	Matinmikko	VTT	marja.matinmikko@vtt.fi
Heli	Sarvanko	VTT	heli.sarvanko@vtt.fi
Benoit	Lécroart	NTUK	Benoit.lecroart@nectech.fr
Christian	Mouton	NTUK	christian.mouton@nechtech.fr

Lanto	Rakotoharison	NTUK	lanto.rakotoharison@nechtech.fr
Seiamak	Vahid	UNIS	s.vahid@surrey.ac.uk
Haeyoung	Lee	UNIS	Haeyoung.lee@surrey.ac.uk
Shahin	Shariat	UNIS	s.shariat@surrey.ac.uk
Maryam	Riaz	UNIS	m.riaz@surrey.ac.uk
Rolf	Fuchs	ALUD	Rolf.Fuchs@alcatel-lucent.com
Jens	Gebert	ALUD	Jens.Gebert@alcatel-lucent.com

Table of Acronyms

Acronym	Meaning
ANDSF	Access Network Discovery and Selection Function
AODV	Ad hoc On-Demand Distance Vector routing protocol
AP	Access Point
BS	Base Station
BSCW	Basic Support for Cooperative Work (Tool)
C4MS	Control Channels for the Cooperation of the Cognitive Management Systems
сс	Component Carrier
CCR	Cognitive Control Radio
CMON	Cognitive Management system for the Opportunistic Network
СРС	Cognitive Pilot Channel
CPE	Customer Premises Equipment
CR	Cognitive Radio
CSI	Channel State Information
CSCI	Cognitive management System for the Coordination of the Infrastructure
DOFDM	Discontiguous OFDM
DYMO	Dynamic Manet On-Demand Routing
GRP	Geographic Routing Protocol
но	HandOver
DSA	Dynamic Spectrum Access
DSM	Dynamic Spectrum Manager
DSSS	Direct Sequence Spread Spectrum
E3	End-to-End Efficiency
EC	European Commission
ECN	Explicit Congestion Notification
FP7	7 th Framework Programme
GA	General Assembly
НО	HandOver
ISM	Industrial, Scientific and Medical

JRRM	Joint Radio Resource Management
LCS	Least Channel Switching
LTE	Long Term Evolution
MANET	Mobile Ad-Hoc Network
MBF	Membership Function
MPR	Multipoint Relay
MSA	Maximum Satisfaction Algorithm
OFDM	Orthogonal Frequency Division Multiplexing
OFDMA	Orthogonal Frequency Division Multiple Access
OLSR	Optimized Link State Routing protocol
ON	Opportunistic Network
OneFIT	Opportunistic networks and Cognitive Management Systems for Efficient Application Provision in the Future Internet
PDF	Probability Density Function
POMDP	Partially Observable Markov Decision Process
QoS	Quality of Service
РС	Project Coordinator
PMT	Project Management Team
PU	Primary User
RAN	Radio Access Network
RAT	Radio Access Technology
REM	Radio Environment Map
RL	Reinforcement Learning
RRS	Reconfigurable Radio Systems
SAR	Segment Assignment Request
STREP	Specific Targeted Research Projects
SNR	Signal to Noise Ratio
SU	Secondary User
тм	Technical Manager
TVWS	TV White Space
UE	User Equipment

WP	Work Package
WMN	Wireless Mesh Network

Table of Contents

1.	Introduction17			
2.	High-l	h-level functional model19		
3.	Algori	Algorithms description		
3.1	Overview			
3.2	Algorithm on discovery of terminals supporting opportunistic networking			
	3.2.1	Technical challenge addressed	22	
	3.2.2	Rationale	22	
	3.2.3	Use cases mapping	23	
	3.2.4	State Of The Art	23	
	3.2.5	Algorithm description	23	
	3.2.6	Algorithm evaluation	24	
	3.2.7	Requirements on the C4MS protocol definition & technical challenges	25	
3.3	Spec	trum opportunity identification and selection	25	
	3.3.1	Technical challenge addressed	25	
	3.3.2	Rationale	26	
	3.3.3	Use cases mapping	27	
	3.3.4	State Of The Art	27	
	3.3.5	Description of modular decision flow based approach	30	
	3.3.6	Implementation considerations for modular decision flow based approach	35	
	3.3.7	Evaluation of modular decision flow based approach	36	
	3.3.8	Fittingness factor based algorithm description	37	
	3.3.9	Fittingness factor based algorithm implementation considerations	42	
	3.3.10	Fittingness factor based algorithm evaluation	45	
	3.3.11	Requirements on the C4MS protocol definition & technical challenges	49	
3.4	Macl	hine Learning based Knowledge Acquisition on Spectrum Usage	50	
	3.4.1	Technical challenge addressed	50	
	3.4.2	Rationale	50	
	3.4.3	Use cases mapping	50	
	3.4.4	State Of The Art	50	
	3.4.5	Algorithm description	51	
	3.4.6	Implementation considerations	52	
	3.4.7	Algorithm evaluation	53	
	3.4.8	Requirements on the C4MS protocol definition & technical challenges	53	
3.5	Tech	niques for Aggregation of Available Spectrum Bands/Fragments	53	
	3.5.1	Technical challenge addressed	53	
	3.5.2	Rationale	53	
	3.5.3	Use cases mapping	53	
	3.5.4	State Of The Art	54	
	3.5.5	Algorithm description	55	
	3.5.6	Implementation considerations	55	
	3.5.7	Algorithm evaluation	56	
	3.5.8	Requirements on the C4MS protocol definition & technical challenges	57	

3.6	Algo	rithm on knowledge-based suitability determination	57
	3.6.1	Technical challenge addressed	57
	3.6.2	Rationale	57
	3.6.3	Use cases mapping	58
	3.6.4	State Of The Art	58
	3.6.5	Algorithm description	58
	3.6.6	Implementation considerations	59
	3.6.7	Algorithm evaluation	60
	3.6.8	Requirements on the C4MS protocol definition & technical challenges	69
3.7	UE-t	o-UE Trusted Direct Path	70
	3.7.1	Technical challenge addressed	70
	3.7.2	Rationale	70
	3.7.3	Use cases mapping	70
	3.7.4	State Of The Art	71
	3.7.5	Algorithm description	71
	3.7.6	Algorithm evaluation	72
3.8	Algo	rithm on selection of nodes and routes	73
	3.8.1	Technical challenge addressed	73
	3.8.2	Rationale	73
	3.8.3	Use cases mapping	73
	3.8.4	State Of The Art	73
	3.8.5	Algorithm description	73
	3.8.6	Implementation considerations	76
	3.8.7	Algorithm evaluation	78
	3.8.8	Requirements on the C4MS protocol definition & technical challenges	80
3.9	Rout	e pattern selection in ad hoc network	81
	3.9.1	Technical challenge addressed	81
	3.9.2	Rationale	81
	3.9.3	Use cases mapping	81
	3.9.4	State Of The Art	81
	3.9.5	Algorithm description	82
	3.9.6	Implementation considerations	83
	3.9.7	Algorithm evaluation	84
	3.9.8	Requirements on the C4MS protocol definition & technical challenges	85
3.10	QoS	and Spectrum – aware Routing Techniques	85
	3.10.1	Technical challenge addressed	85
	3.10.2	Rationale	85
	3.10.3	Use cases mapping	85
	3.10.4	State Of The Art	86
	3.10.5	Algorithm description	92
	3.10.6	Implementation considerations	94
	3.10.7	Algorithm evaluation	96
	3.10.8	Requirements on the C4MS protocol definition & technical challenges	97
3.11	Appl	ication cognitive multi-path routing in wireless mesh networks	97
	3.11.1	Technical challenge addressed	97
	3.11.2	Rationale	97

	3.11.3	Use cases mapping	97
	3.11.4	State Of The Art	97
	3.11.5	Algorithm description	98
	3.11.6	Implementation considerations	100
	3.11.7	Algorithm evaluation	101
	3.11.8	Requirements on the C4MS protocol definition & technical challenges	102
3.12	Multi-flo	w routes co-determination	102
	3.12.1	Technical challenge addressed	103
	3.12.2	Rationale	103
	3.12.3	Use cases mapping	
	3.12.4	State Of The Art	103
	3.12.5	Algorithm description	104
	3.12.6	Implementation considerations	111
	3.12.7	Algorithm evaluation	111
	3.12.8	Requirements on the C4MS protocol definition & technical challenges	112
3.13	Techniqu	ues for Network Reconfiguration – topology Design	112
	3.13.1	Technical challenge addressed	112
	3.13.2	Rationale	112
	3.13.3	Use cases mapping	112
	3.13.4	State Of The Art	113
	3.13.5	Algorithm description	114
	3.13.6	Implementation considerations	116
	3.13.7	Algorithm evaluation	118
	3.13.8	Requirements on the C4MS protocol definition & technical challenges	118
3.14 delive	Content ery118	conditioning and distributed storage virtualization/aggregation for context drive	n media
	3.14.1	Technical challenge addressed	118
	3.14.2	Rationale	118
	3.14.3	Use cases mapping	119
	3.14.4	State Of The Art	119
	3.14.5	Algorithm description	119
	3.14.6	Implementation considerations	124
	3.14.7	Algorithm evaluation	124
	3.14.8	Requirements on the C4MS protocol definition & technical challenges	127
4.	Conclusio	DNS	129
5.	Referenc	es	133

List of Figures

Figure 1: Sequential view of the ON management and decision making process	. 20
Figure 2: Functionalities along the ON life cycle	. 21
Figure 3: Traditional discovery procedure using probes	. 24
Figure 4: Infrastructure supported discovery	. 24
Figure 5: Selection of the spectrum band for the creation of an ON and the necessary input	. 25
Figure 6: Framework for selecting one or more channels for ONs usage	. 32
Figure 7: Formulation of three parameter combinations	. 33
Figure 8: Decision making on the method used to obtain knowledge on the operational environme	ent.
Figure 0: Algorithm manning to CSCI and CMON [2]	. 34
Figure 9. Algorithm mapping to CSCI and CMON [5]	. 50 20
Figure 10. Example: spectrum pool formation to detect unknown bandwidth signals	. 20 20
Figure 12: Manning of Spectrum Selection and Spectrum Opportunity identification in the Ope	. 59
Figure 12: Mapping of spectrum selection and spectrum opportunity identification in the One Functional Architecture	. 43
Figure 13: Detailed view of the allocation of the Spectrum Selection within the CSCI/CM functionalities in the centralised case	ION . 43
Figure 14: Detailed view of the allocation of the Spectrum Selection within the CSCI/CM functionalities in the decentralised case	10N . 44
Figure 15: Daily pool interference patterns	. 46
Figure 16: Time evolution of fittingness factors of the first link (a) High Traffic load ($\lambda_1 T_{req1}$ =10Erla (b) Low Traffic load ($\lambda_1 T_{req,1}$ =0.1Erlang)	ang) . 47
Figure 17: Time evolution of fittingness factors for the second link (a) High Traffic $(\lambda_2 T_{req,2}=10 Erlang)$ (b) Low Traffic load $(\lambda_2 T_{req,2}=0.1 Erlang)$	oad . 47
Figure 18: Link dissatisfaction of the second link	. 48
Figure 19: M-P-D-E cycle for spectrum reallocation	. 51
Figure 20: Machine Learning algorithm on Spectrum Usage in OneFIT Functional Architecture	. 52
Figure 21: Placement of Machine Learning algorithm in OneFIT high level functional model	. 52
Figure 22: Aggregated spectrum allocation algorithm placement in OneFIT Functional Architecture	2 55
Figure 23: Aggregated spectrum allocation algorithm placement in OneFIT high level function model	onal . 56
Figure 24: Comparison of performance of spectrum aggregation algorithms	. 57
Figure 25: Outline of the algorithm	. 58
Figure 26: Components of the Agent-based Approach	. 59
Figure 27: CSCI Functional Blocks	. 60
Figure 28: Considered Scenarios	. 61
Figure 29: Considered area Case 1 (Uniform Distribution)	. 62
Figure 30: Average. End to End Delay per Node vs Application type for (a) AODV (b) OLSR (c) C routing protocol.	GRP . 65
Figure 31: Average Packet Loss per Node vs Application type for (a) AODV (b) OLSR (c) GRP rout protocol	ting . 67

Figure 32: Average Downlink Throughput per Node vs Application type for (a) AODV (b) OLSR (a routing protocol	c) GRP 68
Figure 33: Scenario 3: Operator-governed cost-efficient localized application/service/co	ontent
provision scenario	71
Figure 34: UE-to-UE Trusted Direct Path	72
Figure 35: Opportunistic node selection algorithmic approach	74
Figure 36: Source and Destination with intermediate nodes and the Capacity of the links	75
Figure 37: Directed-graph of an ON, illustrating ON nodes (N1-N7), BSs (N8-N9), super source super destination (N10), links, capacities of each link	≗ (N0), 76
Figure 38: Flowchart of the proposed Algorithm	77
Figure 39: Directed-graph of an ON after the result of the algorithm, illustrating actual flows (y of each link and max flow of the ON	ellow) 77
Figure 40: CMON functional blocks	78
Figure 41: Estimated delivery latency	79
Figure 42: Estimated number of aborted data packets	79
Figure 43: Estimated ON lifetime	80
Figure 44: Overhead ratio of replicated messages circulated in the ON	80
Figure 45: Inputs for Route selection algorithm	82
Figure 46: Mapping of routing pattern selection in the OneFIT Functional Architecture	83
Figure 47: Detailed view of routing pattern selection	84
Figure 48: Simulation Protocol stack overview	84
Figure 49: Taxonomy of the QoS routing protocols	86
Figure 50: Taxonomy of spectrum aware routing protocols	88
Figure 51: Depiction of the Spectrum opportunity in a layered graph	93
Figure 52: Routes within the layer of SOPs	94
Figure 53: Placement of the routing algorithm in OneFIT Functional Architecture	95
Figure 54: Placement of the routing algorithm & components in OneFIT Functional Model	96
Figure 55: Multipath routing engine	99
Figure 56: Algorithm placement in OneFIT high level functional model	100
Figure 57: Mapping to CMON and CSCI functional entities	101
Figure 58: Network coding principle from the butterfly topology	104
Figure 59: Network coding principle from the 2 sides flows relay topology	104
Figure 60: Routing path application example	104
Figure 61: Comparison between a classical routing and a routing based NC	105
Figure 62: Modifications to be applied to go from Routing X to Routing based NC	105
Figure 63: Step 1	106
Figure 64: Step 2	107
Figure 65: Step 3	107
Figure 66: Step 4	108
Figure 67: Ingress and egress delegated nodes	109
Figure 68: Multi paths optimization determination	109
Figure 69:2 bi-directional flows with 4 relay nodes with standard routing and network based r	outing 109

Figure 70: MTopo messages go through within the network110
Figure 71: First step of memorization after receipt of the mTopos messages from both sides for each node
Figure 72: The relay nodes close to the in/ingress nodes are the last to receive the MTopo messages, all the other are ready to decode the data they encode, from MEstab message from e/egress nodes
Figure 73: Nominal situation, all nodes coding and decoding packets received
Figure 74: Taxonomy of topology control protocols 113
Figure 75: Placement of the TC algorithm & components in OneFIT Functional Model 117
Figure 76: Placement of the TC algorithm in OneFIT Functional Architecture
Figure 77: Algorithm for contextual backhaul storage aggregation
Figure 78: Algorithm placement in OneFIT high level functional model
Figure 79: Algorithm placement in OneFIT functional architecture
Figure 80: Topology of wireless mesh network used for the experiment
Figure 81: Average delivery tree length and power consumption are two opposed optimisation criteria
Figure 82: Impact of the increasing storage capacity of the APs in terms of ADTL and consumed power metrics

List of Tables

Table 1. Rule base for fuzzy decision making	. 35
Table 2. Pool usage distribution for traffic=1Erlang	. 48
Table 3. General parameters of the simulation enviroment	. 61
Table 4. Traffic Input Parameters	. 62
Table 5. Number of out of range terminal nodes per phase	. 63
Table 6. QoS requirements per application type	. 64

1. Introduction

OneFIT (Opportunistic networks and Cognitive Management Systems for Efficient Application Provision in the Future Internet) is a FP7 STREP Project aiming to design, develop and validate the concept of applying opportunistic networks and respective cognitive management systems for efficient application/service/content provisioning in the Future Internet.

Opportunistic Networks (ONs) are temporary, localised network segments that are created under certain circumstances. In the OneFIT vision, ONs are always governed by the radio access network (RAN) operator (which provides the resources, the policies and the knowledge – profiles, context, etc.), so they can be considered as coordinated extensions of the infrastructure network. ONs comprise both nodes of the infrastructure and infrastructureless devices. In previous deliverable D2.1 [2] five scenarios of applicability of ONs were identified, namely "Opportunistic Coverage Extension", "Opportunistic Capacity Extension", "Infrastructure supported opportunistic ad-hoc networking ", "Opportunistic Traffic Aggregation in the RAN" and "Opportunistic Traffic Aggregation in the Backhaul". For each scenario different use cases were listed in which the ON concept can bring benefits to the different actors in the wireless networks arena.

Starting from the characteristics and needs related to the identified scenarios, a set of system requirements and technical challenges associated to the different stages in the management of an ON were also derived in D2.1 [2], from which the definition of the OneFIT functional and system architecture was developed in deliverable D2.2 [3]. Particular focus was given to the two most relevant building blocks of the architecture, which are the Cognitive management System for the Coordination of the infrastructure (CSCI) and the Cognitive Management system for the Opportunistic Network (CMON), since they include most of the functionalities to manage the ONs in their different stages.

The Control Channels for Coordination of Cognitive Management Systems (C4MS) constitute another key element for the operation of the ONs by enabling the delivery of guidance/assistance information from infrastructure towards the ONs and providing means for their management. C4MS concept was developed in deliverable D3.1 [4].

In the framework of the above precedents, this document is the first deliverable of the work package 4, whose main objectives are to conceptualize, formulate, develop and evaluate algorithmic solutions for the CMON and CSCI entities, in order to enable them to accomplish the different management tasks associated to the ONs. Proposed solutions need to be synchronized with the C4MS in order to pose requirements for the interface design, as well as fully exploit the information that C4MS carries. With these objectives in mind, the D4.1 deliverable will address mainly the following points:

- The identification of the main items on the specific requirements related to the creation, maintenance and termination of the opportunistic networks.
- The proposal of algorithmic solutions to solve these identified items.
- Preliminary evaluations of the performance achieved by the proposed solutions in the context of the considered scenarios
- First consistency evaluation in relation to the C4MS interface definition in deliverable D3.1 [4], through the identification of those information elements to be delivered through C4MS.

The rest of the document is organised as follows. Chapter 2 summarises the high-level functional model that captures the different technical challenges associated to the management of ONs. Based on this functional model, Chapter 3 contains the description of each identified algorithm to manage an opportunistic network. Each algorithm is associated to a number of technical challenges in the management of the ONs and the corresponding mapping to the use cases and scenarios identified in Deliverable D2.1 is provided. After the presentation of the state of the art associated to each

algorithmic solution, the corresponding algorithms are described including the associated considerations on implementation. The performance evaluation plans are presented and, when available, initial results are given. Finally, the requirements for global consistency associated with C4MS are listed. Conclusions of the deliverable are summarised in Chapter 4.

2. High-level functional model

This chapter derives the functional model associated to an ON that will serve as a framework for the different algorithms presented in Chapter 3.

Due to the feature of being operator-governed, the life cycle of an ON comprises the following phases: (1) Suitability determination, where the operator assesses the convenience of setting up a new ON according to the triggering situation, previous knowledge, policies, profiles, etc., (2) Creation, which includes the selection of the optimal, feasible configuration (i.e. selection of the participant nodes, the spectrum and the routing pattern) for the new ON, (3) Maintenance, which involves monitoring and controlling the QoS of the data flows involved in the ON, as well as performing the appropriate corrective actions when needed and (4) Termination, when the motivations for the creation of the ON disappear or the ON can no longer provide the required QoS and, therefore, the operator will provide the mechanisms to handle the handovers and to keep applications alive if it is possible. The sequential view of the ON management and decision making process is summarized in Figure 1. A more detailed description of the main management stages in the ON life cycle is provided in the following:

- 1) Suitability determination: Based on the observed radio environment and some established criteria, this stage will decide the time and place where it is suitable to set-up an ON. The suitability assessment is the result of a rough feasibility analysis in order to keep complexity moderate. The suitability determination analysis will be initiated by a suitability determination trigger. Typically, this will be a pre-established criterion. This functionality will require acquiring the pertinent inputs from context awareness and dynamically detecting when the criterion is met. Once the trigger is activated, the following functionalities are identified:
 - a) Identification of potential nodes. In order to devise which nodes may form the ON, there is the need to include discovery procedures leading to the identification of candidate nodes with certain associated characteristics (capabilities, location, etc.).
 - b) Identification of potential radio paths. Based on identified potential nodes, it is important to derive the proper routes across the nodes forming the ON. There is the need to introduce mechanisms leading to the identification of spectrum opportunities that also ensure that the resulting interference conditions are acceptable.
 - c) Assessment of potential gains. Based on the potential nodes and radio paths specific metrics to quantify the gain that can be achieved by the ON will be computed.
- 2) Creation: The suitability stage will provide one or several possible configurations for an ON, whose feasibility and potential gains have been roughly estimated. With these positive expectations, the creation stage will perform a detailed analysis (thus probably requiring additional context awareness and/or more accurate estimations related to diverse aspects of the radio environment). Therefore, the same functionalities as for the suitability determination stage are identified, although the specific algorithmic solutions are envisaged to be different. The creation stage will eventually take the decision on whether to set-up an ON or not. In positive case, all the necessary procedures and associated signaling will be triggered.
- 3) Maintenance & Termination: The ON will be dynamic in nature during all its operational lifetime. Capabilities for the ON reconfiguration will provide the necessary adaptability to changing conditions. Correspondingly, this stage comprises the following elements:
 - a) Monitoring. This will dynamically acquire all the relevant information that may influence decision making processes around the ON (i.e. Monitoring module will feed Reconfiguration decisions module). Relevant changes include changes in nodes,

spectrum, finalisation of an application, changes in the gains achieved with the ON, etc. The observation of the finalisation of end-users' applications will lead to a termination decision and the corresponding signaling will be triggered in order to release the resources used by the ON.



Figure 1: Sequential view of the ON management and decision making process

 b) Reconfiguration decisions. This will decide on all the appropriate changes at the ON configuration in order to achieve the most efficient operation of the ON. Reconfiguration decisions will be supported by other functionalities like discovery procedures for the identification of new nodes, identification of spectrum opportunities, etc. Reconfiguration decisions will be executed using the procedures and associated signaling specified in the system.

c) Handover to infrastructure decisions. If a termination decision has already been made (e.g. assessment that the gains achieved with the ON are inadequate, forced termination due to inability to maintain the ON with the desired QoS, etc.) but there are on-going services that are expected to survive ON termination, handover decisions are needed to properly transfer on-going services via the network infrastructure (e.g., selection of infrastructure nodes, selection of the services to be handled, modification of QoS settings, etc.).

It is worth noting that the core functionalities to be undertaken along the ON life cycle are related to (1) Nodes (i.e. who is around the ON), (2) Radio paths (i.e. what communications means can be considered and how to establish communications around the ON) and (3) Assessment of gains (i.e. where and when the observed conditions advise to be supported by means of an ON). Clearly, while keeping some degree of commonalities, the specific algorithmic component to be considered for each of these core functionalities at the different ON management stages is expected to be different. This is illustrated in Figure 2.



Figure 2: Functionalities along the ON life cycle

3. Algorithms description

3.1 Overview

This chapter describes the algorithms to be developed and implemented. The purpose of these algorithms is to answer to the different technical challenges of the different stages of the ON lifecycle identified in chapter 2. To be consistent, while some of these algorithms are related to several system functions identified in the functional model, the organisation of the algorithms in this section considers the main addressed function. The list of algorithms is given below:

Suitability determination

- 1. Discovery of terminals supporting opportunistic networks
- 2. Spectrum opportunity identification and selection
- 3. Machine learning based knowldege acquisition on spectrum usage
- 4. Techniques for aggregation of available spectrum bands/fragments
- 5. Knowledge based suitability determination
- 6. UE to UE Trusted direct path

Creation

- 7. Selection of nodes and routes
- 8. Route pattern selection in ad hoc network
- 9. QoS and Spectrum aware routing techniques
- 10. Application cognitive multipath routing in wireless network

<u>Maintenance</u>

- 11. Multi-flow routes co-determination
- 12. Techniques for network reconfiguration topology design
- 13. Content conditioning and distributed storage virtualization/aggregation for context driven media delivery

It has to be noticed that there is no specific algorithm related to the "ON Termination" function, but the associated procedures are implicitly included in the other algorithms. Other algorithms related to the "ON Termination" function would be defined later, if it is identified that this function requires specific behaviours, which are separated from the "ON maintenance" function.

3.2 Algorithm on discovery of terminals supporting opportunistic networking

3.2.1 Technical challenge addressed

This algorithm focuses on the technical challenge to efficiently discover candidate terminals in a given geographical area, which are supporting opportunistic networking.

3.2.2 Rationale

Opportunistic networks can comprise network elements of the infrastructure as well as terminals.

The focus of this algorithm is to improve the candidate node discovery procedure of terminals. Investigations on improving discovery procedures of infrastructure elements are not evaluated because the network elements of the infrastructure have already established a relationship with each other during the node start-up procedure.

An efficient discovery of candidate nodes is required in order to have an efficient creation and maintenance of the opportunistic networks.

3.2.3 Use cases mapping

Traditional discovery procedures need to be extended with information if a node is supporting opportunistic networking for the scenario 1 "Opportunistic coverage extension".

Further improvements to the discovery procedure can be made by providing guidance from the infrastructure, e.g. about other terminals in the vicinity, their location and supported/active frequencies. Such an improved procedure is relevant for scenario 2 "Opportunistic capacity extension", scenario 3 "Infrastructure supported ad-hoc networking" as well as scenario 4 "opportunistic traffic aggregation in the radio access network".

3.2.4 State Of The Art

Two types of procedures are typically used for the discovery:

a) Discovery procedure using broadcasting

The most common discovery procedure is that one node (e.g. a base station, a WLAN Access Point or a terminal in an ad-hoc network) sends out broadcast information while other nodes are listening on such information.

Dependent on the radio access technology, different methods are used to broadcast information:

- Beacons are used e.g. in 802.11 WiFi networks [5] to periodically send out information like Service Set Identifier (SSID), timestamp, supported data rates and capability information. Beacons are sent out by access points as well as typically by at least one node in an ad-hoc network.
- Broadcast messages are used by base stations (e.g. GSM, UMTS, LTE) to provide cell-related information to all users in a cell.

b) Discovery procedure using probing

A node (e.g. a terminal) sends out a discovery-request (e.g. probe-request in 802.11) and waits for a discovery-answer (e.g. probe-response in 802.11). Such a discovery response typically contains information like capability information and supported data rates.

3.2.5 Algorithm description

To improve the terminal discovery procedure, additional information shall be provided by extending existing discovery messages (broadcast/beacons/probes) and/or to provide it via an existing link from the infrastructure.

The following cases can be distinguished:

- a) Reuse of existing discovery procedures (reference case)
- b) Extend existing beacons/probes with information if opportunistic networking is supported
- c) Extend existing beacons/probes with information if opportunistic networking is supported as well as further information or restrictions, e.g. with which operator opportunistic networking is supported
- d) In addition to the previous procedures, further information is provided by the infrastructure, e.g. on which RAT and frequencies to scan first.

Figure 3 shows a discovery procedure using probes in the example for scenario 1 "opportunistic coverage extension" where UE1 is out of coverage of the infrastructure. In such a scenario, no

guidance can be provided by the infrastructure but the probe message can be extended with information on what kind of opportunistic network is intended to be created.



Figure 3: Traditional discovery procedure using probes

Figure 4 shows a discovery procedure which is guided by the infrastructure. In this example, UE#1 is instructed via C4MS to send out probes on a given RAT and frequency while UE#2 is instructed to listen on probes on the same RAT and frequency. Both UEs report the results back to the infrastructure so that the infrastructure can make further decisions for the creation of an opportunistic network.



Figure 4: Infrastructure supported discovery

3.2.6 Algorithm evaluation

3.2.6.1 Evaluation Environment description

For the evaluation of this algorithm, three different methods are under implementation or investigation.

a. Analytical evaluation: In a first step, a theoretical analysis is made on how much information needs to be exchanged. This includes an analysis on the number of messages to be exchanged and the typical number of bytes for these messages.

- b. Simulation: A comparison of the different algorithm options by using a simulation is under development. For this evaluation, the Opportunistic Network Environment (ONE) simulator [6] is used as base. The ONE Simulator allows to simulate when moving terminals are in a range that they can discover each other and to simulate when the discovery procedure is active or when the discovery procedure is switched off in order to save energy.
- c. Validation: In cooperation with WP5, it is intended to validate these algorithms also in a prototype.

3.2.7 Requirements on the C4MS protocol definition & technical challenges

The infrastructure shall be able to retrieve discovery information from a terminal. If not already active, the terminal may have to activate discovery procedures (e.g. probing) for this procedure.

3.3 Spectrum opportunity identification and selection

3.3.1 Technical challenge addressed

Spectrum is one of the key resources in the creation of an ON. The suitability of a spectrum band for the creation of an ON can be measured with many different criteria. Some bands may be strictly restricted of such use e.g. based on policies or the node capabilities. There are also characteristics that may make some spectrum band more suitable for the creation of an ON than others. These characteristics may be related e.g. to the other services existing on the frequency band. The selection of the frequency band for the creation of an ON from a set of bands is illustrated in Figure 5 and further elaborated below.



Figure 5: Selection of the spectrum band for the creation of an ON and the necessary input.

A set of bands **X** consists of all possible bands that can be used for creating an ON. Restrictions to the set of bands come from policies which determine the allowed frequency bands. In addition, this set is restricted to the bands that nodes are able to utilize. Depending on the approach, the initial set of bands can include all the bands that are supported by all the nodes that have indicated to be available for the creation of an ON or only the bands that are supported by the node selected for the creation of an ON. This naturally depends on the order in which the selection is made, whether the nodes or the spectrum band is selected first. The selection of the nodes before the spectrum band reduces the amount of spectrum that needs to be checked for the availability and can reduce the delay significantly especially in the case that the number of nodes available for the creation of an ON is high and the supported frequencies diverse. On the other hand, in the worst case it can lead to a situation where none of the bands supported by the nodes selected for the creation of an ON is available and the node selection procedure has to be initiated again. Also the spectrum band can be used as one of the criteria for selecting the most suitable nodes for the creation of an ON and by doing this improving the throughput of the ON.

From the set of bands **X**, a subset **X**_i is selected based on the availability of the bands. The method used for checking the availability of the channel – cognitive control channel, local/global data base or spectrum sensing – is mandated by the policies on the different bands. At this stage there can be several bands on which the availability needs to be checked and methods for different bands can vary. Also a combination of the methods can be used e.g. cognitive control channel can be used for

transmitting data from a data base or spectrum sensing results. In case spectrum sensing is used, the selection of the most suitable sensing method based on the operational SNR, available time, the amount of a priori information and required detection probability can be made using an algorithm further described in Section 3.3.5.1. In case spectrum sensing results are gathered from several nodes in the vicinity, by combining these results additional information can be obtained on how reliable the information on the availability is on different bands.

From the available bands, the spectrum band for the creation of the ON is selected. The selection may be influenced by factors such as channel idle time prediction based on history information, policies and channel conditions. Channel prediction is done by using channel occupancy information from the past time periods. This history information about channel usage can be obtained e.g. from local database and gathered by sensing nodes that sense the spectrum. The period over which the history information is gathered may vary significantly e.g. over one week or couple of seconds. Channel prediction can be considered as a form of learning which gives an approximation of the length of the idle time in the vacant channel. This approximation can be used as a criterion for selecting the most suitable spectrum band for the creation of an ON. The longer the idle period, the less channel changes need to be performed during the lifetime of an ON. Channel changes introduce additional delay and control signalling at the ON and may result to a decreased QoS experience of the user or even a break in the delivered service in case new spectrum band is not immediately available.

There are also other factors than the length of the idle period that may cause operator to favour some bands over the others. Operators may have and update a preference list of the bands and place priority based on e.g. the price of the usage. One simple example would be to use own bands whenever available. Also this list may be updated based on learning from the past experience.

Policies also influence the decision on the most suitable band for the creation of an ON. Policies mandate e.g. the allowed transmission power, time and bandwidth on different spectrum bands and by doing this make some bands more appealing candidates for the creation of an ON than others. Policies may also indicate how often a channel should be sensed to avoid excess interference to the existing services. In principle, the period after which the spectrum needs to be sensed again depends on the existing services on that band and their interference tolerance time. Additionally, the operational SNR on different bands may play role in the selection of the most favourable spectrum band for the creation of an ON.

Under the above framework, this chapter presents some algorithms to address the spectrum opportunity identification and selection in the context of the ON formations. For that purpose, after stressing the mapping of this functionality with the scenario/use cases defined in deliverable D2.1 [2] and with the ON management stages presented in section 2, this chapter will present first in section 3.3.5 an algorithm based on a modular decision flow to select the adequate spectrum band as well as the spectrum sensing technique to enable the spectrum opportunity identification, and then in section 3.3.8 an algorithm for spectrum selection based on the fittingness factor concept.

3.3.2 Rationale

Based on the OneFIT concept, ONs are created in an infrastructure-less manner under the supervision of the operator with the main objective of ensuring application provisioning with an acceptable QoS level in the different scenarios identified in D2.1. Within the lifecycle of an ON, the technical challenge of spectrum opportunity identification and spectrum selection is necessary in the identification and selection of potential radio paths to establish the ON, as well as in the assessment of gains that can be achieved by the ON in accordance with the selected spectrum for each path.

More in detail, and focusing on the lifecycle that was presented in Figure 1, it is considered that the spectrum opportunity identification will be used in the suitability determination stage to check the availability of spectrum to enable the ON formation, while the specific spectrum selection will be made in the ON creation. Similarly, during the maintenance stage spectrum opportunity

identification and spectrum selection will be executed to decide on possible reconfigurations of the ON.

3.3.3 Use cases mapping

The technical challenge of spectrum opportunity identification and spectrum selection is relevant to all the use cases identified in the scenarios of D2.1 [2], in which a spectrum needs to be selected to set-up the different links of an opportunistic network.

3.3.4 State Of The Art

In the context of Cognitive Radio (CR), Spectrum Selection refers to the functionality intended to choose the most adequate spectrum band to carry out a CR transmission. This selection should be made based on the characteristics of the channel in terms of e.g. the capacity that can be obtained by CR users, the CR user requirements and also taking into consideration the maximum interference that can be tolerated by other receivers. Interference considerations affect to other CR users and also to primary users in the particular case where CR addresses spectrum sharing between primary and secondary users in a Dynamic Spectrum Access (DSA) context. Spectrum selection process has to be executed either when a given CR transmission needs to be started or as part of the more general spectrum mobility procedures, in which an ongoing communication needs to be transferred to another channel (i.e. a spectrum handover procedure) due to e.g. the fact that the current channel becomes unavailable.

Spectrum selection functionality should be executed taking as input the frequency bands that are available for establishing a CR communication. These bands should be obtained by the Spectrum Opportunity Identification functionality. Following the classical cognition cycle defined by J. Mitola in [7] to enable the interaction with the environment and the corresponding adaptation of a CR system, Spectrum Opportunity Identification functionality can be understood as part of the "observation" stage in which the CR system achieves the necessary awareness level on its environment to make the appropriate decisions. The resulting "spectrum awareness" targeted by the Spectrum Opportunity Identification consists then in identifying the available spectrum bands and associated features that will allow evaluating the necessary elements for the spectrum selection, namely achievable capacity and generated interference.

From an initial perspective, spectrum awareness can be achieved by spectrum sensing mechanisms. A lot of different spectrum sensing techniques have been studied in the last years, such as the energy detector, which does not include any specific knowledge about the primary signal to be detected, the matched filter detection, which requires the knowledge of the specific primary signal formats, or the cyclostationarity feature detection. Also the possibility of combining sensing measurements from different sensors through appropriate fusion schemes has been considered in the so-called cooperative sensing. Surveys of different spectrum techniques can be found in references such as [8][9][10].

From a more general perspective, there has been a recent trend towards improving the awareness level of CR systems by strengthening their observation sub-systems beyond what can be obtained only by sensing techniques. Specifically, there has been an interest in recording, storing and accessing new relevant information about the external environment. For instance, Radio Environment Maps (REMs) have been proposed as new information sources that can assist cognitive operation by considering multi-domain environmental information [11][12][13]. REM is envisioned as an integrated space-time-frequency database consisting of multi-domain information, such as geographical features, available services, spectral regulations, locations and activities of radios, relevant policies, and experiences. By adequate query/answer procedures through control channels CR nodes can access to the REMs and receive the needed information to make their decisions.

The increase in the cognitive awareness level retained in the REM, particularly with respect to the temporal behavior of the different channels, can make the cognitive operation much more efficient.

In this respect, spectrum management tasks such as spectrum decision and spectrum mobility can substantially benefit from the knowledge stored in the REM. In particular, in [14] a set of statistics to capture temporal evolution of spectrum bands is proposed and the possibility to exploit them in the spectrum selection for a scenario with primary and secondary users is analysed. These statistics include not only the more intuitive elements such as averages of activity/inactivity periods and duty cycles, but also more advanced statistics to capture correlation structures in the temporal/frequency domain. In fact, recent measurement campaigns [15] have revealed that primary channel vacancy durations are not independently distributed over time, and that significant temporal, spectral and spatial correlations exist between channels of the same service. Focusing on the time perspective, other empirical measurements [16] have shown that, in addition to the expected daily/weekly periodicity of activity (ON) and inactivity (OFF) processes of the Primary Users (PUs), some correlation is observed between consecutive ON/OFF periods depending on the band of interest and the considered traffic conditions.

Focusing on the spectrum selection function, its optimization to avoid interference to legacy services has also received much attention in the last years. For instance, an analysis of the effect of multiple Primary Users (PUs) on the Secondary-User (SU) channel selection policy has been conducted in [17]. Considering heterogeneous PUs in terms of activity statistics and protection requirements, this work has determined the limits on successful SU transmission time, and evaluated the corresponding impact on the channel selection problem. The work in [18] has studied spectrum selection implications in a multi-channel radio network. Specifically, it has considered a general setting where PUs are un-slotted and may have different idle/busy time distributions and protection requirements, and has devised an optimal secondary access policy in the considered multi-channel scenario. In another proposal considering a multi-channel context [19], more attention has been paid to the challenging issue of the bandwidth selection. Specifically, the optimal bandwidth scheme that maximizes the secondary throughput has been determined for both the single and multiple secondary cases subject to channel switching cost. In [20], a more general channel aggregation capability where disjoint bands can be used has been considered. Specifically considering the Discontiguous OFDM (DOFDM) technology and assuming a maximum span for an aggregated channel, an aggregation-aware selection scheme that utilizes disjoint bands has been proposed and assessed.

Even though the aforementioned proposals have been proven to successfully deal with the issues they are meant to, most of them have assumed that SUs have strong knowledge about primary systems, which is not guaranteed in practice. In order to overcome this practical limitation, there has been a trend towards learning-based SU spectrum selection. More specifically, much attention has been paid to on-line RL (Reinforcement Learning) algorithms known to be suited for distributed problems as they could determine optimal policies without a detailed modeling of the environment. For instance, [21] has proposed a RL-based detection of spectral opportunities in an OFDM cognitive network subject to switching costs. The spectrum selection problem is subdivided in this paper in two steps, the detection of the spectral resources that generates a coarse overview of the available resources in the different frequency bands, and the detection of the PU's system allocation that identifies the detailed available channels in a given band. RL mechanisms are applied to the first step, allowing the system to learn among three different actions, namely to continue transmission in the current band, to perform a detection phase in a different band while keeping transmission in the current band, and to switch transmission to a different band. In general, heterogeneity among the different channels needs to be taken into account in the spectrum selection problem. In that respect, elements such as channel diversity in terms of transmission range, packet error rate and primary utilization, etc have been considered in [22]. In this proposal, a RL heterogeneous channel selection scheme has been developed and proven to outperform the random assignment in terms of throughput and channel switching. Considering a different architecture where spectrum is modeled as an auction market, the work in [23] has proposed to make SUs compete for available channels using a Q-learning-based bidding strategy. Assuming multiple SUs and a single PU, results have

shown that the proposed Q-learning-based auction can significantly improve SU's bidding strategies and, hence, the performance in terms of packet loss and transmission rate.

Most of these RL-based proposals do not require any a-priori knowledge about primary systems, but simply adapt secondary behavior based on the observed primary behavior, which solves the problem of practicality. Nevertheless, some basic knowledge about primary systems may be acquired in practice which would allow a better exploitation of the spectrum opportunities. Therefore, there has been a recent trend towards an intermediate approach that neither assumes perfect knowledge about primary systems, nor ignores useful information that may be available, in particular characterizing the primary activity. For instance, the work in [24] has proposed to assist the spectrum selection making process by an external database that provides information about the most probably un-occupied channels. It has been shown that by combining database queries and spectrum sensing reports, the proposed approach can outperform random channel search especially when there are a lot of occupied channels. It has been shown that by combining database queries and spectrum sensing reports, the proposed approach can outperform random channel search especially when there is a lot of occupied channels. However, as it has been identified by the authors, the obtained performances remain highly dependent on the validity of the information given by the database. In [25], multi-time scale predictive primary statistical models are built at different time scales based on sensing reports. Based on these models, "bad channels" are eliminated through a usability filter, and a pro-active spectrum access scheme that maximizes spectrum utilization while minimizing the occurrence of disruptions to PUs is proposed and assessed. In [26], renewal theory has been applied on past channel observations in order select channels with the longest expected remaining idle period. In [27], a statistical model that predicts lengths of primary spectrum holes is developed. Based on this model and on secondary service Quality of Service (QoS) requirements, a prediction-based spectrum decision algorithm has been proposed and has been shown not only to meet secondary QoS requirements but also to enhance the overall performance of CR networks. These works have been extended in [28] where primary randomness level is considered. Specifically, a simple classification method has been first applied to qualify primary traffic as periodic or stochastic. For each of the detected randomness levels, remaining idle times of primary channels have been estimated and a channel selection scheme that maximizes remaining idle times has been proposed and assessed. Results have shown that the proposed classification-based approach significantly reduces the amount of collisions with PUs compared to a system operating without classification. All these proposals exploiting primary activity statistics have considered a single secondary service type. Nevertheless, a joint optimization of spectrum selection for heterogeneous secondary applications has been considered in the spectrum decision framework proposed in [29]. Thanks to a joint consideration of primary activity statistics and secondary requirements, different spectrum selection criteria have been proposed for a set of heterogeneous secondary applications. Specifically, a minimum variance-based criterion is chosen for real-time applications while a maximum capacity-based criterion is selected for best-effort applications. Results have shown that the proposed criteria result in efficient bandwidth utilization while satisfying service requirements.

Apart from most of the aforementioned proposals that have independently optimized spectrum selection, others have jointly considered it with other challenging issues. For instance, many early proposals have considered a joint optimization of spectrum sensing and spectrum selection that intelligently schedules spectrum sensing and spectrum access events. To cite a few, [30][31] have developed a Partially Observable Markov Decision Process (POMDP) framework that formulates the sensing/transmission decision problem. Specifically considering a slotted PU network, optimal sensing and access decisions have been determined based on observation history. The proposed POMDP framework for sensing and access has been extended to un-slotted setting in [32]. Spectrum sensing and spectrum selection have also been jointly considered in [33] for minimizing energy consumption of cognitive sensor nodes. An energy-aware stochastic control problem has been formulated and proven to result in significant energy gains with respect to algorithms that sense all

the available channels. In [34], sensing/transmission scheduling has been considered in multiband cognitive radio networks. It has been formulated as an optimization problem that jointly selects subchannels and spectrum sensing times and has been solved by a semi-analytical optimization.

Apart from sensing issues, it has been argued that, given the specificities of cognitive radio networks, spectrum would be better selected along with all other transmission parameters. Therefore, many cross-layer resource allocation frameworks where all transmission parameters (channel, power, rate, etc.) are jointly determined have been developed [35]-[37]. Most of these proposals have assumed that the channel state information (CSI) over the interference link between SUs and PUs is fully available in order not to disturb PUs. However, such assumption does not hold in practice. In order to overcome this limitation, authors in [38] have developed a resource allocation algorithm that exploits location information in order to estimate the interference at PUs. Specifically considering OFDMA cognitive radio systems, it has been shown that near-optimal capacity can be achieved without any knowledge of CSI of interference links.

Another set of proposals have considered spectrum selection with an emphasis on resolving the spectrum sharing issues among SUs. In this context, game theory has been extensively used in order to manage spectrum resources among a set of competing SUs. To cite a few, the work in [39] has formulated a dynamic non-cooperative game among SUs that accounts for the time-varying primary activity, and has evaluated the quality of the corresponding Nash equilibrium. In [40], spectrum selection and power allocation have been jointly considered in order to control the aggregate interference caused to PUs in a cross-layer design. Specifically, a potential game model has been formulated to solve the allocation problem where each SU selects in a distributed way the operating channel and transmitting power to maximize a given objective function. Results have shown that the total throughput can be improved while introducing fairness in the cognitive radio network.

3.3.5 Description of modular decision flow based approach

At this section the combined carrier frequency, RAT and bandwidth selection mechanism which takes into consideration application requirements, policies, RAT capabilities, velocity, and spectrum has been studied. The situation where an opportunistic network is able to use all spectrum bands (e.g. ISM, IMT, TV-bands, GSM, 60 GHz) depending on the user equipment (UE) capabilities has been considered. To our knowledge this kind of setting is novel and has not been studied before.

The modular decision flow for selecting the best frequency, RAT and bandwidth combination for ON usage begins when the Cognitive management System for the Coordination of the Infrastructure (CSCI) starts the suitability determination phase.

Figure 6 presents the proposed framework. At the beginning a set of bands *X* which consists of all the possible bands that are allowed to be used for creating an ON is considered. Thus, it includes bands allowed by the policies, bands available according to a database, as well as bands that are supported by the nodes selected or candidates for the creation of an ON. Depending on whether the nodes or the spectrum band is selected first, the initial set of bands can include the bands supported by the nodes that have indicated to be available for the creation of an ON or the bands that are supported by the nodes selected for the creation of an ON. Information about possible available TV channels can be acquired from the database. This further diminishes the initial set of bands since only channels that seem to be available according to the database are kept in the initial set.

The set X is further limited by eliminating the bands that do not fulfil the power requirements as follows. A set of bands X_p is formed by rejecting all bands that do not support the required transmission power level. This is achieved by using Friis equation [41] and Shannon capacity equation. As a result the required transmission power is obtained. This required transmit power is compared with a transmit power constraint at each band. A band that does not support adequate transmit power is eliminated from the set of bands X and remaining bands form a new set of bands X_p .

The fast channel variations that depend on the speed of the UE have been taken into consideration. Supported UE velocity depends on used frequency. The faster the UE moves the larger is the Doppler shift [42]. The maximum allowed velocity depends on required transmitted symbol duration T_s . To avoid a fast fading distortion the used signalling rate $1/T_s$ has to be much greater than maximum Doppler shift f_d . A coherence time T_0 is the time that channel's response characteristics are considered to maintain unaltered. The relation between the coherence time and the Doppler shift is used to calculate the upper bound for the possible carrier frequency [43].

The upper bound for the acceptable center frequency f_c can be calculated if the UE velocity and the RAT symbol rate are known. Frequency bands that exceed this upper bound are eliminated and the rest of the bands form a set of bands X_v .

Candidate RATs are selected so that first a group of suitable RATs is formed by the RATs supported by the selected or candidate nodes to form the ON and the RATs that support a given application and fulfil the transmit power Pt requirement. The next step is to calculate a bandwidth that is required to fulfil the application bit rate. The application bit rate and the spectral efficiency of each RAT are known. Using these two parameters we can calculate the required bandwidth $W_{r,i}$, i = 1,...,Mfor each RAT denoted by R_i . Each required bandwidth is compared with each possible channel bandwidths $W_{s,k}$, k = 1,...,N of each band B_k , k = 1,...,N of set of bands X_v . Figure 7 shows how a required bandwidth $W_{r,1}$ of a RAT R_1 is compared with all possible bandwidths $W_{s,k}$. If a spectrum band's supported bandwidth corresponds to a required bandwidth, it forms a three parameter combination including a RAT and a required bandwidth as shown in the figure e.g. in upper part of the figure, for the requirement R_1 , $W_{r,1}$, the spectrum bands that support the required bandwidth $W_{r,1}$ are marked with red circles. The possible bands are B_1 and B_{N-1} . The resultant RAT, bandwidth and band combinations are $R_1, W_{r,1}, B_1$ and $R_1, W_{r,1}, B_{N-1}$. In the lower part of the figure, for the requirement R_2 , $W_{r,2}$, the spectrum bands that support the required bandwidth $W_{r,2}$ are marked with red circles. The possible bands are B_2 , B_{N-1} and B_N . The resultant RAT, bandwidth and band combinations are R_2 , $W_{r,2}$, B_2 ; R_2 , $W_{r,2}$, B_{N-1} and R_2 , $W_{r,2}$, B_N . These parameters are reserved and they form a set of three parameters combination. The bandwidth comparison is continued until every RAT and required bandwidth is compared with every band's possible bandwidth. As a result we obtain a set of RAT, bandwidth and spectrum band combinations that support both the required application bit rate as well as the required bandwidth.

The next step is to form a setting of possible carrier frequencies for RAT/bandwidth combinations. After carrier frequency selection a set of carrier frequency/RAT/bandwidth combinations for further processing on next step.

At the next stage the carrier frequency/RAT/bandwidth combinations are compared to the priority list parameters. These parameters are set by the operator and their priority order depends on a used scenario and a use case. The parameters include e.g., delay, session duration, predicted spectrum idle time, and cost. For instance, it may be preferable to use the operators own bands due to reduced costs. Another example is that delay sensitive applications could have better frequency (longer predicted idle period, wider bandwidth) and RAT combinations to avoid delay. Operators can also decide that certain kind of operation gets the best carrier frequency/RAT/bandwidth alternatives e.g. the scenario 5 where an operator backhaul network resources are aggregated.



Figure 6: Framework for selecting one or more channels for ONs usage.



Figure 7: Formulation of three parameter combinations.

One criterion may be that bands that can rarely be used, e.g. 60 GHz band, will be used whenever possible in order to leave other spectrum free for other usage and by doing so be able to serve as many users as possible and increase the overall throughput. The priority list order and weighting of different parameters against each other can vary depending on the used scenario. At the priority list stage the carrier frequency/RAT/bandwidth combinations are arranged in a priority order corresponding to prevailing network conditions. The result is a set of carrier frequencies/RAT/bandwidth combinations in a priority order.

The last step is to check the availability of the carrier frequency/bandwidth combinations with the highest priority. The availability is examined by using spectrum sensing techniques, database or control channel depending on the policies on that band.

The outcome of this framework is selected carrier frequency, bandwidth, RAT and transmission power for the ON usage.

3.3.5.1 Decision making method for selection of spectrum sensing techniques

One of the key characteristics of cognitive radio systems is their ability to obtain knowledge of the operational environment e.g. the current state of the spectrum use. There are different techniques for obtaining this information e.g. cognitive control channels, databases and spectrum sensing techniques. The selection between these techniques is mandated by the policies and they may vary between different bands. Also a combination of techniques may be required by the regulation to guarantee the reliability of the spectrum availability information or to detect other cognitive radio systems. There are various classes of spectrum sensing techniques, such as energy detection, correlation based detection, waveform based detection, matched filter detection, and cooperative combining techniques. These techniques require different amount of a priori information, vary in complexity, and their performances are different in different situations and environments. The framework developed for the selection of a method to obtain information on operational environment has been introduced in [44] and it is illustrated in Figure 8.



Figure 8: Decision making on the method used to obtain knowledge on the operational environment.

The algorithm considered in the research uses four input parameters to select the most suitable sensing method: requirement for detection probability, available time, available a priori information, and operational signal-to-noise ratio (SNR). One of the key performance metrics for spectrum sensing is the probability of detection, which guarantees adequate protection of other systems on the same spectrum bands. The output of the decision making is the most suitable spectrum sensing technique selected from three alternatives: energy detection, correlation based detection, and waveform based detection. In addition to these three algorithms, the output of the decision making can be that none of the considered spectrum sensing techniques is suitable for the given situation.

The heuristic decision making is done using fuzzy logic, see [45]. The process of fuzzy decision making consists three phases: fuzzification, decision making, and defuzzification. The input variables are first fuzzified using predefined membership functions (MBF). Two MBFs have been used for characterizing the input parameters, namely 'low' and 'high'. Fuzzy numbers are then fed into a predefined rulebase that presents the relations of the input and output variables with IF-THEN clauses. The output of the fuzzy reasoning is a fuzzy variable that is composed of the outputs of the fuzzy decision making. Here we have used four MBFs for the output, each corresponding to a different sensing technique, i.e. energy detection, correlation based detection, waveform based detection, and no available technique. There are several methods for different phases of fuzzy decision making, and results dependent heavily on them. Additionally different kinds of shapes of MBFs affect on the decision making results. The rulebase of the fuzzy decision making system is shown in Table 1.

The development of the rule base has been based on the following assumptions. Energy detection is a fast technique, which does not need a priori information on e.g. the waveforms. On the other hand, it requires high operational SNR and is not able to fulfil high requirements for probability of detection. Correlation based detection is assumed to provide higher probability of detection than energy detection but it requires more time for processing. Operational SNR and a priori information requirements are the same for both correlation based detection and energy detection. Waveform based detection is assumed to provide high probability of detection and can operate at low SNRs. However it requires high processing time and a lot of a priori information.

Input				Output
Requirement for	Available	Available a priori	Operational	Spectrum sensing
detection probability	time	information	SNR	technique
low	low	low	low	None
low	low	low	high	Energy detection
low	low	high	low	None
low	low	high	high	Energy detection
low	high	low	low	None
low	high	low	high	Energy detection
low	high	high	low	Waveform based
				detection
low	high	high	high	Energy detection
high	low	low	low	None
high	low	low	high	None
high	low	high	low	None
high	low	high	high	None
high	high	low	low	None
high	high	low	high	Correlation based
				detection
high	high	high	Low ²	Waveform based
				detection
high	high	high	high	Correlation based
				detection

Table 1. Rule base for fuzzy decision making	Table 1.	Rule base	for fuzzy	decision	making
--	----------	-----------	-----------	----------	--------

3.3.6 Implementation considerations for modular decision flow based approach

In the proposed framework, the inference is done in several separate phases. This ensures that the parameters can be managed separately.Feedback loops can be used to evaluate single input parameter influence. For instance, it is possible to use feedback loop to return from priority list to any parameter set in earlier stage. This will provide mechanism to adjust parameters either by restricting or loosening QoS requirements set at earlier stage. QoS requirements can also be restricted after each step depending on how large is the outcome set after previous elimination process. This ensures that the amount of possible outcomes is not exceedingly large and it will converge as the algorithm proceeds.

Figure 9 [3] shows how framework is mapped to the CSCI and a Cognitive Management system for the Opportunistic Network (CMON) blocks. All the input parameters related to the nodes, frequency, policy, RAT and an application are used in the suitability determination phase. Input parameters concerning node capabilities and characteristics are supported RATs, supported frequency bands, location information used to calculate the link length at the infrastructure node, and velocity. The input parameters related to frequency are estimated idle time in a frequency band, channel conditions, operational SNR, and available time for spectrum sensing. Parameters from used application are the bit rate, maximum allowed delay, and estimated session duration. The parameters from nodes, frequency, RATs and application are acquired from nodes and sent to infrastructure node. Input parameters from policies are allowed frequency bands, allowed transmission power, allowed bandwidth, and requirements set by the regulator for protecting legacy

user (e.g. probability of detection). At the CMON block on the creation phase the algorithm output parameters are used to form the radio path between nodes. The selected parameters are bandwidth, frequency, RAT, and transmission power.



Figure 9: Algorithm mapping to CSCI and CMON [3].

3.3.7 Evaluation of modular decision flow based approach

The performance of proposed framework will be studied using Matlab simulation environment. We consider free space propagation model at the beginning but can add more realistic channel model considering also shadowing and path loss effects. At the simulations we use several spectrum bands like ISM, IMT, TV-bands, GSM, and 60 GHz. User velocity is divided into few levels e.g. statistic, pedestrian, etc. We consider several RATs and different application requirements. The performance of proposed framework will be studied by comparing the performance to the case where ON is not capable to use all frequency bands especially the 60 GHz or the TV-bands.
3.3.8 Fittingness factor based algorithm description

3.3.8.1 Problem formulation and characterisation

Let consider a radio environment in which a number of ONs need to be established or are already in operation. Among the different ONs, there exists a set of *L* different radio links to be established between pairs of terminals. Each radio link will belong to one ON, and one ON can be composed of one or several radio links. The purpose of each radio link is to support a certain CR application. The *I*-th application is characterized in terms of a required bit-rate $R_{req,l}$ and a temporal duration $T_{req,l}$. The maximum transmit power available at the terminals involved in the CR application is denoted by $P_{max,l}$.

The "spectrum selection functionality" aims at efficiently selecting a suitable spectrum bandwidth for each of the *L* radio links based on link requirements and characteristics of the spectrum. "Spectrum selection" will be supported by "Spectrum opportunity identification", which provides, for each radio link, a set of candidate spectrum bands that can be assigned to it.

The "spectrum opportunity identification" targets to provide the necessary awareness level of the radio conditions in different spectrum bands, in order to identify which are the frequency bands available for the communication. The characterisation of the frequency bands will be based on statistics capturing the temporal variations in the utilisation of each band. In that respect, it is envisaged to exploit also the potential correlations in the temporal and frequency domains that different channels may exhibit, as empirically identified in previous works such as [15][16].

Focusing on the temporal domain, the statistical characterisation of the different bands for the spectrum opportunity identification will be based on the activity (ON) and inactivity (OFF) periods. In that respect, potential statistics can be classified into first-order metrics such as means or conditional probabilities or higher-order metrics such as variances or correlation functions. In particular, a list of possible statistics of interest can be formed by (see [14] for details): (i) the average value and variance of ON and OFF periods, (ii) the empirical pdf (probability density function) of ON and OFF periods, (iii) The conditional probability between consecutive ON/OFF periods (i.e. the probability of observing a certain duration of the OFF period given a certain duration of the previous ON period), (iv) a measure of dependence level between successive ON/OFF periods (e.g. a value between 0 and 1 where 0 means ON/OFF period durations are independent and 1 means full dependence). Note that the identification of a certain degree of dependence between OFF and ON periods can be exploited to perform a better estimation of the remaining time that a given frequency band will be available for a CR transmission.

In turn, focusing on the frequency domain, the statistical characterisation will target the identification of inter-channel correlation structures potentially exhibited by the activity in the different bands. It is worth noting here that inter-channel correlation structures may be in general much more involved than the trivial clustered spectrum observed in some empirical measurements of legacy systems [16]. For instance, the new LTE-Advanced system is meant to support a new non-continuous channel aggregation feature [46], which makes inter-channel correlation patterns completely unexpected. The identification of high correlation degrees between different bands will be used by the spectrum opportunity identification to group different spectrum blocks into pools that can be assigned for CR communications.

Assuming that spectrum is modeled as a set of spectrum blocks each one with a certain bandwidth, the statistical characterisation of frequency correlation starts from binary time series representing the activity in a given block. It takes the value 1 whenever the channel is occupied and 0 otherwise. $T_i(k)$ denotes the time series of channel i in discrete time instants k. Then, a possible metric to capture the degree of correlation for two different blocks i,j is the so-called "similarity" defined in [47] as:

$$SIM_{i,j} = \frac{\sum_{k} \delta\{T_{i}(k) = T_{j}(k)\} - \sum_{k} \delta\{T_{i}(k) \neq T_{j}(k)\}}{\sum_{k} \delta\{T_{i}(k) = T_{j}(k)\} + \sum_{k} \delta\{T_{i}(k) \neq T_{j}(k)\}}$$
(1)

where δ {A} is the indicator function that takes the value 1 if condition A is true and 0 otherwise. Correspondingly, the similarity metric SIM_{i,j} quantifies the concordance between the binary realizations of T_i and T_j.

Other possible metrics to capture inter-channel correlation are the joint probability density function of the time series associated to different channels or the correlation function between time series.

The output from the spectrum opportunity identification functionality and corresponding input to the spectrum decision will be a set of *P* spectrum pools based on the analysis of the statistical and correlation properties of the different blocks. The *p*-th spectrum pool is assumed to be formed by a number N_p of spectrum blocks. The *k*-th spectrum block forming the *p*-th spectrum pool is characterized by the 7-tuple ($f_{p,k}$, $BW_{p,k}$, $S_{p,k}$, $P_{max,p,k}$, $O_{p,k}$, $A_{p,k}$, $V_{p,k}$) where $f_{p,k}$ is the centre frequency, $BW_{p,k}$ the bandwidth, $S_{p,k}$ denotes the spectrum band where this block is located (e.g. ISM 2.4GHz, TVWS, etc.), $P_{max,p,k}$ denotes the maximum transmit power that can be used in this block, in case there exist regulatory limitations, and $O_{p,k}$ the spectrum opportunity factor (i.e. the fraction of time that the spectrum block enables spectrum access). Finally, $A_{p,k}$ and $V_{p,k}$ are, respectively, the average duration and standard deviation of the spectrum access opportunities offered by the spectrum block.

The decision on which spectrum blocks belong to each spectrum block can respond to different criteria, for instance by grouping blocks that present a high correlation or similarity level between them, or even in that are fully similar (i.e. $SIM_{i,j}=1$ for every pair of spectrum blocks). Just to illustrate this with a couple of examples let consider first Figure 10, where a primary user (PU) is occupying a certain bandwidth between frequencies f_1 and f_2 that is unknown to the CR system. In this case, the spectrum opportunity identification can subdivide the spectrum in blocks of bandwidth BW and analyse their temporal properties as well as their frequency correlations. As a result of the analysis, it will find that all the 4 contiguous blocks comprised between f_1 and f_2 experience exactly the same occupation (i.e. they are fully correlated) and thus they can be grouped as a spectrum pool. In such a case, a link of the ON can be allocated the whole bandwidth between f_1 and f_2 whenever it is not in use.



Figure 10: Example: spectrum pool formation to detect unknown bandwidth signals

As a second example to illustrate the pool formation, let consider Figure 11, in which there is a system that transmits making use of a frequency hopping technique using frequencies f_1 , f_2 and f_3 in different time instants. In this case, the spectrum opportunity identification will observe a high degree of correlation between the blocks with centre frequencies f_1 , f_2 and f_3 and thus it can consider them as belonging to a single spectrum pool. In this case, whenever this pool is assigned to a given link in the ON, some Medium Access Control (MAC) protocol will be needed to regulate how the transmissions of the link are carried out in each of the considered blocks of the pool depending on their utilisation.



Figure 11: Example: spectrum pool formation with highly correlated signals

Based on all the above, the spectrum selection problem will take as inputs the results of the spectrum opportunity identification in the form of a set of P spectrum pools and will decide which is the adequate allocation of these pools to the L links of the opportunistic networks.

For the sake of simplicity, in the next sub-sections it will be initially assumed that all the spectrum blocks forming the *p*-th spectrum pool have the same bandwidth BW_p and that they are all fully similar, meaning that they offer exactly the same opportunities for spectrum access with $O_{p,k}=1$.

3.3.8.2 Fittingness factor definition

Given that the spectrum selection problem in general involves several radio links and several candidate spectrum pools, it is proposed to introduce the so-called "Fittingness Factor" as a metric to capture how suitable a specific spectrum pool is for a specific radio link that will support a specific application. $F_{l,p}$ denotes the fittingness factor for the *l*-th radio link (and associated application) with respect to the *p*-th candidate spectrum pool. The proposed fittingness factor will assess the suitability in terms of the bit rate that can be achieved operating in the spectrum pool versus the bit rate required by the application.

From a general perspective, the fittingness factor can be formulated as a function of the utility $U_{l,p}$ the *l*-th link can obtain from the *p*-th pool, where the utility is defined as [48]:

$$U_{l,p} = \frac{\left(R(l,p)/R_{req,l}\right)^{\xi}}{1 + \left(R(l,p)/R_{req,l}\right)^{\xi}}$$
(2)

 ξ is a shaping parameter that allows the function to capture different degrees of elasticity of the application with respect to the bit rate. In turn, R(I,p) denotes the achievable bit-rate using the *p*-th pool, which is given by the link capacity:

$$R(l,p) = N_p B W_p \log_2 \left(1 + \frac{\min\left(P_{\max,p}, P_{\max,l}\right)}{L_{\max,p} I_p B W_p} \right)$$
(3)

where $P_{max,p}$, $L_{max,p}$ and I_p respectively denote the maximum allowed transmitted power (over a band BW_p), the maximum propagation loss and the noise and interference power spectral density in the *p*-th spectrum pool, assumed the same for all the blocks in the pool.

Based on the above concept, two different fittingness factor functions are defined. First one is the utility itself, that is:

$$F_{l,p} = f_1(U_{l,p}) = U_{l,p}$$
(4)

Let notice that with this function, the fittingness factor increases as R(l,p) increases with respect to $R_{req,l}$. In turn, a second function is defined as:

$$F_{l,p} = f_2(U_{l,p}) = \frac{1 - e^{-K \times U_{l,p}/(R(l,p)/R_{req,l})}}{\lambda}$$
(5)

where K is another shaping parameter and λ is a normalization factor to ensure that the maximum of the fittingness factor is 1. Specifically, after some algebraic computations it can be easily obtained that:

$$\lambda = 1 - e^{-\frac{K}{(\xi - 1)^{1/\xi} + (\xi - 1)^{(1 - \xi)/\xi}}}$$
(6)

Note that the second function (5) targets a more efficient usage of pools by penalizing fittingness factor if R(I,p) is much larger than $R_{req,I}$.

3.3.8.3 Fittingness Factor computation and update

According to the previous definition of the fittingness factor, (3) can be computed either by estimation of the different parameters involved in the equation or by an actual measurement of the achieved bit rate on the radio link. At initialization, the computation of $F_{l,p}$ needs to be based on estimated values of the different parameters. Nevertheless, the proposed approach is to take advantage of previous experience, when available, to update the value of the fittingness factor in accordance with the actual conditions experienced when a certain pool p^* is assigned. Therefore, the update of the fittingness factor can be based on a reward r_{l,p^*} capturing the actual bit rate $R_{meas}(l,p^*)$ measured in the assigned pool p^* as follows:

$$r_{l,p^*} = F_{l,p^*} \Big|_{R(l,p^*) = R_{meas}(l,p^*)}$$
(7)

Based on the obtained reward, a possible updating rule is:

$$F_{l,p^*} \leftarrow F_{l,p^*} + \beta \left(r_{l,p^*} - r_{acc,l,p^*} \right)$$
(8)

where r_{acc,l,p^*} is the accumulated reward computed as the exponential average of the series of reward values:

$$r_{acc,l,p^*} \leftarrow \gamma r_{acc,l,p^*} + (1 - \gamma) r_{l,p^*} \tag{9}$$

Next section will detail how the overall updating is carried out in the framework of the spectrum selection decision-making process.

3.3.8.4 Spectrum Selection decision making algorithm based on Fittingness Factor

The proposed fittingness factor function claims to have applicability in the spectrum selection decision-making process whose aim is to decide which spectrum pool is allocated to each application. In general, this decision is needed in different events: (1) when a new CR application starts, a spectrum pool has to be assigned for the corresponding wireless communication, (2) when a channel pool in use is no longer available to support the CR application (e.g. because the pool is exploiting secondary spectrum access and the primary user has appeared) a spectrum HandOver (HO) is required and, therefore, an alternative channel pool should be assigned to seamlessly continue the CR application or (3) when the quality perceived by the application in the spectrum pool currently in use is not satisfactory and, therefore, a spectrum HO is also required.

In any of the above events, the inputs needed and the procedure to establish a radio link for application *I* is detailed in the following.

Algorithm Inputs:

- Set of pools p=1,...,P, where the p-th pool is composed of k=1,...,N_p spectrum blocks and the k-th block characterised by:
 - frequency $f_{p,k}$
 - \circ bandwidth BW_p
 - frequency band $S_{p,k}$
 - maximum power $P_{max,p}$
- - Link characterisation for each of the L links: I=1,...,L :
 - o Information related to the application
 - Required bit-rate R_{req,I}
 - Value of $\boldsymbol{\xi}$ representing the elasticity of the application with respect to the required bit rate
 - Temporal duration T_{req,I}
 - o Information related to the capabilities of the involved terminals
 - Maximum transmit power available at the terminals P_{max,I}
 - Supported frequency bands (e.g. ISM 2.4 GHz, ISM 5 GHz, 900 MHz, ...)
 - Information related to the radio interface
 - Propagation loss (it can be estimated based on a specific propagation model for the considered frequency band $S_{p,k}$ together with a distance associated to the terminals in the link or it can be directly measured e.g. from the received signal strength for a given known transmit power)
 - Noise and interference spectral density
 - Measured bit rate in the pool currently assigned $R_{meas}(l,p^*)$

Algorithm Procedure (for the *I*-th link):

- 1. Obtain from a spectrum opportunity identification functionality residing in the cognitive management system the set of candidate spectrum pools that can be assigned to this radio link. If there is no pool available, the request is rejected.
- 2. Obtain all fittingness factors $F_{l,p}$ for the different pools. If a given pool p has never been used yet by application l, the value of $F_{l,p}$ is computed based on estimations of the different parameters according to to (4) or (5). On the contrary, if pool p has already been used $F_{l,p}$ will result from the update based on the actual experienced bit rate as detailed in step 4.
- 3. Perform spectrum selection based on $F_{l,p}$ in accordance with some decision-making criterion. Here different possibilities arise, with some examples listed in the following:
 - a. Greedy algorithm: This is the simplest case in which the spectrum pool p^* with the largest fittingness factor is selected.

$$p^* = \arg\max F_{l,p} \tag{10}$$

b. Softmax decision making: In this case the spectrum pool is selected on a probabilistic basis in accordance with the fittingness factor values of the different pools. The probability of selecting the p-th pool is given by:

$$\pi_{l,p} = \frac{e^{F_{l,p}/\tau}}{\sum_{m=1}^{P} e^{F_{l,m}/\tau}}$$
(11)

where a tunable parameter τ (called temperature) can adjust how much probabilities to select the different pools would differ depending on the fittingness factor. Softmax decision making is usually used in reinforcement learning (RL) in order to enable a certain exploratory behaviour that would facilitate the updating of the knowledge database by experiencing new channel pools.

- c. Multi-objective optimisation making: In this case the problem is addressed from an overall perspective involving all the currently active applications. Correspondingly, the trigger of the spectrum selection can be done by an application but this can lead to changes in the assignment to other applications. The idea would be to find the optimum mapping spectrum pools to applications that maximizes some metric such as the sum of fittingness factors in the allocated pools. Although this problem can be theoretically formulated, it is envisaged that the complexity in finding the solution can be very high when the number of applications and pools increases.
- 4. After having allocated pool p^* , the following steps are performed every ΔT until the application ends:
 - 1. Measure the actual obtained bit rate $R_{meas}(l, p^*)$.
 - 2. Update reward $r_{l,p*}$ according to (7) and $R_{meas}(l,p*)$.
 - 3. Update fittingness factor F_{l,p^*} according to (8).
 - 4. Update $r_{acc,l,p*}$ according to (9).

Algorithm Output:

• Pool allocated to every link.

3.3.9 Fittingness factor based algorithm implementation considerations

The spectrum selection decision making algorithm based on the fittingness factor concept as explained in section 3.3.8 can be implemented either following a centralised approach, in which decisions are made by the infrastructure node, or following a decentralised approach, in which decisions are made by the terminals. Figure 12 reflects the allocation of both the spectrum selection and the spectrum opportunity identification in the functional architecture of OneFIT, taking into consideration both the centralised and the decentralised approaches. As it can be observed, spectrum opportunity identification will be carried out by the DSM entity in the infrastructure while the spectrum selection will be carried out by the CSCI/CMON entities of the infrastructure or the nodes, depending on the case. In order to get a more detailed view. Figure 12 and Figure 13 represent the allocation within the CSCI/CMON entities in the centralised and decentralised cases, respectively. In both cases, it is envisaged that the spectrum selection is associated to the CMON, dealing with the decision making for ON creation, maintenance and termination making use of the context awareness information about the QoS obtained by the application.



Figure 12: Mapping of Spectrum Selection and Spectrum Opportunity identification in the OneFIT Functional Architecture



Figure 13: Detailed view of the allocation of the Spectrum Selection within the CSCI/CMON functionalities in the centralised case



Figure 14: Detailed view of the allocation of the Spectrum Selection within the CSCI/CMON functionalities in the decentralised case

The choice of a centralised or decentralised implementation approach for the spectrum selection will be influenced by the following aspects, which will be further developed and analysed as part of future work:

• Information to be exchanged between nodes:

The execution of the decision making procedure explained in section 3.3.8.4 requires that a number of parameters related with the application requirements, the capabilities of the involved terminals, the radio interface and the available spectrum opportunities should be made available to the entity where the decision is made. Correspondingly, since not all these parameters can be collected or measured in the same node, it is necessary to transfer some of them through the C4MS. Later on in section 3.3.11 a detailed list of the specific parameters to be exchanged through C4MS protocol will be presented. In essence, in case a centralised approach is taken, the C4MS will mainly have to deliver information measured or collected by the terminals with respect to the application, capabilities and obtained QoS (e.g. bit rate). On the contrary, no information regarding the available spectrum opportunities will have to be sent through C4MS because this information will be generated by the DSM located in the same entity as the decision maker. Instead, the CS interface between DSM and CSCI/CMON can be used for the exchange of this information. In case that a decentralised approach is selected, the C4MS will have to deliver the information regarding the available spectrum blocks/pools to the terminals.

• Decision making point in case of a decentralised approach:

Given that the ON will be composed by at least two different terminals, when the spectrum selection is executed in a decentralised way, having separate decision making points at the different terminals could lead to inconsistencies in the spectrum selected for the different links. In such a case, it is envisaged instead that the decisions are made by one of the terminals that acts as master node of the ON. This will require that the information regarding the applications/capabilities/measurements made by other terminals is delivered to the master node through the C4MS, in addition to the information regarding spectrum opportunities delivered from the infrastructure.

• Context information acquisition and exchange strategies:

Even if the spectrum selection is centralised, the computation of the fittingness factor and the update procedure defined in section 3.3.8.4 to reflect the current context in a given link can be executed at the terminals or at the infrastructure. Since the update is based on the experience observed by a given terminal when using a certain spectrum pool, it seems a more natural and efficient approach that the update of the fittingness factor using expressions (7) to (9) is executed at the terminal side. In such a case, the actual value of the fittingness factor could be made available to the infrastructure on a request basis (e.g. because the infrastructure needs to execute a multiobjective optimisation and needs to collect information about the actual fittingness factor in the different links), or on an event-triggered basis (e.g. only when the observed QoS or the actual fittingness factor at the infrastructure side would require more frequent exchange of measurements from the terminals, thus resulting in a larger signalling overhead. All these considerations also apply to the decentralised case with respect to how the fittingness factor updates are made available to the master node.

With respect to the spectrum opportunity identification based on the formation of spectrum pools (discussed in section 3.3.8.1) there are also some considerations to be made from a practical implementation perspective. In particular, trying to address the problem from an overall perspective without trying to limit the number of spectrum blocks could lead to large computation efforts since it is envisaged that with a high number of spectrum blocks the corresponding possible combinations to form pools would increase very quickly. As a result, it will be required to consider some constraints to allow reducing this computational effort. For example, one possibility would be to perform a subdivision into general bands, e.g. TV White Space (TVWS), Industrial Scientific Medical (ISM), etc., and consider pool formation only in a subset of the bands previously selected based on acquired experience. Similarly, the possibility to perform the pool formation at different levels could be envisaged, for example by performing first a rough analysis to get some basic pools and then to perform a more detailed analysis of some selected pools or bands.

3.3.10 Fittingness factor based algorithm evaluation

3.3.10.1 Simulation Environment description

The evaluation of the proposed spectrum selection framework based on the fittingness factor is evaluated by means of system-level simulations. The considered scenario assumes a set of P=4 spectrum pools. They are built from blocks of BW=200 kHz, and the number of blocks of each pool is $N_1=N_2=2$ and $N_3=N_4=6$. The maximum allowed power is $P_{max,p}=2W$ for all the pools and it coincides with the maximum power of the terminals (i.e. $P_{max,p}=P_{max,l}=P_{max}$ for all l, p). The propagation loss is also assumed to be equal for all the pools and is computed using a free space model at distance 50m and frequency 2.4GHz.

Each pool is assumed to experience a different amount of interference I_p , following daily temporal patterns as described by Figure 15. Notice that a constant interference power spectral density (PSD) $I_1=I_2=30.10^{-13}$ W/Hz is considered for pools 1 and 2 while a two-level PSD pattern is considered alternating between $I_{3min}=I_{4min}=30.10^{-13}$ W/Hz and $I_{3max}=I_{4max}=70\cdot10^{-13}$ W/Hz for pools 3 and 4. With these interference levels it is obtained that $R_{meas}(I,2)=512$ Kbps, while $R_{meas}(I,3)=R_{meas}(I,4)=1536$ Kbps for low interference levels, and $R_{meas}(I,3)=R_{meas}(I,4)=96$ Kbps for high interference levels.

L=2 radio links are considered. Link 1 is associated to low-data-rate sessions ($R_{req,1}$ =64Kbps, $T_{req,1}$ =2min) while link 2 is associated to high-data-rate sessions ($R_{req,2}$ =1Mbps, $T_{req,2}$ =20min). Independent traffic loads are considered for each link, λ_l being the arrival rate over the *l*-th link that is varied during the simulations.

As far as spectrum selection is concerned, the greedy decision making approach explained in Section 3.3.8.4 is considered in order to get a first insight into the problem. The focus is on the spectrum

assignments at the initial access, so no spectrum HandOvers (HOs) are performed even if the quality perceived by the application in the pool currently in use is not satisfactory. Instead, a dissatisfaction metric is collected to benchmark the performance attained. It is measured as the probability of experiencing a bit rate below the requirement $R_{req,l}$.

Performance is obtained with a system-level simulator during a total simulation time of 2 days with a $\Delta T = 0.01s$. All updates/estimations are made using $\xi = 5$, $\beta = 0.2$, $\gamma = 0.2$ and K = 1.



Figure 15: Daily pool interference patterns

3.3.10.2 First performance evaluation

In order to illustrate the capabilities of the proposed fittingness factor functions, this section carries out an initial evaluation in the scenario presented in previous subsection. The analysis focuses first in the ability to capture interference variations in different pools. Secondly, a comparison between the two fittingness factor functions is performed from the perspective of the performance attained by the spectrum selection.

The analysis of the capability of fittingness factors to track changes in interference levels is carried out using the first function in which fittingness factor equals the utility. Figure 16 and Figure 17 respectively illustrate the time evolution of fittingness factors of each pool for the first and second links under different traffic loads. Discontinuous black lines represent the instants when the interference conditions change in the 3rd and 4th pools. For high load conditions -Figure 16 (a) and Figure 17 (a)- it is observed that fittingness factors of both links react fast to changes in interference levels. The reason is that, once interference level increases for one pool (e.g. at t=8h for the third pool), there is always an active link on that pool due to the high traffic load which makes the corresponding $F_{l,p}$ be quickly reduced. Then, once the interference burst is over, (e.g. at t=8h30m for the third pool), the pool would initially keep the low value of $F_{l,p}$ associated to the case when interference was present (i.e. $F_{1,3}=0.88$ for link 1 or $F_{2,3}=0$ for link 2) and correspondingly the greedy algorithm will tend to exclude it from the assignment. Nevertheless, due to the considered high traffic load, in a future spectrum decision it will happen that all pools with high fittingness factor values will be occupied and e.g. the third pool will eventually be assigned again to a given link. When this happens, the measured quality over the radio link will reveal that the third pool is again providing good performance and, correspondingly, its $F_{l,p}$ will get eventually increased. Notice that some interference change events of the third pool are missed by the second link meaning that they occur without any change in fittingness factor values (see e.g. Figure 17 (a) during the interference

change at 13h that is missed during the first day while it is captured in the second day). This can occur whenever there is no active link during the periods when the interference increases in a pool.

In turn, Figure 16 (b) and Figure 17 (b) illustrate the case of low traffic loads. The main observation is that, once interference level increases for the first time for a given pool, the fittingness factor associated to both links (both CR applications) is reduced and then kept unchanged during the remaining simulation time. The reason is that, under such low traffic load, the greedy approach is preventing accessing again the pool whose fittingness factor has been reduced since there is always another available pool with higher fittingness factor.

Even though the observed behaviour tracks well changes in interference levels, it does not efficiently manage available spectral resources. To illustrate this fact, let consider for instance the low traffic load case and the first link in Figure 16 (b). Before the interference increases, at t<8h the third and forth pools are preferred since $F_{1,3}=F_{1,4}>F_{1,1}=F_{1,2}$. Correspondingly, the low-data-rate sessions tend to be allocated in pools 3, 4 (that provide a bit rate of 1536Kbps), although their required bit rate of 64Kbps could also be achieved on pools 1 and 2 that provide 512Kbps. Such allocation will impact on high-data-rate sessions of link 2 that only successfully the can be served when using pools 3 and 4 and will find these pools many times occupied by link 1.



Figure 16: Time evolution of fittingness factors of the first link (a) High Traffic load $(\lambda_1 T_{req,1}=10 Erlang)$ (b) Low Traffic load $(\lambda_1 T_{req,1}=0.1 Erlang)$



Figure 17: Time evolution of fittingness factors for the second link (a) High Traffic load $(\lambda_2 T_{req,2}=10 Erlang)$ (b) Low Traffic load $(\lambda_2 T_{req,2}=0.1 Erlang)$

Figure 17 illustrates a comparison between link dissatisfaction probabilities for the fittingness factor functions 1 and 2 as far as the second link is concerned. Link dissatisfaction probability is defined as

the probability of observing a bit rate below the CR application requirement $R_{rea.l}$. Results for the first link are not presented since it is all the time satisfied because the bit rate is always above the requirement of 64Kbps regardless the allocated pool and interference conditions. Results show that function $f_2(U_{2,p})$ is outperforming $f_1(U_{2,p})$ for all traffic loads with the gain reducing as traffic load increases. The observed reduction in the dissatisfaction probability ranges from 65% for medium traffic load (1Erlang) to 15% for high traffic load (5Erlang). This is basically justified by the intuition behind $f_2(U_{2,p})$ trying to assign just the required resources to a given link. As a matter of fact, $f_2(U_{2,p})$ tends to assign as much as possible pools 1 and 2 to the first link since they can support the required throughput $(R_{meas}(1,1)>R_{req,1})$ with the minimum resources $(R_{meas}(1,1)< R_{meas}(1,3))$. This tends to leave pools 3 and 4 available for the second link that would not be served adequately with the pools 1 and 2. This situation is clearly illustrated by Table 6 that gives the distribution of pool usage by both links for both fittingness factor functions for a traffic load of 1 Er. For $f_1(U_{l,p})$, the first link uses 70% of the time pools 3 and 4, which forces the second link to access pools 1 and 2 during 55% of the time. This significantly increases the dissatisfaction probability since $R_{meas}(2,1) < R_{req,2}$. As far as $f_2(U_{l,p})$ is concerned, the first link uses only 8% of the time the pools 3 and 4 which keeps them for the second link usage (84% of the time). This reduces the dissatisfaction probability since R_{meas}(2,3)>R_{req,2}.



Figure 18: Link dissatisfaction of the second link

	$f_1(U_{l,p})$				$f_2(U_{l,p})$			
	Pool 1	Pool 2	Pool 3	Pool 4	Pool 1	Pool 2	Pool 3	Pool 4
link 1	0.14	0.14	0.25	0.46	0.45	0.46	0.03	0.05
link 2	0.31	0.24	0.34	0.10	0.1	0.06	0.37	0.45

Table 2. Pool usage distribution for traffic=1Erlang

3.3.10.3 Conclusions

This section has evaluated the new fittingness factor concept that has been proposed to capture the suitability of spectral resources exhibiting time-varying characteristics to support a set of heterogeneous CR applications. Two different fittingness factor functions have been proposed and analysed in a scenario with unknown interference variations in certain spectrum pools. The capability of these functions to track the fittingness of the spectral resources, thanks to the inclusion of a reward-based fittingness factor update, has been first analysed, obtaining that they efficiently capture interference variability for medium-to-high traffic loads. Then, the impact of fittingness factors over the spectrum selection decision-making process in a multi-service context has been evaluated. Results show that, even with a simple greedy approach, an efficient matching of spectral resources to the requirements of CR applications can be achieved, thus resulting in significant reduction in the dissatisfaction probability. Motivated by the proven usefulness of fittingness factor,

as future work it is intended to explore other strategies for spectrum decision in addition to the greedy approach that has been considered.

3.3.11 Requirements on the C4MS protocol definition & technical challenges

The "spectrum selection" functionality can follow a centralised approach where decision-making is held within CSCI/CMON functional entities on the infrastructure side. Spectrum availability information (e.g., channel pools) will be obtained by CSCI/CMON on the infrastructure side through CS interface from DSM functional entity, which will hold the "spectrum opportunity identification" functionality. Over such a basis, information exchange over the different interfaces to be supported over C4MS for the implementation of the proposed algorithm of spectrum selection based on fittingness factor as detailed in section 3.3.8 are:

- From Terminal to Infrastructure (through relay Node in case)
 - Information related to the application
 - Bit rate required for the application
 - Elasticity with respect to the required bit rate accepted by the application
 - Expected duration of the application

Note: The characterization of applications might be available at the Infrastructure side by other means rather than flowing over CI/OM-TT and CI/OM-TN

- \circ $\;$ Information related to the capabilities of the involved Terminals
 - Terminal maximum transmit power
 - Supported frequency bands (e.g. ISM 2.4 GHz, ISM 5 GHz, 900 MHz, ...)

Note: Terminal's capabilities might be available at the Infrastructure side by other means rather than flowing over CI/OM-TT and CI/OM-TN.

- Radio interface-related measurements
 - Measured Signal strength
 - Measured Noise and Interference level
 - Measured Propagation losses
 - Measured achieved Bit rate

Note: The requirement on which types of measurements are needed depends on whether estimations of the bit rate or measurements are used in each case. For instance, in case that the actual bit rate is available then it is not needed to measure neither the signal strength nor the noise or the propagation losses. On the contrary, in case that the bit rate is estimated, measurements of the signal strength or alternatively the propagation losses (if transmit power is known) are needed. Note in particular that only one of the parameters "measured propagation losses" or "measured signal strength" is actually necessary.

- From Infrastructure to Terminal (through relay Node in case)
 - For each spectrum block k-th forming the selected spectrum pool
 - Central frequency fk
 - Bandwidth BWK
 - Transmission constraints (maximum transmit power in spectrum block)

It should be noted that in case that the "spectrum selection" functionality follows a decentralised approach it would be needed to transfer to the terminals information regarding the available pools and associated characteristics. Also, in case that the decision making is executed at a master terminal node, the rest of parameters related with application, terminal capabilities and measurements would need to be transferred.

With respect to the message exchange strategies currently under consideration for C4MS in WP3, it can be envisaged that all the above information is transmitted using dedicated signalling exchanged on-demand. In the case of measurements also the possibility to have event-triggered or periodical reporting could be considered.

Based on D3.1 [4], the C4MS messages and procedures to transmit the above parameters would be the Information Request/Information Answer or Negotiation Request/Negotiation Answer in the case of the information transmitted from terminals to infrastructure regarding application/capabilities/measurements. In turn, the information transmitted from infrastructure to terminals corresponding to the allocated spectrum would be sent using ON_Creation Request/ON_Creation Answer or ON_Modification_Request/ON_Modification_Answer.

3.4 Machine Learning based Knowledge Acquisition on Spectrum Usage

3.4.1 Technical challenge addressed

ONs will operate in a dynamically changing environment. In such an environment, dynamic spectrum use could lead to spectrum fragmentation which leads to wastage of spectrum. In order to enhance spectrum utilization and support more users' demands reliably, it might be useful if the allocated spectrum to users could be reallocated based on spectrum usage information.

3.4.2 Rationale

"Knowledge acquisition" on spectrum usage based on Machine Learning Algorithms/techniques (e.g. Bayesian networks, reinforcement learning) is aimed at providing a high-level, reliable picture of how spectrum has been and will most likely be utilized in the longer term. This will allow a proactive approach to dynamic spectrum assignment, i.e. to predict future spectrum demands in given time/location, based on past observations which will allow the opportunistic networks to appropriately use spectrum and further enhance utilization of available spectrum.

3.4.3 Use cases mapping

The approach considered here is applicable to use cases of all scenarios.

3.4.4 State Of The Art

In order to cope with the high fluctuation in the spectrum availability and diverse QoS requirement, the spectrum selection algorithm based on usage prediction with machine learning (Genetic Algorithm, Reinforcement Learning) has been investigated.

Genetic Algorithm (GA)

In [49], the genetic algorithm is used as a solution approach to the cell-by-cell dynamic spectrum allocation with the centralized control. For an ad-hoc cognitive radio networks, the distributed version of the genetic algorithm is investigated in [50].

Reinforcement Learning

In [51], RL is applied in dynamic channel selection scheme for a centralized CR network. And the RL algorithm for the joint selection of optimal spectrum and the transmit power in the CR ad-hoc networks with decentralized control is proposed in [52]. In [53], the distributed approach to decide the spectrum assignment based on RL in primary cellular networks is investigated. Each cell is

allowed to autonomously decide the best frequencies to use in order to maximize spectral efficiency and to preserve QoS.

3.4.5 Algorithm description

The detailed specification of algorithm will be presented in future deliverable D4.2. In this section a high level overview of requirements addressed by the algorithm is presented. The algorithm will use current & historic spectrum utilization information to predict future spectrum demands. It is capable of providing spectrum usage prediction based on measurements (if available/obtainable) or the statistical models. For example Beta distribution of duty cycle seems to accurately represent cases of fully loaded or completely idle channels in most systems, or exponential –like distributions for channel vacancy distribution (not idd). In order to meet the required QoS for ON nodes, the algorithm will consider channel conditions such as channel PER, noise level and bit-rate as well as the interference effect on primary users. In addition to generate opportunities, the algorithm will be used to enforce spectrum reallocation i.e. to release portions that could then be temporarily assigned for the formation of the opportunistic network or improve on QoS of ongoing services, or in anticipation of PU activity. Whilst the spectrum is being vacated, spectrum mobility/vertical HO procedures are expected to minimized impact to QoS (keeping the interference & signaling overheads).

Algorithm including reallocation procedure consists of monitoring, predicting, decision making and execution phases in Figure 19. Monitoring (M) data may include spectrum occupancy information (allocated bandwidth, PU utilization level) and spectrum demands. Based on monitoring phase, the algorithm can formulate spectrum usage pattern and predict the future spectrum demands in the predicting (P) phase. The decision making (D) process would be initiated by the predicting phase. If reallocation of spectrum bands would be operated whenever the status of spectrum occupancy is changed, the system overhead could be highly increased. Thus, it is expected that the decision making process would be triggered when the future spectrum demand is predicted to be highly increased from predicting (P) phase and spectrum opportunities generation is required and/or relocation could contribute to improving QoS of ongoing services highly. In the decision process, the radio links and its new spectrum bands will be identified to optimize spectrum use and system capacity. The execution (E) phase mainly includes the processes of dynamically and autonomously reallocating spectrum bands. In order to do, it will send messages to force spectrum bands change to target nodes. In M-P-D-E cycle, since prediction performance might depend on the learning technique, many different learning techniques such as Bayesian, Reinforcement Learning, and Genetic Algorithm will be implemented to choose the most proper technique for each scenario.



Figure 19: M-P-D-E cycle for spectrum reallocation

3.4.6 Implementation considerations

In order to decide to reallocate spectrum bands, the node who decides to reallocate spectrum bands needs to know historical spectrum usage pattern, all the current spectrum allocation made and spectrum occupancy information and to predict future spectrum demands. Based on that information, the node will decide to reallocate spectrum bands to improve spectrum efficiency and capacity in the network level. To do this, the reallocation of the spectrum will be centralized and managed by the BS. Figure 20 presents the mapping of the algorithm in the functional architecture of the infrastructure side. It is expected the main entity to decide spectrum reallocation would be CMON in network side and relevant information of changing wireless links would be delivered to the target nodes.

Figure 21 represents the placement of proposed algorithm in the high level functional model. After creating an ON, M-P-D-E cycles of the proposed algorithm will be operated. Based on prediction of traffic demands and spectrum usage information, the algorithm will identify the radio links and new spectrum bands for the links for reallocation so that the spectrum utilization can be optimized and/or the QoS of the ON could be improved.



Figure 20: Machine Learning algorithm on Spectrum Usage in OneFIT Functional Architecture



Figure 21: Placement of Machine Learning algorithm in OneFIT high level functional model

3.4.7 Algorithm evaluation

The design and implementation of the algorithm is currently at an early stage. Evaluation results shall be reported in D4.2.

3.4.7.1 Simulation Environment description

A GUI-based simulator/tool is currently being developed.Past/current traffic demands, past/current spectrum usage information (occupancy, PU utilization level), channel condition (SINR), user's required QoS, service time, allocated BW (center frequency, BW) and context data (channel PER, neighbour nodes, PU utilization level in each channel) will be used as inputs.

The learning algorithms under consideration include Genetic Algorithm, Reinforcement Learning, Bayesian learning, PSO (Partial Swarm Optimization) and HMM (Hidden Markov Models). Algorithm specific input parameters (e.g. chromosome length for Genetic Algorithm) will be supplied through user-interface front-end of the simulator. Predicted spectrum demands, new spectrum arrangement (including forced reallocation), spectrum usage information (utilization, fragmentation, the number of users, user satisfaction degree) will be shown as outputs, and outputs from each learning algorithm will be compared.

3.4.7.2 First performance evaluation

First set of performance evaluation results shall be reported in D4.2. Performance evaluation will be against following selected key performance indicators:

- Achieved Throughput
- Spectrum utilization
- Delay as an indicator of fast discovery and number of channel switches

3.4.8 Requirements on the C4MS protocol definition & technical challenges

When the message of Spectrum_Assignment.Request (SAR) is sent via C4MS, the supported frequency information should be passed to the algorithm. It is expected that the other necessary information such as spectrum usage, traffic load and context data (channel PER, noise level, bit-rate, and spectrum utilization level in each channel) is provided from the systems.

3.5 Techniques for Aggregation of Available Spectrum Bands/Fragments

3.5.1 Technical challenge addressed

Since dynamic spectrum use could lead to spectrum fragmentation, the techniques to aggregate separated spectrum bands efficiently are required to improve spectrum utilization. In order to find the proper aggregated spectrum blocks, device's aggregation capability needs to be taken into consideration.

3.5.2 Rationale

Spectrum aggregation refers to the creation of virtual blocks of spectrum through the aggregation of disjoint bands. It is expected that spectrum aggregation will result in higher spectral utilization and user throughput.

3.5.3 Use cases mapping

Algorithms proposed in this section are applicable to use cases of all scenarios.

3.5.4 State Of The Art

This section describes the state of the art solutions, addressing PHY/MAC dependent and independent solutions separately.

3.5.4.1 PHY/MAC dependent solution

In order to meet the IMT-Advanced requirements, LTE-Advanced and IEEE 802.16m is considering the spectrum aggregation scheme in their standard version.

LTE-Advanced

In LTE-Advanced standard, the terminology of carrier aggregation is mentioned for spectrum aggregation. Carrier aggregation is defined that two or more component carriers (CCs) are aggregated in order to support wider transmission bandwidths up to 100MHz. While both contiguous and non-contiguous cases are considered, three cases mentioned are considered; intra band contiguous component carrier aggregation, Intra band non-contiguous component carrier aggregation and inter band non-contiguous component carrier aggregation [54].

• IEEE 802.16m

In 802.16m standard version, "multi-carrier operation" is mentioned as the terminology that allows operation in any bandwidth as wide as 100MHz by aggregating contiguous and/or non-contiguous RF carriers [55].

• IEEE 802.22

In 802.22, two types of aggregation of adjacent channels, channel aggregation and channel bonding was considered and It is concluded that channel bonding is a better solution at least in the contiguous case [56].

3.5.4.2 PHY/MAC independent solution

Since the following algorithms are not system-specific, they can operate independent of PHY/MAC layer specification.

• AASA (Aggregation Aware Spectrum Assignment)

Considering device's spectrum aggregation capability, this algorithm searches for disjoint spectrum blocks from left to right (from low to high frequency). Once it finds out spectrum blocks of requested bandwidth within the spectrum aggregation region, AASA assigns them to a node. By using a simple greedy algorithm that search for and assign channels from low to high frequency, it tries to avoid generating new fragments that cannot be aggregated.

• MSA (Maximum Satisfaction Algorithm)

The aim of the MSA is to satisfy as many user bandwidth requirements as possible to improve the spectrum efficiency. It is utilizing the worst spectrum band which can just satisfy the bandwidth requirement of the user in consideration of the upcoming users [57].

• LCS (Least Channel Switching)

In order to minimize the channel switching times (due to appearance of PUs) at sensing moments, the outage probability is introduced. Based on prediction of primary activities and the corresponding channel state transitions, this algorithm chooses the spectrum blocks with the lowest outage probability, which means the probability that primary users will be shown up in that blocks is lowest [57].

3.5.5 Algorithm description

The detailed specification of the proposed utility-based spectrum aggregation algorithm will be presented in D4.2. In this section a high level overview of the algorithm is presented. To accommodate bandwidth requests, a utility function is defined to rank available spectrum blocks within the aggregation range of the device. The possible range for spectrum aggregation depends on the device's H/W capability. The utility function will consider channel throughput, PU activity level, user preference based on locations, and the possibility of creation of new fragments within aggregation region. After calculating ranks for all spectrum blocks, the algorithm will allocate the spectrum block with the highest ranking to a given bandwidth request.

3.5.6 Implementation considerations

The proposed utility-based technique can be implemented based either on a centralized approach or a decentralized approach. Figure 22 illustrates the mapping of the algorithm to the functional architecture. While the algorithm is operated and the most appropriate spectrum blocks will be chosen in the infrastructure node in a centralized approach, it would be operated in the terminals in a decentralized approach. Based on information on channel conditions, node's H/W capability and the request, the main entity to manage spectrum selection is expected to be a CMON entity.

Figure 23 represents the proposed algorithm in the high level functional model. During the creation phase of ON, the proposed algorithm needs to be operated to find the most appropriate aggregated spectrum blocks. After creating ON with a chosen virtual channel, it is expected that the algorithm needs to be run to find a proper virtual channel since the channel condition and spectrum occupancy is expected to be changed dynamically.



Figure 22: Aggregated spectrum allocation algorithm placement in OneFIT Functional Architecture



Figure 23: Aggregated spectrum allocation algorithm placement in OneFIT high level functional model

3.5.7 Algorithm evaluation

3.5.7.1 Simulation Environment description

The initial simulation model developed in Matlab is not specific to particular PHY/MAC layer specifications. In addition, user mobility has not been considered in simulations.

The following assumptions are made. The considered total width of spectrum is set to 600MHz and the spectrum aggregation range is 40MHz. The bandwidth requirements of users are randomly chosen from three predefined sets, {10MHz, 11MHz, 12MHz}, {7MHz, 11MHz, 15MHz} and {4MHz, 11MHz, 18MHz}. 120 simulation scenarios with fixed random spectrum availability are used for achieving average performance.

3.5.7.2 First performance evaluation

Figure 24 depicts some of the initial results of comparisons between aforementioned STOA algorithms. Figure 24.(a) indicates superiority of MSA over other techniques (AASA and contiguous band allocation) in terms of satisfaction of user requested bandwidth. In Figure 24(b), it is shown that LCS outperforms an algorithm with no strategy in terms of minimization of channel switching. Finally, both MSA and LCS show better performance for a predefined set of bandwidth request which has the biggest difference between the requested bandwidth.

The proposed utility-based spectrum aggregation algorithm will be compared to MSA and LCS and will be also evaluated in terms of spectrum utilization as well as the degree of spectrum fragmentation.



Figure 24: Comparison of performance of spectrum aggregation algorithms

3.5.8 Requirements on the C4MS protocol definition & technical challenges The output of the algorithm is the chosen virtual channel consisting of many spectrum fragments for a specific request. This will be sent in the message: Spectrum-Assignment-Answer (SAA) via C⁴MS.

3.6 Algorithm on knowledge-based suitability determination

3.6.1 Technical challenge addressed

The algorithm focuses on the technical challenges of the Suitability Determination phase as analyzed in D2.1. Specifically, the challenge of the decision whether or not it is suitable to set up an ON or not, at specific time and place is addressed.

3.6.2 Rationale

According to the OneFIT concept, ONs are created in an infrastructure-less manner under the supervision of the operator and include numerous network-enabled elements. Main objective of the ON according to the defined scenarios of D2.1 is to ensure application provisioning in an acceptable QoS level by providing opportunistic coverage extension, opportunistic capacity extension, infrastructure supported opportunistic ad hoc networking, opportunistic traffic aggregation in the radio access network or opportunistic resource aggregation in the backhaul network. To ensure this creation a feasibility analysis is required. This can rely on off-line simulations, which are conducted a priori so as to evaluate candidate solutions against multiple, disparate input parameters and assessment criteria. The results of such simulations will be then used to derive recommendations covering various, disparate contexts of operation. As a result, Knowledge-based suitability determination Algorithm proposes a first decision towards the creation of an ON, giving as an output a request for the creation of ONs, associated with a pre-selected set of candidate nodes.

3.6.3 Use cases mapping

The algorithm is potentially implemented to all use cases as defined in D2.1, due to the fact that the decision whether or not it is suitable to set up an ON is addressed in all scenarios.

3.6.4 State Of The Art

The concept of extending the infrastructure in order to achieve better resource provisioning and utilization is not new. Well known approaches have been proposed in the past mainly with the aim to increase the cellular coverage and/or capacity and decrease costs, thus abandoning the traditional worst-case (peak-hour) based planning that used to lead to over-provisioning of expensive resources in non-peak times. These approaches include the well-known WiFi hotspots [58], and Femto Cells e.g. Home Node-Bs [59] that are now aggressively used by operators in order to offload large portions of the traffic from the wide area networks of their infrastructure. This can be seen as the conservative version of the solution of ONs, exhibiting minimum or totally absent dynamics. The possibility of exploiting infrastructure-less segments in order to increase the efficiency of the infrastructure-based network in a more dynamic manner has also been considered under the legend of the so-called "hybrid networks". A good overview and comparative study of numerous hybrid networks and different example scenarios can be found is given in [60].

3.6.5 Algorithm description

The algorithm will be responsible for making decisions upon the feasibility of the creation of ONs when judged as appropriate. The delineation of such an algorithm-strategy is the objective of this section.

In particular, at the input level, a properly defined algorithm will need to read context information, which according to the preceding analysis, comprises (i) the number and/or spatial distribution of terminals, (ii) the type (requirements) of applications requested, (iii) mobility levels and (iv) access point and terminal capabilities and characteristics, such as supported applications, routing protocols etc. In the output, the algorithm must select (i) the transmission power (range) of the Access Points (APs) and/or terminals and (ii) the ad hoc routing protocol that will be used for routing traffic between the infrastructure and the ONs.

Additionally, in order to fulfil the requirement for more proactive and faster response to changes, the algorithm can be enhanced with context matching functionality. First the currently captured context is identified and then it is matched against a set of pre-existing reference context-action pairs so as to identify the best way to handle it i.e., select the power to be transmitted by the AP and/or terminals, the routing protocol to be used. Context matching can be based on well-known techniques with the k-Nearest Neighbour(s) (k-NN) algorithm being a firm candidate. A pertinent solution, which is based on k-NN and also exhibits non-prohibitive complexity has been provided in [61][62]. The outline of the described algorithm has been introduced in [63] is given in Figure 25.



Figure 25: Outline of the algorithm

3.6.6 Implementation considerations

This section includes considerations, in terms of platform and algorithm implementation with the use of a multi-agent environment. Within such a multi-agent environment/system, every component (such as a network infrastructure element, a user device or management software) can be represented by one or more intelligent agents that act as a mediator between the components' functionality and the rest of the system. Thus, each system component is loosely coupled to other components and can interact by exchanging messages through a high level interface. In such a context, C4MS can be seen as a RAT-agnostic, upper layer logical communication channel (mainly over TCP/IP) between distributed agents/agent platforms residing in both terminal and network sides and used for the conveyance of context information. The corresponding information flow can be formulated as an ontology that can be easily extended or modified.

JADE [64] is a robust, fully Java and FIPA compliant framework for developing distributed agent systems and can run on both PCs and wireless devices that support Java Micro Edition (Java ME) using the package developed by the Lightweight Extensible Agent Platform (Leap) Project. JADE components exchange messages which are serialized and transmitted over TCP, according to the FIPA Agent Communication Language (ACL) message structure specification.

The JADE messaging architecture differentiates between intra-platform and inter-platform communication. In the case of intra-platform communication, agents reside in the same platform and JADE uses its IMTPs for implementing delivery services. In order to minimize delivery time, JADE selects the most appropriate transport mechanism further distinguishing between the case of communicating agents that reside in the same container and agents that reside in different containers. A container, which is hosted by a Java Virtual Machine, provides the run-time environment and the services for one or more agents.

Figure 26 depicts the components (devices&agents) that are going to be used for the implementation and demonstration purposes. The Knowledge-based Suitability Determination Algorithm can be assumed as a centralised approach so the decision-making is located in the CSCI Agent of the BS on the infrastructure side.



Figure 26: Components of the Agent-based Approach

Figure 27 depicts the mapping to CSCI functional entity, in terms of parameters used by the knowledge based Suitability Determination Algorithm. The CSCI involves the following entities: context awareness, policy derivation and management, profile management, decision making mechanism and knowledge management.



Figure 27: CSCI Functional Blocks

Context awareness. The context awareness functional entity of the CSCI involves the monitoring of the status of the nodes and the infrastructure network. The context is consisted of the location and mobility level of each node, supported application, transmission power of the AP/BS and nodes, supported RAT for each node, propagation characteristic of the environment and capability of the node for the routing.

Policy Derivation/Management. This entity designates high level rules that should be followed in context handling. These rules are related to the maximization of the QoS levels, and the minimization of cost factors (e.g. minimization of energy consumption).

Profile management. This functional entity includes requirements and preferences of the supported applications of the nodes (e.g. max end2end delay and packet loss).

Suitability Determination. This entity provides the process for the decision making located typically in the infrastructure side. This decision relies on off-line simulations and gives as an output to CMON functional entity a request for the creation phase, associated with a pre-selected set of candidate nodes.

Knowledge Management. The knowledge management entity combines the context, the solution of the decision making and the feedback from the CMON entity, in order to create the knowledge for making better decisions in the future, according to the learned results.

3.6.7 Algorithm evaluation

In order to evaluate the performance of this algorithm several simulations have been performed prior to its integration in the platform described in section 3.6.6. In the following the simulation environment used is described in detail followed by indicative results derived from these simulations.

3.6.7.1 Simulation Environment description

A large set of scenarios and test cases were executed in the simulation environment, which was based on the widely used OMNeT++ network simulation environment [65] and ran on an Intel Pentium - 4 3,0 GHz with 1,5 GB of RAM.



Figure 28: Considered Scenarios

The topology, as also depicted in Figure 28 comprises a single Access Point (AP) operating at IEEE 802.1b technology and a total set of 20 terminals which are served by this AP. The propagation model is set to Free Space, with no effects from the environment and the terrain profile is flat with the elevation of the AP set to 20m. The initial transmission power of the AP is set equal to 0.03W. Moreover, terminals are assumed to be static. Table 3 summarizes the general input parameters of the considered simulation environment. A set of applications are considered to be offered to the terminals through the AP and further analyzed in the following. The terminals are uniformly distributed in the cell around the AP.

Area	250 x 250 m
Simulation Time	60 min
Physical Characteristics	802.11b, Direct Sequence Spread Spectrum (DSSS)
Physical Layer Data Rate	11Mbps
Total Number of Terminals	20
Reception Power Threshold	-95 dBm
Initial AP Trx Power	0,03 W
Terminals Trx Power	0,02 W

Table 3. General parameters of the simulation enviroment

Three types of applications are considered in the simulation scenarios, which were selected so as to exhibit varying and scalable resource requirements and sensitivity e.g. with respect to bandwidth, delays, jitter, packet loss etc. These are a) Internet browsing b) Voice over IP (VoIP) and c) Video conference. All important properties for the applications are listed in Table 4.

	Light, Protocol Version : Http 1.1			
	Page Interval Time : Exponential 720 sec			
Browsing	Pages Per Server : Exponential 10			
	Page propeties:	1 constant part : 500 bytes		
		5 Small Images : 250 bytes each		
	Encoder Scheme G.711 (silence),			
	Compression / Decompression delay 0.02 sec			
VolP	1 voice frame per packet			
Voli	Incoming and outcoming Conversation environment : Land Phone – Quiet room			
	No control signalling(e.g. for setup/release) included			
	Low Resolution Video :			
Video Conferencing	128X120 pixels, 9 bits/pixel			
	10 frames/sec			

Table 4.	Traffic	Input	Parameters
	manne	mpat	i urunicici s

The examined simulation scenarios evolve as follows. The initial TRx power of the AP is gradually decreased. Five steps (phases) are considered, each one corresponding to a specific percentage of the initial TRx power, namely: 100% (initial), 90%, 80%, 70% and 60%, thus resulting in ranges *R0*, *R1*, *R2*, *R3* and *R4*, respectively. This is depicted in Figure 29 in which it is also shown how the initial coverage of the AP is being reduced to a smaller one as a result of the gradual decrease of its transmission power. Apparently, it holds that R0>R1 > R2>R3>R4.



Figure 29: Considered area Case 1 (Uniform Distribution)

During the gradual reduction of the AP's TRx power, a number (percentage) of terminals are left out of the APs' range. These terminals are then supposed to create ONs among them in an ad-hoc manner and operating in WLAN 802.11b as well. The exact number of nodes connected in ad-hoc mode in each of the phases is shown in Table 5. In the uniform distribution case, as the initial range

of the AP decreases, the number of the terminals that are out of this range increases in a constant way.

Finally, we also experiment on the routing protocol which will be used to route traffic to terminals that are found out of range during the AP's transmission power reduction. For completion reasons, we conduct all the simulation scenarios assuming 3 different kinds of ad-hoc routing protocols, namely Ad hoc On-Demand Distance Vector routing protocol (AODV) [66], Optimized Link State Routing protocol (OLSR) [67] and Geographic Routing Protocol GRP [68].

Phases	Ranges	Number of out of range terminal nodes		
Thases	Nunges	Uniform Distribution Case		
1	RO	0		
2	R1	4		
3	R2	8		
4	R3	12		
5	R4	16		

Table 5. Number of out of range terminal nodes per phase

3.6.7.2 First performance evaluation

The major concern of these simulation studies is to investigate the QoS provision potentials of such a scheme and thus, assist in the definition of these criteria.

Accordingly, in each of the phases we focus on specific QoS metrics, which are used to evaluate conditions and assist in coming up with useful recommendations with respect to the creation of the infrastructure-less networks. Particularly, in this simulation study, quality of service evaluation is carried out by the following performance metrics:

a) *Delay (sec)*: which is the one way, end to end delay of data packets from the sending to the receiving node. It includes a) processing delays e.g. voice packet compression/decompression, packetization etc. b) queuing and medium access delays in the AP as well as in the intermediate nodes, c) TRx delay of the AP and the intermediate nodes and d) the propagation delay for each connection between the AP and the destination node.

b) Data received (Kbps): which corresponds to the total number of the successfully received packets (including PHY/MAC headers) by a wireless node per unit of time, regardless of the destination of the received frames.

c) *Data Dropped (Kbps)*: which is defined as the rate at which data is dropped due to full higher layer data buffers or because of too many retransmission attempts

d) *Throughput (Kbps):* which corresponds to the total data traffic in bits per sec, successfully received by the destination excluding packets for other destination MACs, duplicate and incomplete frames.

e) *Jitter (sec)*, which is used to denote the average time difference between the arrivals of two consecutive packets at any destination node.

All the above metrics are averaged to the set of terminals in the simulated network. Moreover, Table 6 summarizes the requirements for specific QoS metrics [69] and for each of the considered applications. This table will be used as a reference throughout the rest of this paper and will assist in extracting conclusions and recommendations from the derived statistics.

		QoS Metrics				
Applications	Technology	Delay (ms)	Jitter (ms)	Bit Rate (Kbps)	Packet Loss	
Browsing	Non real time and Asymmetric	<400	N/A	<30	0%	
VoIP	oIP Real Time and Symmetric		<400	64	<1% (lasting 2-3 sec)	
Video Conferencing	Real Time and Symmetric	<150	<150	1382,4	<1%	

Table 6. QoS requirements per application type

Next results focus on the case with uniform distribution of terminals. Figure 30 depicts the average end-to-end delay that the packets of each terminal nodes see and which, as already said, is estimated by summing up processing, queuing, MAC, transmission and propagation delays as well. It should be noted here that the end-to-end delay that is measured by the network simulator, actually assumes a terminal node in the one end and the AP in the other end. That is to say, in order to obtain the actual end to end values, we should first double the obtained simulation measurement (reach the other terminal node) and add a worst case delay of about *65*ms [70] corresponding to the extra delay due to the packets traversing the public internet. Therefore, Figure 30 depicts exactly these elaborated results.

For the Internet browsing application the average delay (averaged in all phases and routing protocols) is about *67,09*ms. In the case of VoIP application, the average value for the delay is about *126,82*ms. Finally, the Video conferencing application exhibits an average delay of about *188,12*ms and as the number of the terminals that are out of the range is increasing, there is a big rise in the delay.

As a general observation, since the number of the intermediate, out of range nodes is increasing, while the AP's range is shrinking from *RO* to *R4 (phase 1 to 5),* the overall delay is also increased as more terminals are responsible for routing and forwarding the received packets. Nevertheless, the end-to-end delay increases in a non linear manner in contrast with the number of out of coverage terminals, which increases linearly, due to the uniform kind of terminals' distribution (see Table 5). In particular, this increase is almost inexistent in the case of Internet browsing application, keeping the delay values negligible in all phases. The increase is made clearer in the case of VoIP, but still remains at low levels in the first 4 out of the total 5 phases and in almost all cases of routing protocols. Finally, it is rather considerable in the case of Video conferencing in almost all the phases, especially in phases 4 and 5.

Similar results can be derived when examining Figure 30 with respect to the used routing protocol. For instance, there are negligible differences in the produced delays for the three protocols, when using the internet browsing application. On the other hand, OLSR seems to clearly outperform its competitors in the case of VoIP application giving an average delay (for the 5 phases) almost *30*ms less than the ones collected in the case of AODV and GRP, respectively. However, it should be noted that this variation is mainly ascribed to the last two phases, 4 and 5. While in phases 1 to 3, no

significant differences exist. A quite similar situation appears in the Video conference application, but with the AODV being the winner this time, resulting in 75ms and 30ms less delay values compared with the OLSR and GRP, respectively.



Figure 30: Average. End to End Delay per Node vs Application type for (a) AODV (b) OLSR (c) GRP routing protocol

In the sequel, we examine the obtained results against the set of predefined application requirements given in Table 6. By advising the table, it is assumed that the one way acceptable end-to-end delay for VoIP and Video conferencing applications are *100*ms and *150*ms, respectively [69]. The results are also depicted in Figure 30, where single dotted lines corresponding to the delay requirements for the two time-sensitive applications are also drawn for readiness purposes. The

delay requirement for web browsing (< 400ms) is not depicted, since it is far away from being violated in all the examined cases. Phase 5 seems to be a prohibitive state for the network, when considering VoIP and Video conference applications. Moreover, phase 4 can also result in intolerable delays e.g. when OLSR and GRP routing are deployed.

Accordingly, the above designate cut-off values for the transmission range (or transmission power), which in the majority of the combinations of the tested application and routing protocol can be found somewhere between the 70% and 60% (fine-tuning might be needed) of the initial one. A 30% or 40% reduction of the AP's transmission power while offering applications with tolerable values of delays is very promising with respect to power/energy savings and gives a positive feedback to the suitability question upon creating the infrastructure-less network.

Figure 31 depicts the % percentage of packet loss which arises after dividing the number of dropped data with the data sent by all clients.

In the same figure, single dotted lines are used to depict the requirements posed for guaranteeing the flawless reception of the application. For both applications, internet browsing and especially for VoIP, packet loss remains at acceptable levels i.e. not exceeding or extremely slightly exceeding a value of 1%, for all the phases of the reduction of the AP's transmission power and for all three routing protocol options. This is not the case for video conferencing. As depicted in Figure 31, in the three last phases the average data dropped packets result in a non acceptable value, which is actually far away from the minimum allowable threshold as defined in Table 6 and also depicted as a dotted line in the same figure.

Last but not least, Figure 32 depicts the average downlink throughput in Kbps estimated for all terminals, bit infrastructure-based and infrastructure-less. Although the delay in general increases, we observe that in browsing and VoIP applications the average downlink throughput per terminal node increases, even though this happens at non significant levels. A first, immediate explanation behind this observation would be as follows: In the first phase there are terminals that are in the edge of the cell and the achieved physical data rate is not the maximum supported by the technology i.e. 11Mbps, whereas this is restored with the reduction of the range that causes a corresponding reduction in the average distance among terminals using ad-hoc connections as well. However, the network simulator does not support scaling back of the physical data rate (i.e. among 1, 2, 5,5 and 11Mbps) and as a result, it might be safer to ascribe this throughput increase to the relative increase of the total data received per terminal.

When it comes to video conference application, we observe a significant decrease in the throughput when moving from phase 1 to phase 5. This can be justified if seen in conjunction with the corresponding increase in both the dropped data rate and the end-to-end delay metrics that the application suffers.



Figure 31: Average Packet Loss per Node vs Application type for (a) AODV (b) OLSR (c) GRP routing protocol



Figure 32: Average Downlink Throughput per Node vs Application type for (a) AODV (b) OLSR (c) GRP routing protocol

Focus now is placed on results observed from Figure 32 with respect to the used routing protocol. In the case of internet browsing there are insignificant differences. In the case of VoIP, GRP seems to outperform its competitors, giving an average throughput *28*Kbps and *27*Kbps more than OLSR and AODV, respectively. Also in case of video conferencing AODV outperforms its counterparts in terms of achieved throughput giving almost *141*Kbps and *117*Kbps more than OLSR and GRP, respectively.

When the traffic is uniformly distributed, transmission range reductions of X% (e.g., 70) can be done without impacting too much the service provisioning. In this case a "small" transmission range reduction means that "several" devices are left out of range (see Table 5).

In addition, by comparing the obtained results for the whole set of QoS metrics, it is easy to realize that the measured values exhibit big similarities in all phases ranging from 1 to 4. However, this does not happen in phase 5. Going one step further and checking the actual number of terminals that are left outside the range in all these phases (Table 5), we may come up with great certainty in the conclusion that the absolute number of terminals which are left out of the range and form the infrastructure-less network is a very crucial factor to take into account and therefore it calls for further investigation.

In general, what can be deduced from the above scenarios and results is that there appear cut-off levels of the AP transmission power (AP coverage) which if they are not infracted, applications can still be satisfactorily supported and provided at adequate QoS levels, with less AP power resources. In case more devices are concentrated away from the AP, then the cut-off value will be high, near to the default AP transmission range. This will result in small, yet important, savings in the total transmission power. If more devices are concentrated near the AP, then the cut-off value will be significantly lower than the default AP transmission range. This will result in larger savings in the total transmission power.

Of course, there is also the other side of the coin, according to which the cut-off levels designate that below them, some applications cannot be adequately supported. In particular, although an application such as internet browsing can continue to be satisfactorily provided after the reduction steps, this is compromised in the case of applications which are much less tolerable in time slips. This calls for special caution when thinking of the fact that future internet applications are expected to combine high quality video and voice in a real time fashion.

Moreover, one thing that should be realized and should be put into practice while seeking for cut-off levels is that QoS is a rather complex commodity and in most of the cases it cannot be provided after optimizing a single or even a few parameters. Therefore, it is required to take into account the whole or major set of the defined QoS metrics in a joint manner and try to guarantee that they will provide satisfactory values at the same time.

In order to further evaluate the performance of the algorithm as well as to demonstrate its feasibility this algorithm will be integrated into the overall platform described in section 3.6.6. Results from such evaluation will be presented in forthcoming deliverables. Furthermore experiments with alternate simulation assumptions (e.g propagation models) will be done and presented in D4.2.

3.6.8 Requirements on the C4MS protocol definition & technical challenges

The Knowledge-based Suitability Determination Algorithm can be assumed as a centralised approach where the decision-making is located in the CSCI functional entity on the infrastructure side. The C4MS will support the transportation of the information needed from the terminals to the Infrastructure. Particularly the information exchanged is the following:

- Location of the nodes
- Mobility level
- The supported application
- Transmission power of the nodes
- Supported RAT for each node
- Capability of routing

3.7 UE-to-UE Trusted Direct Path

3.7.1 Technical challenge addressed

This algorithm focuses on the user plane path control between UEs belonging to an ON. The algorithm considers the handover of the UE to UE data path from a situation where the UE to UE data path is established through the infrastructure (i.e. the situation without an ON established), to the situation where a direct path is established between the UEs without going through the infrastructure (i.e. the situation with an ON established).

Considering the fact that the architecture of the ON is 3GPP based, the technical challenge resides mainly in having a UE to UE direct communication with the same security and trust as if the path was established through the 3GPP infrastructure. The addressing scheme (L2/MAC address or L3/IP address) on the direct UE to UE infrastructure network has to be resolved, keeping in mind the legacy 3GPP architecture.

3.7.2 Rationale

Direct UE-to-UE communication between ON members is a key feature of the Opportunistic Network. Such communication will allow to realize new services due to the high speed of local communication between UE (i.e 802.11 technologies), and to the traffic offloaded in the infrastructure. The benefit of direct UE-to-UE communication is obvious for the operator as it allows saving infrastructure resources and the creation of new services.

On the user's side, the benefit of the ON as defined by OneFIT largely lies in the operator-grade level of security offered to the peer users in the case of direct communication. Adding the Operator print in security field for Ad-Hoc communication extension will increase End Users confidence. Then the ability to provide these trusted paths over multiple hops using different RAT is one of the keys to deliver OneFIT's promises.

The algorithm study has to identify the terminal address problem from application layer's identities to routing addresses at MAC and IP level, and the handover of the user plane data path form the UE-to-UE case to a UE-to-infrastructure case and vice-versa.

3.7.3 Use cases mapping

This algorithm is a core requirement for Scenario 3 "opportunistic ad hoc networking" (see Figure 33), but it will also be required for supporting all scenarios where UE-to-UE direct the situation may appear in other scenarios. The algorithm is also expected to applied and extended to support the Scenario 1 coverage extension and the scenario 4 "Traffic aggregation".

The algorithm will be studied for the use case where the Opportunistic Social Network is based on Wi-Fi technologies and where the wireless operated network will be based on the 3GPP technologies.



Figure 33: Scenario 3: Operator-governed cost-efficient localized application/service/content provision scenario.

3.7.4 State Of The Art

Although 3GPP has not defined specific use cases for UE to UE traffic optimization, 3GPP has defined various network infrastructure configurations combining 3GPP and Wi-Fi radio technologies, and network offload traffic techniques that are useful to report.

Regarding the wireless network selection, 3GPP has defined the Access Network Discovery and Selection Function (ANDSF) for supporting multi-access network scenarios with intersystem-mobility between 3GPP-networks (GSM, UMTS, LTE) and non-3GPP networks (e.g. WiMAX, WLAN). This has been described in D3.1.

Regarding the user plane 3GPP has specified two different schemes for managing the mobility.

Inside the 3GPP RAT, the 3GPP provides mobility at the layer 2. A layer 2 is established from the UE to the serving PGW, and the mobility (i.e change of user plane path, due to a change of node B) is managed by a L3 IP tunnel (i.e GTP) transporting the UE L2 traffic. On top of this layer 2, the terminal has an IP address allocated by a PDN Gateway depending on the Access Point Name (APN). When 3GPP interact with non 3GPP RAT, like Wireless LAN, then the mobility is managed at the IP layer with mobile IP protocol like DSMIP-V6 (cf [71]). Regarding the user plane path in 3GPP, a UE user plane data path is usually established between the UE and the PDN Gateway. In our case we would like to communicate between 2 UEs. 3GPP has defined specific procedure to perform shortcut or offload in the infrastructure that are interesting to report.

- SIPTO, LIPA (cf [72]) ; LIPA refer to the traffic breakout in a Home NodeB for accessing to local IP resource (ex : access to a local printer on the enterprise network); SIPTO (Selected IP traffic offload) refer to the offload of traffic in the Home NodeB for accessing to the internet.
- IFOM ([73]). IFOM (IP flow mobility) refer to the routing of IP flow in a UE attached simultaneously to the 3GPP RAN and to WLAN.

In terms of security, a 3GPP UE is identified by information stored in the SIM card. Over non-3GPP RAT ([74]), the UE is authenticated via SIM/USIM and EAP-SIM/EAP-AKA protocols.

3.7.5 Algorithm description

The algorithm will take as foundation the new ON-specific 3GPP LTE procedures studied in WP3 for ensuring that each UE in the ON has a trusted relationship with the infrastructure network whatever the RAT used for the hops between the UE and the RAN.

Figure 34 illustrates the UE-to-UE trusted direct path concept.



Figure 34: UE-to-UE Trusted Direct Path

The algorithm uses input parameters obtained from the UEs to be considered for the ON. Such parameters encompass the UE WLAN capabilities: (e.g.: WiFi direct, Security, QoS, ...), and other UE capabilities related to the ON.

The algorithm will determine primarily the role of the UE in the ON regarding the Wi-Fi access. For example in case of coverage extension scenario, the algorithm will determine whether a UE has to use the Wi-Fi access or not. This could result in different cases if the UE is under the 3GPP network coverage, or if the UE is not under 3GPP coverage.

Secondly the algorithm will establish the addressing scheme used on the ON (Layer 2 or Layer 3).

Finally, the algorithm will determine the data path of the UEs that will be optimized from a UE-to-infrastructure-to-UE to a direct UE to UE path.

During the 2nd step the algorithm will determine all the security elements that will be required. For establishing a secure direct UE to UE path, the algorithm will have to determine the secure element, like the data link ciphering key.

3.7.6 Algorithm evaluation

The algorithm evaluation will consider different criteria such as the amount of traffic signalling exchanged over the different C4MS protocol, the energy efficiency or the transmission delay.

3.7.6.1 Simulation Environment description

The evaluation environment is under study and will possibly consist of a dedicated simulation or prototype environment based on a 3GPP architecture simulating UEs with both 3GPP and Wi-Fi RAT and ON functions.

The simulation environment will be able to identify the algorithm performance for selected OneFIT use cases.
3.8 Algorithm on selection of nodes and routes

3.8.1 Technical challenge addressed

The algorithm focuses on the technical challenges of the creation phase as analyzed in D2.1. Specifically, the challenge of the selection of nodes which will participate to the ON is addressed.

3.8.2 Rationale

According to the OneFIT concept, ONs are created in an infrastructure-less manner under the supervision of the operator and include numerous network-enabled elements. Main objective of the ON according to the defined scenarios of D2.1 is to ensure application provisioning in an acceptable QoS level by providing opportunistic coverage extension, opportunistic capacity extension, infrastructure supported opportunistic ad hoc networking, opportunistic traffic aggregation in the radio access network or opportunistic resource aggregation in the backhaul network. To ensure this, the selection of the proper nodes, among all discovered nodes in the vicinity is rather essential. As a result, our approach proposes a mechanism for selecting nodes that will participate to the ON.

3.8.3 Use cases mapping

The algorithm is potentially implemented to all use cases as defined in D2.1, due to the fact that the selection of proper nodes to participate within the created ON affects all possible scenarios.

3.8.4 State Of The Art

Various approaches concerning node selection for ad hoc, wireless sensor or mesh networks are already available. For example, random node selection in unstructured P2P networks is discussed in [75] while authors in [76] address the relay selection problem in cooperative multicast over wireless mesh networks. Also, in [77], analytical and simulation approaches are used in order to investigate the relationship between the lifetime of sensor networks and the number of reporting nodes and to provide the trade-off between maximizing network lifetime and the fastest way to report an event in a wireless sensor node. In [78], the selection and navigation of mobile sensor nodes is investigated by taking into consideration three metrics including coverage, power and distance of each node from a specified area. In [79], a grid-based approach for node selection in wireless sensor networks is analyzed, in order to select as few sensors as possible to cover all sample points. In [80], the issue of server selection is being investigated by proposing a node selection algorithm with respect to the worst-case link stress (WLS) criterion. These works are proposing specific node selection algorithms by taking into consideration attributes such as the area of coverage, the navigation/ mobility issues of moving sensors, or the minimization of the number of relays.

3.8.5 Algorithm description

The algorithm will be responsible for the creation of ONs taking into consideration multiple parameters. Two approaches are assumed in this direction, distributed and non distributed. The delineation of such algorithm-strategies is the objective of this section.

3.8.5.1 Distributed Approach

The algorithm introduces a set of steps which are taken into consideration for the efficient selection of the ON nodes that will constitute the created network. Aligned with this statement, initially, each discovered node is being checked whether it is legitimate according to the policies of the network operator to participate to an ON. If the result is negative the discovered node is rejected by default, else if the result is positive, then the evaluation of the discovered, candidate node continues according to a fitness function. The fitness function is based on a weighted, linear formula which takes into consideration the following:

• Candidate node's energy level

- Candidate's node availability level including:
 - capabilities (available interfaces, supported RATs, supported frequencies, support of multiple connections, relaying/ bridging capabilities);
 - $\circ~$ status of each node in terms of resources for transmission (status of the active links), storage, processing;
 - o node's location
 - o supported applications (according to node's capabilities and application requirements)
- Candidate node's delivery probability

The proposed fitness function is the following:

Fitness Function =
$$x_i * [(e_i * w_e) + (a_i * w_a) + (d_i * w_d)]$$
 (12)

where e_i denotes the energy level of node *i* and w_e is the weight of the e_i variable to the fitness function. Also, a_i denotes the availability level of node *i* at a specific moment and w_a is the weight of a_i , while d_i denotes the delivery probability of packets of node *i* and w_d is the respective weight. Also x_i acts as multiplier according to relation below:

$$x_i = \begin{cases} 1, e_i > 0 \cap a_i > 0 \\ 0, e_i = 0 \cup a_i = 0 \end{cases}$$
(13)

According to the previously mentioned characteristics, each candidate node obtains a fitness value. If the fitness value is higher than a pre-specified threshold, then the candidate node is added to a subset of accepted nodes. Otherwise, it would be added to a subset of rejected nodes. This procedure continues until all discovered nodes have been evaluated and added to the respective subsets of the accepted or rejected nodes. Figure 35 illustrates the aforementioned opportunistic node selection algorithmic approach.



Figure 35: Opportunistic node selection algorithmic approach

Moreover, various routing schemes are considered in our approach. Specifically, a flooding-based opportunistic routing protocol is considered, where nodes replicate and transmit messages to neighbouring nodes that do not already have a copy of the message. A representative example of such a protocol is the Epidemic protocol [81]. The other implemented protocol is the Spray&Wait

[82] which sets a maximum allowed number of copies per message in the ON. For example that upper bound could be set to 10 copies of the original. As a result, lower overheads of replicated messages are observed (compared to Epidemic).

3.8.5.2 Non - Distributed Approach

Initially, a BS identifies a congestion situation and non-congested BSs are identified. The set of BSs is sent to the terminals in the congested area and the terminals in the congested area find paths to non-congested (and congested) BSs according to a "breadth-first search" type. Each terminal should find a set of paths to some of the indicated BSs. Each path has a set of nodes, the capacity of these nodes, and the cost of the links between the nodes.

The algorithm with the non-distributed approach is based on Ford-Fulkerson flow control algorithm [83]. Figure 36 depicts a given network - directed graph, in which every link has a certain capacity c, a starting point (the source) and an ending point (the destination). A value f (the flow of a link) satisfying $f \le c$ for each link is associated. As long as there is a path from the source to the destination, with available capacity c on all links in the path, flow f is sent along one of these paths. Then another path is found and so on. The maximum flow of the ON is calculated.



Figure 36: Source and Destination with intermediate nodes and the Capacity of the links

Figure 37 depicts an indicative topology, which consists of 7 ON nodes and 2 Base Stations. Also 2 virtual nodes are assumed in our topology, in order to define the flow in the ON (from source to the destination). Particularly:

- N0 is the "Virtual" super source to which the nodes of the congested area are connected. The capacity of the link from N0 to terminal is set to one.
- N1-7 are the ON nodes
- N8-9 are the 2 Base Stations of our topology
- Finally N10 is our "Virtual" super destination to which the BSs are connected. The capacity of the link from BS to N10 is set equal to the capacity of the BS (estimate on number of terminals that can be served).

The capacity of the links between ON nodes is small (e.g. 1, 2) since we do not want an ON node to serve too much traffic. The value of the capacity would depend on the requirements of the application (e.g. video would need higher values than browsing) or the fitness of the nodes (fitter nodes, as described previously will be capable of handling higher capacities).

The procedure, as depicted in Figure 38 starts by getting the input consisting of the full paths from source (nodes that need to be served, e.g., terminals) to destination (to serving nodes, e.g., BSs or other serving terminals of an ad-hoc communication scheme etc.). A path consists of many links which are distinguished by starting and ending points, cost and capacity (associated with cost) and the utilized RAT. Finally, the terminal and BS parameters are also needed. Once, the input is fulfilled, the algorithm picks one of the discovered paths according to the breadth-first search method [84] which yields the shortest path. From the selected path, it finds the link with the smallest capacity (associated with the link cost). Then, it sets the flow of the path equal to the smallest link capacity (associated with the link cost) and updates the residual capacities of the rest of the links. The

algorithm continues until there is no unchecked path from source to destination. Once all paths are checked, a vector containing all selected links from source to destination is created.

Figure 39 depicts an indicative solution, where the actual flows that derived from the algorithm are shown in yellow color.



Figure 37: Directed-graph of an ON, illustrating ON nodes (N1-N7), BSs (N8-N9), super source (N0), super destination (N10), links, capacities of each link

3.8.6 Implementation considerations

The implementation considerations for both approaches of the algorithm are the same as previously presented in section 3.6.6. However, as depicted in Figure 26, the distributed approach Algorithm for the creation is located in the CMON Agent of the node, whereas the non-distributed approach in the CMON Agent of the BS.

Figure 40 depicts the mapping to CMON functional entity, in terms of parameters used by the creation Algorithm.

The context awareness functional entity of the CMON uses the information obtained from nodes such as the fitness value, including energy level of the node at a specific moment, available RATs/ interfaces of the node, the quality of links, the available buffer size, the actual location of the node and the mobility level (if it is moving) and the serving BS along with the route to the serving BS. Also, ON-related device capabilities and context information from specific monitoring mechanisms are taken into account, such as whether the node has direct connection with the Macro BS or not.

The operator policy acquisition functional entity is responsible for obtaining operator's policies such as: allowed nodes, allowed frequency bands and transmission bandwidth, allowed transmission power on different bands, allowed mechanisms to obtain information on the spectrum usage (control channel, database or spectrum sensing). In general, this functional entity specifies a set of rules that the CMON must follow.



Figure 38: Flowchart of the proposed Algorithm



Figure 39: Directed-graph of an ON after the result of the algorithm, illustrating actual flows (yellow) of each link and max flow of the ON



Figure 40: CMON functional blocks

The profile management functional entity considers the ON-related user preferences such as the utility volume/ user satisfaction associated with the use of an application/service at a particular quality level. Also, the application characterization (e.g. the expected duration etc.) and the application requirements are included as well.

Context, policies and profiles functional entities along with the suitability determination output from the CSCI provide the input to the decision making mechanism that will decide on the creation, maintenance or termination. Additionally, the decision making mechanism provides the input to the control entity of the CMON which is responsible for the execution of the decision. Knowledge management entity uses the output of the decision making and control mechanisms in order to make better decisions in the future in terms of performance and provide learning capabilities to the CMON. The acquired data are passed onto the CSCI for improving the governance functions/logic hosted by the CSCI.

3.8.7 Algorithm evaluation

In order to evaluate the performance of these algorithms several simulations have been performed prior to their integration in the platform described in session 3.6.6. In the following the simulation environment used is described in detail followed by indicative results derived from these simulations.

3.8.7.1 Simulation Environment description

For the evaluation of the distributed approach of the ON creation, the Opportunistic Network Environment (ONE) simulator is being used [6]. ONE simulator is the outcome of research projects and it is released under the GPLv3 license. The program has the ability to simulate traffic between nodes and provide results regarding overall delivery probability of the network, delivery latency (from source to destination), number of hops (from source to destination) etc. Also, the user controls the transmission range of the nodes, the transmission speed of the links, the number of interfaces of each node, the buffer size of each node, the TTL of each data packet, the size of each data packet, the creation interval of the data packets, the total time of running of each scenario etc. Finally the non-distributed approach is going to be evaluated in future work.

3.8.7.2 First performance evaluation

Indicative, preliminary performance evaluation is provided in the following section. The delivery latency has been measured for an ON consisting of 3 source nodes, 3 destination nodes and 18 intermediate nodes. Also, the top 70% includes the first 12 ON nodes according to their fitness value and the top 30% includes the first 6 ON nodes. The simulation runs until there is a loss of all paths towards one destination node. As Figure 41 suggests, the estimated delivery latency tends to decrease as fewer but better opportunistic nodes are accepted to the ON for both the Epidemic and Spray&Wait routing schemes.



Figure 41: Estimated delivery latency

Also Figure 42 illustrates the number of aborted packet transfers. This number corresponds to the packets which were aborted if the connection was lost before the packet transfer had successfully finished. It is estimated that as fewer but better nodes are accepted by the ON, the number of aborted packet transfers tend to decrease.



Figure 42: Estimated number of aborted data packets

A drawback of the fitness function is that the expected ON lifetime (i.e. the time until there is a loss of all paths towards one destination node) tends to decrease. Specifically, Figure 43 shows that an ON with fewer nodes tends to obtain lower levels of lifetime, due to the fact that fewer nodes are more stressed as they have to accommodate more transmission load. Nevertheless, the ON tends to perform better with the Spray&Wait routing protocol due to the fact that the replicated messages that are circulated in the ON are limited to an upper bound.



Figure 43: Estimated ON lifetime

This is also depicted in Figure 44 where the overhead ratio of replicated messages circulated in the ON is relatively lower in the Spray&Wait protocol compared to the Epidemic one.



Figure 44: Overhead ratio of replicated messages circulated in the ON

In order to further evaluate the performance of these algorithms as well as to demonstrate their feasibility these algorithms will be integrated into the overall platform described in section 3.6.6. Results from such evaluation will be presented in forthcoming deliverables.

3.8.8 Requirements on the C4MS protocol definition & technical challenges

The two algorithms can be assumed as distributed for the first one and non- distributed for the second (Based on Ford-Fulkerson flow Control Algorithm), assuming the decision-making for the creation of ONs to be located in the CMON functional entity on the terminals and infrastructure side, respectively. The C4MS will support the transportation of the information needed between the terminals and the Infrastructure. Particularly the information exchanged is the following:

Distributed Approach

- Fitness value
- Serving BS
- Path to Serving BS

Non - Distributed Approach

- Terminal Parameters (e.g. Capacity)
- BS Parameters (e.g Load)
- Full path from source (e.g. Terminal) to destination (e.g BS), including link information, such starting node ending node, cost, RAT.

3.9 Route pattern selection in ad hoc network

3.9.1 Technical challenge addressed

The algorithm focuses mainly on the Suitability Determination and Maintenance the technical challenges as they have been analyzed during WP2. This algorithm is related to the ad-hoc network. It is a response to the QoS management technical challenge.

3.9.2 Rationale

The plurality of user applications implies different constraints for data transfer in order to guaranty the QoS. The characteristics associated to the main types of supported services in a wireless network have been identified and enumerated in [85] and [86]. In an opportunistic network composed of heterogeneous equipments having different characteristics, it is necessary to take into account the specificities of these equipments and the characteristics of the supported radio access technologies to determine the way to transmit and to receive data. Depending on the service requested, the routing behaviour shall be adapted, and the routing protocol shall consider specific metrics.

3.9.3 Use cases mapping

The general objective of scenarios is to relay a node or a set of nodes to an infrastructure. The constraints and the processing to apply may be very different depending of the number of hops to consider.

The challenge of route pattern selection feature applies mainly when multi-hops between terminal equipment are necessary to reach the infrastructure.

Another challenge is to realise algorithms to perform this scenario is to take in account that the different nodes are heterogeneous and that some nodes are mobile and others not mobile.

Scenario 1 Opportunistic coverage extension

The main challenge of this scenario, from routing pattern selection point of view, is mainly described in the Use Case 4, when several hops are necessary to relay the infrastructure. In that case, we can consider 2 different approaches. The first is to create a point-to-point connection for each hop. In that case the route is implicitly unique and there is no necessity of route selection algorithm. But, if we consider a second approach, where a self organised opportunistic network is created and managed, as an ad hoc cloud, connected to an infrastructure, then this use case becomes an application of the general function of route selection pattern.

Scenario 2 Opportunistic capacity extension

In this scenario the use cases are related only to 1-hop connectivity from the infrastructure. The functions to apply could be considered more as access selection than route selection. Functionally, these use cases can be considered as particular cases of the routing pattern selection algorithms, with a limit of 1-hop distance in the opportunistic network.

Scenario 3: Infrastructure supported opportunistic ad-hoc networking

This scenario is dedicated to self-organised opportunistic networks. The different equipments composing this network may be connected to different infrastructures, even if these infrastructures do not belong to the opportunistic network. The accessible infrastructures are various and they provide different capabilities in term of QoS. The routing pattern selection algorithms will determine the routes among a set of heterogeneous RATs.

3.9.4 State Of The Art

For state-of-the-art, please refer to section 3.10.4 of this deliverable.

3.9.5 Algorithm description

The proposed algorithm is an enhancement of the routing protocols to take into account the constraints associated to user applications, by selecting appropriate metrics for each service class and to compute these metrics in order to determine the most adapted route to exchange data.

The core of the algorithm is located in the CMON module identified in the functional architecture. But the algorithm also includes an important initialisation part, which would be located in the CSCI, in order to identify the available routes.

The core algorithm takes into account that the routing function behaves differently depending of the user application (i.e. a conversational class service shall not be multi-path routed).

According to [86], the algorithm considers the 4 following service classes:

- Conversational class
- Streaming class
- Interactive class
- Background class

Each one has specific constraints and characteristics. The end user applications require also a minimum throughput to be satisfied. This information is provided by the upper layers of the protocol stack.

• The algorithm uses numerous metrics to determine the most adapted route to transfer the data. These metrics come from 2 sources (see Figure 45): the information related to the neighbouring nodes is provided by the C4MS, and the information dedicated to the local node is mainly provided by the lower layers (e.g.: available RATs).



Figure 45: Inputs for Route selection algorithm

The metrics to be considered to process the algorithm are:

- Supported RATs
- Available throughput per RAT
- Reception quality per RAT (RSSI, SINR)
- Reception/Transmission delay (latency, jitter)
- Node power capabilities

Mobility/Velocity

Different functions of computation for the route selection are implemented, using different sets of metrics selected according to the requested end user application. The calculation to qualify each available route applies also a weight for each considered metric depending of its importance related to the service class.

It has to be noticed that some information have to be correlated between them, for example, the mobility constraint is different depending on the used RAT because the capability to reach RATs is different.

3.9.6 Implementation considerations

The algorithm is located in the CMON module (see Figure 46 and Figure 47). It is a distributed algorithm located on each terminal. It runs as a distributed algorithm. It is activated during the ON negotiation procedure. It is triggered during the ON negotiation stage, the ON creation stage and during the ON reconfiguration procedure.



Figure 46: Mapping of routing pattern selection in the OneFIT Functional Architecture

During the suitability determination, the radio path to reach the gateways to the infrastructure has to be identified. The initialisation part of the route pattern selection algorithm determines the exhaustive available routes in advance of phase, before the opportunistic network creation, in order to allow the selection of the most adapted route by the CMON during the ON creation stage.

The routes identification procedure uses the C4MS protocol messages to exchange information between the nodes which will potentially compose the opportunistic network.



Figure 47: Detailed view of routing pattern selection

3.9.7 Algorithm evaluation

3.9.7.1 Simulation Environment description

The simulation is performed under OMNET++ environment, using the framework [87]. The protocol stack used to perform the simulation is based on the WiFi protocol stack (802.11), with the DYMO routing protocol. The OneFIT enhancements are simulated by modification of the routing protocol.

The simulated nodes support 2 interfaces that can be configured with different characteristics. The structure of the simulated protocol stack is depicted on the figure below (Figure 48).



Figure 48: Simulation Protocol stack overview

The NETWORK layer contains the routing protocol (DYMO) modified to include the OneFIT enhancements, it also emulates the C4MS message echange. The Resource Manager controls the dispatching between the different RATs. The RATs are Wifi based but they have been adapted to provide metrics requested to compute the OnFIT algorithms.

3.9.7.2 First performance evaluation

The algorithm is under development on the simulator, the first evaluation of results will be given in the D4.2 deliverable.

3.9.8 Requirements on the C4MS protocol definition & technical challenges

The algorithm requires different inputs to be executed:

- Node characteristics
 - Supported RATs
 - Power capabilities
- Radio link metrics from each RAT
 - Available throughput
 - Link quality (RSSI/SINR)
- Other information
 - Mobility (GPS)
- Application information
 - User service class
 - Requested throughput

The information locally determined by the node need to be transmitted/received over the C4MS protocol to provide the information to the neighbouring nodes.

The algorithm provides the selected route information (i.e.: the selected next hop).

3.10 QoS and Spectrum – aware Routing Techniques

3.10.1 Technical challenge addressed

The algorithm focuses on the technical challenges identified in sections 4.2 and 4.3 of Deliverable D3.1 [4] addressing spectrum and route identification and selection.

3.10.2 Rationale

The main issues with routing in opportunistic networks are the movement of users, managing spectrum opportunities and QoS assurance. To address the spectrum awareness we have used a layered graph approach. In our routing algorithm, each spectrum opportunity is represented by a layer of the graph and routes are represented within each graph layer; this results in a structured graph based framework for managing routes within the network which results routes to be treated as graph edges and manage their structure by graph based optimization techniques. The QoS assurance is provided by the QOLSR (QoS Optimized Link State Routing) protocol which supports many aspects of QoS assurance within the route decision making. Depending on the movement pattern of the users in mobile MANETs, spectrum awareness and QoS assurance can become complicated so that our algorithm needs to go through many levels of optimization considering different network environments and movement patterns.

3.10.3 Use cases mapping

The following three OneFIT scenarios are applicable:

• Scenario 1: Opportunistic coverage extension

Whenever a device is out of the coverage of the infrastructure, an opportunistic network will be created in order to serve it. The routing protocol should be able of routing the data between the extended coverage and infrastructure network with taking into consideration the spectrum opportunities and the level of QoS.

• Scenario 2: Opportunistic capacity extension

In this scenario, the routing protocol should integrate the spectrum opportunities and route patters to add extra opportunistic users and extend the capacity of the network.

Scenario 3: Infrastructure supported opportunistic ad-hoc networking

The routing protocol should be capable of routing the data between the opportunistic users in an infrastructureless manner, which means that in case of creation of opportunistic network between the users that are near to each other, the routing protocol should be able to route the data between them without the need for infrastructure.

3.10.4 State Of The Art

3.10.4.1 QoS based routing Protocols

All the QoS based protocols mentioned here provide different frameworks for handling the traffics that require a level of Quality of Service but none of them have spectrum aware capability defined in them which is a vital need for a Cognitive Mobile Ad hoc Networks. The tree shown in the Figure 49 is extracted from the work of [88] which shows the categorization of different QoS-based routing protocols. From all the routing protocols shown in Figure 49, in this section we give a general idea about the most popular and efficient QoS based routing protocols which are QOLSR, CEQMM and AODV.



Figure 49: Taxonomy of the QoS routing protocols

OLSR (Optimized Link State Routing) [89] is an optimization of the classical link state algorithm of MANETs. *Multipoint relays:* OLSR introduce the concept of multipoint relays (MPRs) to mitigate the number of messages sent in the network discovery and route information maintenance process. In OLSR only nodes selected by neighbours as MPRs are responsible for forwarding control traffic and link state information declaration (bi-directional, unidirectional or lost link), to minimize the overhead from flooding of control traffic by using these specific nodes. Each node in the network selects a set of nodes in its symmetric 1-hop neighbourhood which may retransmit its messages. This set of selected neighbour nodes is called the "Multipoint Relay" (MPR) set of that node. Each node maintains information about the set of neighbours that have selected it as MPR from periodic *Hello* messages. This set is called the "Multipoint Relay Selector set" (MPR selector set) of a node.

QOLSR (Quality of service for Ad hoc Optimized Link State Routing) was introduced as an extension to OLSR to provide a Quality of Service (QoS) framework for it [90]. QOLSR defined a multiple metrics framework to provide a guaranteed QoS between the source and destination; the QoS metrics such as bandwidth, Delay, Jitter, Probability of Loss and etc. are provided by the new fields added to

HELLO and TC messages and so that there is no need for flow of extra messages in the network, resulting reduced signalling. With having the QoS metrics ready, QoS-MPRs (Multipoint Relays) are calculated and flooded in the network within the TC messages which results calculating the QoS-based routing tables. The QMPRs always generate the TC messages containing the QoS metrics and the rest of relaying process for the messages is done through the MPRs which existed in the base specification of the OLSR protocol. Knowing the QoS requirement of all paths from sources to destinations is enough to arrange routing tables so that QoS within the paths are supported.

CEQMM (a Complete and Efficient Quality of service Model for MANETs) is based on the IntServ (Integrated Service) and DiffServ (Differentiated Service) QoS models [91]. By combining the positive points of these two QoS models, per-flow and per-class provisioning is implemented in the base architecture of the CEQMM. The highest priority is given per-flow provisioning and the lowest priority is given per-class provisioning. For prioritizing the packets and providing different provisioning based on their QoS criteria, priority classifier, active queue management and packet scheduler are the modules implemented to provide this framework. QOLSR is the protocol that has been applied to CEQMM to provide a multiple metric routing mechanism which due to the efficiency can respond quickly to the changes in the network topology. Congestion avoidance due to either high load or mobility of the users is another important implementation of CEQMM.

AODV (Ad-hoc On-Demand Distance Vector Routing) is an on-demand routing protocol that has taken very much attention because of its simplicity and less signalling traffic compared to other routing protocols [92]. It allows mobile nodes to obtain routes quickly for new destinations, and does not require nodes to maintain routes to destinations that are not in active (on demand) communication. AODV allows mobile nodes to respond to link breakages and changes in network topology in a timely manner. AODV uses destination sequence numbers created by the destination and included to requesting nodes, to assume loop freedom, and help to define the more recent path to a destination at a node. The base structure of the AODV protocol does not support QoS provisioning but because of the extendibility in the structure of this protocol, there has been added many enhancements to support different aspects of QoS; such as RAODV (Reliable AODV) which continuously (on a regular timing basis) differentiates the two types of well-behaving and misbehaving nodes to provide 25% better goodput [93][94].

AODV-RD (AODV Reliable Delivery) is another enhancement to the main protocol that provides a level of QoS based on measurements of the nodes signal power, packet delay and transfer rate[95].

AODV-BR (AODV Base Routing) uses a mesh technique to support more reliable routes from sources to destinations; at the time that any route is broken due to the mobility issues, the node on the broken path reroutes the message by locally broadcasting to its immediate neighbours. qAODV (Quality of service AODV) [96] is enhanced by the carrier sensing mechanism of IEEE 802.11b for measuring the available bandwidth. The idea behind this method is that the idle time when the nodes are note transmitting, plays an important factor on calculating the available bandwidth of the channel that the node is willing to start sending packet now. QoS AODV, QAODV and SQ-AODV are the other enhancements based on the AODV protocol to provide QoS framework.

SWAN (Stateless Wireless Ad Hoc Networks) [97] proposes a stateless network model using distributed feedback based control algorithm, in particular explicit congestion notification (ECN) from the additive increase multiplicative decrease (AIMD), which is a rate control mechanism to dynamically regulate admitted real time traffic.

3.10.4.2 Spectrum-aware routing Protocols

Cognitive radio networks are differentiated from the normal types of multichannel networks in the sense that the multiple channels are provided to the network equipment opportunistically, meaning that the channels used are not static. Due to this dynamic spectrum changing, new aspects of

routing should be considered in implementation of a routing protocol for the cognitive radio networks. This new aspect should consider spectrum awareness because not only messages are routed through different routing paths in the network but also routed through dynamic spectrum opportunities within it. Since these spectrum opportunities are provided by the idle operation time of the Primary Users (PU) so that there is no fixed Common Control Channel (e.g. CCC) for the Secondary Users (SU) to provide a guaranteed signalling channel for management of the SUs. There are many challenges in the routing domain for such networks consisting of, how to vacate the current spectrum band/opportunity upon PU re-appearance, periodic route maintenance and repair, unpredictable route failure etc. These challenges can be addressed by the spectrum aware routing protocols that are designed specifically for operation in such opportunistic networking environments.



Figure 50: Taxonomy of spectrum aware routing protocols

The diagram shown in the Figure 50 depicts the two ways that the spectrum awareness can be achieved, which are through Global Spectrum Information and Local Spectrum Information. We have tried to give a brief description of the important spectrum aware protocols falling under these two categories.

3.10.4.2.1 Global Spectrum Information

Geographic based routing

These types of routing protocols require the geographic location of the SUs to be able to predict future movement. By having the geographic location of a user, routing decisions can be made much more accurately and efficiently.

• GPSR (Greedy Perimeter Stateless Routing)

GPSR [98] is a routing protocol for wireless datagram networks that uses the positions of routers and a packet's destination to make packet forwarding decisions. GPSR makes greedy forwarding decisions using only information about a router's immediate neighbours in the network topology. When a packet reaches a region where greedy forwarding is impossible, the algorithm recovers by routing around the perimeter of the region. By keeping state only about the local topology, GPSR scales better in per-router state than shortest-path and ad-hoc routing protocols as the number of network destinations increases. Under mobility's frequent topology changes, GPSR can use local topology information to find correct new routes quickly.

• SEARCH (SpEctrum Aware Routing protocol for Cognitive ad-Hoc networks)

SEARCH [99] is a spectrum aware routing protocol that uses the geographic forwarding method for path and channel selection for reducing the probability of interference with the Primary Users (PU)

as well as occupying their unused channel during idle time slots. Routing is based on the geographic forwarding that is partly specified in GPSR (Greedy Perimeter Stateless Routing). Under normal condition SEARCH follows a Greedy forwarding of message, but when a void region (a region with absence of nodes to continue forwarding the message) is reached, the Perimeter forwarding mode uses the Geographic information of the node to create spanning tree and this way it can pass around the void region. SEARCH does not have any QoS framework which is vital for a routing protocol in cognitive ad-Hoc network.

Graph Based routing

The general approach for designing routes in wireless multi-hop networks consists of two phases: graph abstraction and route calculation. Graph abstraction phase refers to the generation of a logical graph representing the physical network topology. The outcome of this phase is the graph structure G = (N, V, f(V)), where N is the number of nodes, V is the number of edges, and f(V) the function which allows to assign a weight to each edge of the graph. Route calculation generally deals with defining/designing a path in the graph connecting source destination pairs. Classical approaches to route calculation widely used in wired/wireless network scenarios often resort to mathematical programming tools to model and design flows along multi-hop networks.

• Layered-Graph Routing

Spectrum Aware routing is a method proposed by [100] which defines multiple layers in the graph of source destination routes to represent a range of spectrum opportunities; the number of layers corresponds to the number of available channels, which are found and updated through the signalling defined for this protocol. The main problem with this method of routing is the high load of network centric signalling which can congest the network in long term. The other method of graph based routing in [101] (Colored Multi-Graph Model) follows the same methodology as the layered graph above with other approaches used for updating the layers in the graph.

Optimization in Routing Protocols

In the work demonstrated by [102], [103] the focus is on designing a spectrum sharing technique for Cognitive Radio Networks. They introduce a Mixed Integer Non-Linear Programming (MINLP) formulation whose objective is to maximize the spectrum reuse factor throughout the network, or equivalently, to minimize the overall bandwidth usage throughout the network. Another mathematical programming is leveraged also in [104], where a Mixed Integer Linear Programming (MILP) formulation is derived for the problem of achieving throughput optimal routing and scheduling for secondary transmissions. The objective function aims at maximizing the achievable rate of source–destination pairs, under the very same interference, capacity and routing constraints as defined above. The authors directly use the formulation to design route/channel assignment patterns for small-to-medium size network scenarios by resorting to commercial solvers.

3.10.4.2.2 Local Spectrum Information

Interference and Power based Routing Protocols

The consumed power is the main source for calculation of the routing metrics and interference in this category of routing protocols.

• Minimum Power Routing

The work of [105] has discovered how to manage minimum weight paths in cognitive wireless ad hoc networks. A routing weight based on the required power to reach a specific destination is associated with different wireless systems. The proposed routing protocol locally finds the path to minimize the routing weight between a source and a destination. The route discovery procedure is very similar to link state routing algorithms where this newly introduced weight is used. The model does not take into account the PUs, their behaviour, or the interference caused by/to other CR nodes. However, such information is implicitly incorporated into routing decisions during neighbour discovery stage.

This work introduces a very nicely outlined system model based on multiple interfaces. The performance of the proposed system is highly dependent on the neighbour discovery procedure and its refresh rates as there are no other maintenance or recovery procedures defined in the routing protocol to react to PU activity. Furthermore, the power-level based cost metric is not sufficient to address challenges of multi-hop CRNs.

• Controlled Interference Routing

Interference constraints are at the basis of the work in [106] where the authors analyse the tradeoff between single-hop and multi-hop transmission for SUs constrained by the interference level that PUs can tolerate. Authors analyse the potentialities of a multi-hop relaying by deriving the geometric conditions under which a SU is admitted into a spectrum occupied by a PU. On the basis of these geometric results authors propose two routing methods termed Nearest-Neighbour Routing (NNR) and Farthest-Neighbour Routing (FNR).

Delay-based Routing Protocols

The quality of routing protocols can also be measured in terms of delays to establish and maintain multi-hop routes and to send traffic through the very same routes. Besides "classical" delay components for transmitting information in wireless networks, novel components related to spectrum mobility (channel switching, link switching) should be accounted for in multi-hop CRNs. Delay-aware routing metrics are proposed in [107] to [109], which consider different delay components including:

- The *Switching Delay* that occurs when a node in a path switches from one frequency band to another;
- The *Medium Access Delay* based on the MAC access schemes used in a given frequency band;
- The *Queuing Delay* based on the output transmission capacity of a node on a given frequency band.

Tree-based Routing Protocols

The original Tree-based Routing (TBR) protocol only works on a single wireless system such as IEEE802.11a or 11b, rather than multiple wireless systems. To address this problem, an efficient and practical protocol is proposed, called Cognitive Tree-based Routing (CTBR) protocol, which extends and significantly enhances the ability of the known TBR protocol to enable the TBR to handle multiple wireless systems. To adapt the cognitive environment, they introduce a new cognitiveaware link metric to indicate the link quality, and propose global and local decision schemes for the route calculation, in which the global decision is to select the route with the best global end-to-end metric, whereas the local decision is for that a forwarding cognitive terminal selects a interface with the least load. A Spectrum-Tree base On-Demand routing protocol (STOD-RP) is proposed [110] and which simplifies the collaboration between spectrum decision and route selection by [111] establishing a "spectrum-tree" in each spectrum band. The formation of the spectrum-tree addresses the cooperation between spectrum decision and route selection in an efficient way. The routing algorithm combines tree-based proactive routing and on-demand route discovery. Moreover, a new route metric which considers both CR user's QoS requirements and PU activities is proposed. In addition, their work provides a fast and efficient spectrum-adaptive route recovery method for resuming communication in multi-hop CRNs.

Probabilistic Approaches

A routing approach based on a probabilistic estimation of the available capacity of every CR link is proposed in [112]. A probability-based routing metric is introduced; the metric definition relies on the probability distribution of the PU-to-SU interference at a given SU over a given channel. This distribution accounts for the activity of PUs and their random deployment. This routing metric is used to determine the most probable path to satisfy a given bandwidth demand *D* in a scenario with

N nodes that operate on a maximum of M orthogonal frequency bands of respective bandwidths W_1 , ..., W_M (in Hz).

Throughput-based Routing Protocols

Throughput maximization is the main objective of the routing protocols described in the following section.

• Path Spectrum Availability based Routing

Throughput maximization by combining end-to-end optimization with the flexibility of link based approaches to address spectrum heterogeneity is proposed in SPEctrum-Aware Routing Protocol (SPEAR) [113] a robust and efficient distributed channel assignment and routing protocol for dynamic spectrum networks based on two principles: integrated spectrum and route discovery for robust multi-hop path formation, and distributed path reservations to minimize inter- and intra-flow interference. Through simulations and test bed measurements, they show that SPEAR establishes robust paths in diverse spectrum conditions and provides near-optimal throughput and end-to-end packet delivery latency. SPEAR performs extremely fast flow setup and teardowns, and can maintain interference-free flows in the presence of variance in channel availability.

• Spectrum Utility based Routing

Achieving high throughput efficiency is the main goal of protocol ROSA [114]. Opportunities to transmit are assigned based on the concept of spectrum utility and routes are explored based on the presence of spectrum opportunities with the objective of maximizing the spectrum utility. The proposed routing protocol is further coupled with a cooperative sensing technique which leverages both physical sensing information on spectrum occupancy and virtual information contained in signaling packets exchanged by SUs. The exchange of additional virtual information is performed through a common control channel and is used by the local spectrum/power allocation algorithm.

3.10.4.3 Stability based routing

The stability based routing protocols are dedicated to Mobile Ad hoc Networks (MANET), they are mainly derived from the family of the "on demand protocols". They are adaptive according to the topology changes. Here are presented the most significant routing protocols based on the link stability. The objective of these protocols is to maximise the duration of the discovered routes.

The specificity of this family of protocols is the algorithm, which determines the selected route. The principle is to consider that the less stable links are the bottleneck of transmission.

• MABR (Multipath Associativity-Based Routing Protocol)

The MABR protocol [115] is an extension of the ABR protocol. It is based on the link age. The age is determined by counting the number of received beacons. When the number reaches a threshold, the link is declared stable. The threshold is variable and it is calculated depending on the relative velocity between the 2 nodes.

The routes are established by broadcast requests, the selected routes is the route having the most stables links; in case of equality in the number of stable links between several routes to reach the destination, this router selects the shorter distance route, it means the route with the less number of hops.

This protocol assumes that each node is able to get dynamic information about its mobility, as the velocity is required to perform the algorithm of route selection.

• SSA (Signal Stability-based Adaptive Routing)

The purpose of the SSA [116] routing protocol is to consider the most stable route is the route for which the links have the strongest signal reception. This routing protocol is optionally able to take into account the location stability, defined as a configuration parameter.

The SSA protocol is composed of the 2 protocols FP (Forwarding Protocol) and DSR (Dynamic Routing Protocol), which work together to route the packet data.

As for the ABR protocol, the SSA protocol requires the knowledge of the node location and the velocity of each node in the network.

• AOSV (Ad-hoc On-demand Stability Vector routing protocol)

The purpose of the AOSV [117] routing protocol is to propose an algorithm to predict the route stability in the future. It uses a stochastic approach to calculate the link stability as the probability to receive a signal strength with an higher value than a predefined threshold, by using calculations based on radio propagation equations.

3.10.5 Algorithm description

The detailed specification of algorithm will be presented in D4.2. In this section a high level overview of requirements addressed by the algorithm is presented. The route identification and selection in ONs is challenging due to availability of multiple node and spectrum opportunities at each time frame and the fact that the users are mobile so that at each new time frame new data should be fetched to represent the current state of the network. By arrival of the data to each hop, before it can be routed to the next hop, the routing algorithm decides about the next hop for routing the data and the available spectrum opportunity to provide the routing medium.

The algorithm covers three vital requirements of routing in Opportunistic Networks, which are:

- Spectrum awareness
 - Indication of nodes spectrum sensing
 - Indication of node channel measurement
 - \circ $\;$ Indication of frequency bands and the way of recognizing them
 - Geographic-location information for spectrum availability sensing
 - Spectrum characterisation
 - Decision making regarding QoS based on spectrum opportunity
 - Information received from the infrastructure such as Signal strength, Noise and interference level, propagation loss, achieved Bit rate, Transmission constraints, etc.
- Quality of Service (QoS)
 - o Throughput
 - o Delay
 - o Jitter
- Route Selection
 - The routing algorithm to rely the route selection on it
 - Integrating spectrum opportunity with the route selection

Spectrum aware routing is based on utilizing a multi-layer model for routing protocols. According to Figure 51, we can map each spectrum opportunity to a layer of the graph and by doing so each layer represents a route map between all network nodes by using each of the SOPs. As time goes on, each spectrum opportunity is updated and layers are re-configured. There are two ways of routing the data within the network, vertically and horizontally. Routing the data vertically represents passing the data through the best available spectrum opportunity and routing the data horizontally represents the normal routing of data between nodes within the network. Our algorithm integrates

both horizontal and vertical routing of data to provide spectrum awareness as a complement to the QoS-based of routing of data within the network.



Figure 51: Depiction of the Spectrum opportunity in a layered graph

Each layer of the spectrum opportunity contains the updated route of the opportunistic network between the nodes as shown in Figure 52 (the figure represents routing of the data between three example nodes A, D and B using a cross layer approach). Routing is both possible between the nodes within a sub-layer and in cross-layer fashion, across different spectrum opportunities. Furthermore routing is based on a modified version of the QOLSR (QoS-based Optimized Link State Routing) routing protocol, so that routes within the layers should guarantee the level of QoS that users have negotiated for it.

Figure 52 shows a complete picture of the layered graph, including access, horizontal, vertical, and internal edges. Based on the layered graph, a hybrid algorithm is proposed to integrate spectrum awareness with route selection in Mobile Ad-hoc networks. As depicted in Figure 52, there are three nodes C, D and B that are allocated three spectrum opportunities Ch1, Ch2 and Ch3 and at each layer the same set of nodes are replicated and only the route decision making (within the layers) are different. The cross layer routing (vertical) across different spectrum opportunities and the routing within the layers (horizontal) is clearly shown in Figure 52.



Figure 52: Routes within the layer of SOPs

When a spectrum opportunity becomes available, there is no way of knowing the future state for that specific range of spectrum except by utilizing a probabilistic (or learning based) approach. By knowing movement model of the opportunistic users and using that model in a probabilistic approach to expect the future state of the spectrum, our routing algorithm would be able to guess the future state of the channel.

3.10.6 Implementation considerations

Figure 53 shows the modules providing a variety of inputs to the algorithm. The context awareness module provides the essential information for routing such as Spectrum Opportunity, Status of the Routes, Location, Velocity, etc. Operator Policy derivation and management should provide the information that we need to acquire from the operator point of view and simply the infrastructure related information such as the free spectrum band of primaries, range of availability, etc.



Figure 53: Placement of the routing algorithm in OneFIT Functional Architecture

The profile management module provides the information regarding the upper layer requirements; this module should provide the QoS constraints, session start time/end time and other information that is helpful in decision making about application requirement of routing algorithm.

Through the information that the functional architecture of OneFIT provides the routing algorithm, three main requirements of routing in ONs are addressed – these are: a framework for spectrum awareness, provision of QoS (based on QOLSR) and spectrum availability. Graph theory is used for modelling of spectrum opportunities and route selection and is considered a very powerful tool that can result in stable configurations and a valuable method for managing re-configuration and maintenance of the routes within the network. Furthermore, routing decision at each network node together with considerations of the spectrum availability and topology can result in more structured routes (in cases of failure, there may be many alternative supporting routes available)

Figure 54 shows three phases of route determination and evaluation, route creation and route maintenance based on the ONFIT architectural model. In the suitability determination phase the spectrum opportunities and nodes are identified and managed; In the creation phase the graph based vertical (Spectrum Opportunities) and horizontal (sub-layer routes) are created; in the maintenance and termination phase changes in spectrum opportunities and node configurations are identified regularly so that the edges of the graph are updated.



Figure 54: Placement of the routing algorithm & components in OneFIT Functional Model

3.10.7 Algorithm evaluation

The design and implementation of the algorithm is at an early stage. Evaluation results shall be reported in D4.2.

3.10.7.1 Simulation Environment description

The simulation environment is based on the OMNeT++ network simulator. Furthermore two packages of INET and INETMANET in OMNeT++ are two main packages used in simulations. The link layer protocol of the simulation is 802.11; and OLSR, DSR and AODV routing protocols will be the first to be tested in the network topology. Three mobility models will be used to simulate the movement of the users within the opportunistic network (i.e. Chiang, Gauss Markov and Tracl mobility models [118]). The initial propagation models will be Log normal shadowing and Rayleigh fading [119].

3.10.7.2 First performance evaluation

First set of performance evaluation results shall be reported in D4.2. The main purpose of the performance evaluation is to determine performance of the hybrid routing protocol in a cognitive opportunistic network setting. Performance evaluation will be against following selected key performance indicators:

- Packet delivery ratio
- Average End-to-End delay / jitter
- Throughput
- Route quality (reliability & stability)
- Scalability of algorithm
- Convergence time
- Control overhead

3.10.8 Requirements on the C4MS protocol definition & technical challenges

To provide a global consistency a number of parameters have been identified that will be required from network side, through the signalling protocol (C4MS). The exact composition of of parameters is dependent on the final implementation of the routing protocol but in brief the parameters can be classified as:

- The parameters regarding the Geographic position of the users.
- The QoS parameters such as, Delay, Jitter and etc.
- The power and interference related parameters.
- Simple route discovery, setup, maintenance and teardown signalling related parameters.
- Spectrum related parameters.

3.11 Application cognitive multi-path routing in wireless mesh networks

3.11.1 Technical challenge addressed

In this section the description of cognitive multi-path routing algorithm for the wireless mesh networks will be given. This routing algorithm will address the use case from the OneFIT scenario 5 regarding backhaul bandwidth aggregation and specifically in the environment of wireless mesh access networks.

3.11.2 Rationale

OneFIT scenario 5 proposes backhaul bandwidth aggregation as one of its use cases. To achieve bandwidth aggregation a proper multi-path routing algorithm has to be developed. This routing algorithm will be used by the ON created with purpose of bandwidth aggregation of multiple routing paths. By using this technique, OneFIT system will be able to create properly configured ONs across access points (base stations) in order to resolve problems in backhaul links (congestion, need for more bandwidth, broken link) that may arise during the network lifecycle. This multi-path routing algorithm can be used for load balancing as well. In this way better bandwidth utilization could be achieved.

New routing metrics need to be developed in order to enable cognitive side of routing mechanism. This cognition should address specifics of wireless links and of WMNs as well as knowledge about the application that is used and the QoS that this application requires.

3.11.3 Use cases mapping

Proposed multi-path routing algorithm is being developed for the purpose of backhaul bandwidth aggregation use case (Multi-path routing in licensed and unlicensed spectrum) of the scenario 5. It will be designed for use in wireless mesh networks. However this algorithm could be used with different routing metrics and therefore could be used for other OneFIT scenarios, which require multi-path routing.

3.11.4 State Of The Art

Specific nature of the WMNs (static nodes, shared wireless medium, limited number of noninterfering channels, paths with multiple wireless hops, limited capacity of gateway connections) require careful development of appropriate routing metrics and algorithms. Routing metrics have to be developed specifically for wireless mesh network environment in order to be able to correctly determine the link cost. Among most important wireless mesh network characteristics that need to be addressed by the routing metrics are inter and intra-flow interference between wireless links in order for routing metric to be isotonic [120]. Selection of routing protocol is also very important. Different routing protocols have different signalling overheads and different path establishment/discovery speed. Among two major types of routing protocols, proactive and reactive, proactive type is more preferable in wireless mesh access networks [120]. Reactive routing protocols discover paths on demand (when needed) and therefore impose less signalling overhead for fast changing wireless networks like mobile ad-hoc networks. Proactive routing protocols are based on the fact that every network node have the complete image of network graph and can easily and faster accommodate to changing environment but with bigger signalling overhead than reactive routing. Therefore these protocols can be used in networks with less frequent network topology changes. Wireless mesh networks are composed of static wireless mesh routers and changes in network link topology are less frequent. In these networks frequency of flow arrivals is much bigger than the frequency of link breaks. These facts lead to conclusion that proactive routing protocols are more appropriate for use in WMNs than reactive routing which will impose much overhead for flooding of route request messages for every flow and path establishment would be slow. Proactive routing can be divided into source routing and hop-by-hop routing. When source routing is used packets contain the whole routing path in their header which combined with small size of wireless packets lead to big communication overhead. Hop-by-hop routing requires that every packet has only destination address in its header. Every node in the network knows next hop for every destination. For this type of routing protocol it is very important for the routing metric to be isotonic (aware of inter and intra-flow interference) in order for loopfree packet forwarding and for fast and optimal path selection (by use of Dijkstra or Bellman-Ford algorithms) [120].

Multi-path routing algorithms for WMNs are heavily studied in [121]. Appropriate routing metrics for WMNs are proposed (CATT, LAETT, CARTA, AAC) as well as multiple paths selection algorithm. Previous work concentrated on selection of previously determined number of routing paths for multi-path routing which could lead to aggregated throughput degradation as described in [121]. Reactive route management procedure that heavily uses DSR (Dynamic Source Routing) is used in [121]. Routing metric AAC (Average Available Capacity) is proposed in [121]. This value is obtained from a set of paths by combining their long term availability with their achievable capacity. Further improvement of the multi-path routing over wireless mesh network is achieved with network coding and algorithm for gateway selection [121].

3.11.5 Algorithm description

Multi-path routing algorithm will be capable of identifying and simultaneously selecting multiple paths from one wireless mesh access point to more than one gateway in order to achieve aggregation of backhaul bandwidth. It includes metrics and path selection algorithm that will be application cognitive. This means that path cost will depend on application, which generated the packets. Depending on application QoS requirements routing paths to a destination will be sorted and appropriate set will be selected for packet forwarding. When some links in a wireless mesh backhaul become unavailable, or experience high congestion, ON creation is triggered in order to solve the presented problem by means of load sharing between other paths in the wireless mesh network. Alternate paths will be discovered and established by multi-path routing algorithm incorporating special metrics. Packet forwarding mechanism will be directed to send all packets from one group of applications (i.e. delay and/or jitter sensitive applications) over one alternative path and other packets over other paths. This classification of the traffic, based on applications from which it originated, allows a cognitive multi-path routing to be used.

Figure 55 depicts the building blocks of the application cognitive multi-path routing algorithm. Input parameters are source and destination nodes and profile of the application. Other input parameters depend on used routing metrics and routing protocol. As mentioned in SOTA section, both proactive and reactive routing protocols are used in wireless mesh networks for route discovery and establishment. Proposed multi-path routing algorithm will use different routing protocols for these purposes depending on a network status (frequency of link breaks, mobility of nodes, traffic

patterns...) and type (ad-hoc network where data flows only among network nodes, ad-hoc network with data flows mainly going to and from infrastructure, WMN where majority of the traffic goes to and from gateways, WMN where majority of the traffic is exchanged between directly connected users...). Discovered paths from source to destination will be forwarded to path selection mechanism, which includes path cost derivation by using appropriate metrics and selection of appropriate number of paths for achieving the best performances and resource utilization. Selected paths will be used by the packet distribution mechanism, which selects appropriate paths for different packets based on a path cost and profile of the application that generated each particular packet. In this way all packets from one application demanded QoS), which will result in avoidance of out of order packet situation and minimization of jitter in packet transmissions.



Figure 55: Multipath routing engine

The most important part of the routing algorithm is application cognitive routing metric that is aware of WMN environment specifics. Routing metric should satisfy the following requirements:

- It has to be isotonic-aware of inter and intra-flow interference;
- Aware of multi-channel nature of WMNs;
- Aware contention for share media which is specific for wireless communications;
- It has to be load aware (aware of remaining capacity of the links) in order to allow resource utilisation control and in particular load balancing among WMN backhaul links;
- It has to allow gateway prioritisation (standard in WMNs) and classification;
- It has to incorporate different link characteristics for different application profiles (delay, jitter, number of lost packets and retransmissions, interference levels, security...).

Giving different weights to different link characteristics for packets originated from applications belonging to different profiles is important in order to enable new routing metric to be application aware. For example:

$LinkCost = a * LinkDelay \oplus b * LinkJitter \oplus c * NumberOfLostPackets \oplus d * LinkCapacity$

By combining different values of coefficients a, b, c and d we can calculate appropriate link cost for different application profiles. If the application is delay sensitive (VoIP, video conferencing...) then parameter a will be more important in the link cost calculation process than, for example, parameter d.

By using a centralised controller of the wireless mesh access network (wireless controller), centralized analytical approach to route discovery and classification can be achieved. Modern wireless controllers gather enough contextual data about access network environment and have

enough processing power to be able to construct graph of current access network status and to use analytical models to determine optimal or near optimal multiple paths. As the size of access network grows and the number of required contextual data that needs to be processed grows, combinatorial complexity of analytical approach grows and time needed for solution derivation goes up. This type of WMN network configuration (with centralized control) requires less signalling among APs. Contextual data are already sent by APs to wireless controller who has good picture about current status of the whole access part of the network. This approach will be taken into account for benchmarking the results obtained by regular approach where access points are treated as routers.





Figure 56: Algorithm placement in OneFIT high level functional model

3.11.6 Implementation considerations

Application cognitive multi-path routing algorithm will be developed for and evaluated on WMN environment. Implementation with "fat" and "thin" APs should be tested. In case of the "fat" APs all management and control of WMN is done on autonomous APs. One of the possible approaches is

that APs should have one routing table for every mesh gateway in access network. In case of the "thin" APs all management and control is done by wireless mesh controllers. These controllers gather data about access network environment and performance and have a clear picture about access network status and capabilities. Multi-path route detection and selection will be done on these network devices and distributed to APs.

In the light of OneFIT functional architecture, the multi-path routing algorithm will be mapped to the CMON and CSCI management entities as shown in Figure 57.



Figure 57: Mapping to CMON and CSCI functional entities

3.11.7 Algorithm evaluation

3.11.7.1 Simulation Environment description

Application cognitive multi-path routing algorithm will be tested in network simulator environment and in real time test-bed representing open platform wireless mesh network with distributed and centralized control and management. LCI will develop this WMN platform for the purpose of WP5.

Different routing metrics and routing protocols (proactive and reactive) will be tested in different testing environments. This will provide initial performance estimation of different routing approaches in various network situations as well as suitability and performance of selected metrics for multi-path routing.

Simulator and real testbed based simulations will be based on WMN whose APs have the ability to be connected to more than one gateway at the same time (multi-homing [1]). Different proactive and on-demand routing protocols will be tested with the developed metric. Packets will be recognisable by the application that generated them (or type of application-profile) which will be

used in multiple path discovery and their cost derivation. Traffic that is made of packets generated by an application of the certain profile will be sent over the path with minimal cost regarding the application cognitive routing metric.

3.11.7.2 First performance evaluation

Routing algorithm is still in early stage of development. For the performance evaluation of this algorithm, multi-path and single-path routing approaches will be compared in the light of:

- QoS provided to the end user;
- Resource utilisation in the backhaul of the WMN;
- Signalling overhead for control messages used by routing algorithms;
- Speed of route discovery and establishment;
- Speed of route reconfiguration and routing table update;
- Size of the routing tables.

The same comparison will be made for different routing protocols that will be used in multi-path routing algorithm.

3.11.8 Requirements on the C4MS protocol definition & technical challenges

For enabling and supporting application cognitive multi-path routing algorithm proposed in this section, C4MS protocol should support exchange of cognitive data needed by the routing engine. Reactive routing (with message flooding processes) and proactive routing (with exchange of routing tables) should be supported. Routing algorithm requires the following input data:

- Status of network links (available capacity of link, channel used, interference levels, expected delay, jitter, packet drop...);
- Operator policies (required resource utilization levels, required QoS levels for different applications and groups of users, security for protection of data, end users and network...);
- Traffic patterns (most used gateways, spatial and time distribution of traffic...);
- Application profiles and corresponding QoS requirements.

While multi-path routing algorithm is used C4MS needs to gather the following cognitive data in order to evaluate performance of established ON:

- End user envisaged QoS;
- Utilization of network resources;
- Stability of selected paths;
- Speed of path establishment and reconfiguration;
- Data about packet routing performance (delay, jitter, packet loss, out of order packets, retransmissions...).

3.12 Multi-flow routes co-determination

Further information on multi-flow routes co-determination can be found in [123] and is the object of the patent taken out in [124].

3.12.1 Technical challenge addressed

In the general case of opportunistic networks, and more particularly on the scenarios described in [2], these scenarios integrate (even if most of the networks descriptions are operator governed) selforganizing networks whose management is similar to the one of MANET networks.

The issues to be raised in terms of routing enhancement are manifold. One of these issues is the Quality of Service management, and in particular the routing based throughput optimization including resource allocation optimization.

The algorithms proposed to optimize routing protocols for the specific mobile networks are proactive OLSR, OLSRv2 [125],[126], reactive AODV, DYMO, [127]. FEQMM [128], SWAN [129], QOLSR [130] and CEQMM [131] extensions integrate to these protocols a quality of Service management to maintain and adapt a QoS of established traffics. These extensions mainly focus on an adaptation of resources provision, applying QoS metrics for the route path selection [130], combining both per-flow state property of IntServ for highest priority flows, and service differentiation of DiffServ for lowest priority flows [130],[131] or applying an explicit congestion notification from a rate control mechanism to dynamically regulate admitted real time traffic [129].

We propose in this section protocol elements which complete these optimizations. This protocol focuses on gains that may be provided by the specific characteristics of this kind of networks: decentralized management of resources allocation, self traffic flows route (re)configuration including broadcast and multi-route establishment, and opportunities due to node mobility. The proposed algorithm combines the (re)routing of traffic flows on ad-hoc network with a throughput optimization technique called network coding. This optimization technique proposes to use the common routing paths of multi-flows to reduce the information to transmit on these paths, benefiting by the information transmitted on other paths for these flows.

3.12.2 Rationale

The rationale of the algorithm proposed is described as a first section of the algorithm description.

3.12.3 Use cases mapping

As for the Route pattern selection in mesh network section, the algorithm is related to the optimization of the communication of the ad-hoc part of the opportunistic network:

- Scenario 1: Opportunistic coverage extension,
- Scenario 2: Opportunistic capacity extension
- Scenario 3: Infrastructure supported opportunistic ad-hoc networking.

3.12.4 State Of The Art

The concept of *network coding* was first introduced for satellite communication networks in Yeung and Zhang [132] and then fully developed in Ahlswede et al. [133].

The principle of network coding is described in the following picture, applied on the butterfly topology. This picture presents two traffic flows, one from S_1 to D and F, the other one from S_2 to D and F. Moreover each one of the common egress node may receive from one path one of the traffic flow, and from one part of one another path (which may be restricted to only one node), the two traffics are relayed using the same relaying nodes resource. The principle is to code the two traffic flows with a common smaller one, using a coding function Nc(), the traffic flow relevant from this flow being decoded by the use of the other flows already received. In the example the coding function is the bitstream *xor* of the two flows (considered of numbered packets of the same size). In D(resp.F), receiving X1 (resp.X2) and X1 or X2, it easily deduces X2 (resp. X1). The Figure 58 shows the differences between the use of network coding and a classical independent flow route allocation. The gain in terms of throughput and number of message sent between the two alternatives are of 1/3 (from 6 emission to 4), with means also a gain in radio resources and in power

consumption in the relay nodes. In particular in the first situation the node E receives two packets and sends two packets (and causes a bottleneck in the flows, impacting the QoS) whereas in the second one, it receives and sends only one packet (with a more homogeneous traffic load between the nodes in the topology).



Figure 58: Network coding principle from the butterfly topology

The Figure 59 presents the application of the network coding optimization on a 2 sides flow relay topology. The optimization in terms of throughput and number of messages sent is of n + 2 [134], with n as number of relay nodes. The examples provided present network 2 inter-flows coding optimizations. The principles presented here may be extended to n-flows optimization, with *Nc()* defined as a linear combination of n flows.



Figure 59: Network coding principle from the 2 sides flows relay topology

3.12.5 Algorithm description

3.12.5.1 Rationale on a concrete example

The following figure (Figure 60) presents the issue to be solved on the butterfly (or Manhattan 2x3) topology as presented previously in the network coding description. In this example a flow X1 is already established from the ingress S1 to the egress D and F. The traffic route (which is optimal) is established with respect to the path S1-D-E-F. A new flow is requested from the ingress S2 to the same egress nodes D and F.



Figure 60: Routing path application example

Figure 61 describes a potential routing path definition using a "classical" routing algorithm (called Routing X) which allows optimizing the flow paths, independently from one to each other, or more precisely not modifying current flow established in the new flow route determination. An example of such a flow route defined is presented, and compared with the optimal route, using the full power of network coding optimization.

As shown in Figure 61, to go from the first routing situation (routing X) to the second one (routing based NC), the following operations need to be applied: 1) link cut on the X1 flow on D-E and E-F; 2) X1 multicast at node S1 to C and D; 3) coding decision on node C; 4) relay of the coded flow from the node E to the nodes D and F; 5) decoding decision on the egress nodes D and F. These modifications are illustrated on Figure 62.



Figure 61: Comparison between a classical routing and a routing based NC



Figure 62: Modifications to be applied to go from Routing X to Routing based NC

The issue to solve remains to collect at a node the information needed to define a decision of network coding. This information is in one hand knowledge of the topology close to this node, and in the other hand the information of flows on this topology. Note that these flows can be not relaying through this node (as shown in the example in Figure 62 on node C for the flow X_1).

The algorithm described in the following section proposes to generalize the modification to be applied on existing established flows in order to optimize the flows in using the network coding flows optimization capabilities.

3.12.5.2 Protocol steps description

In order to illustrate the protocol steps, we will take the classical routing flows situation described in Figure 60 as starting situation in which the algorithm will be applied.

Flooding of traffic route information over the network

The first work will be applied to <u>each traffic flow</u>. It consists on the memorization, for each node in the neighborhood of a traffic path coming from the ingress node, of the distance in a number of nodes to the traffic ingress, and of the precedent nodes identifier to access to this originator ingress node.

This first step can be done on a bounded distance Dijkstra algorithm [134]. The selection of short paths to the ingress node traffic can be considered as a restriction, to restrict the flooding to n-hops distance, potentially dependant on quality of service requirements such as latency. The application on our example is shown on Figure 63 on a 3 hop bounded flooding exploration.



Figure 63: Step 1

Detection from egress nodes of potentially "pivot" nodes candidates.

This step consists, periodically from candidate egress nodes by sending specific messages, to send information on these flows. These messages, called <u>Mtopo</u> messages contain the following fields:

- a Lf flows list,
- a Lp list of list of optimisable flows with network coding
- a **Firstcod** list of the first node identifier the network coding may be applied, and the distance **Ldp** of the path the network coding will be applied,
- a Nd list of egress nodes,
- a Ln list encoding the tree of the paths explored,
- a Lft list indicates, for each path of the Ln tree, the flow id of path including the ingress node of the flow.

In the next figures the symbol **=** represents Mtopo messages.

As illustrated in Figure 64 a node (in the example the node E) receiving such message from different egress node has the sufficient information to determine if it can be such a potential "pivot" node. The egress nodes that can send such messages are nodes egress of several flows.

Messages relay from potential "pivot nodes".

The pivot node identification is "pushed" to the nodes that potentially transfer the (in the example 2) flows.



Figure 65: Step 3

Decision function on ingress nodes

The messages are finally sent to the ingress nodes. From the information received from the different paths of this information, network coding is applicable only if one path is common with another flow (i.e. with a message coming from a node identified as a potential network coding pivot node) and one another. The network coding decision will be applied taking care of the different constraint required for the traffic flow (latency, resource allocation capabilities, link stability). In case of network coding application decision, the flow is reinitiated with the information of network coding application sent to the respect nodes). The network coding is actually applied on a "pivot" candidate node if the node receives information from the two originator nodes. Protocol between the ingress nodes and the pivot node may be defined to know if the ingress nodes decide or not to apply network coding.

The Mtopo messages transmitting to the ingress nodes provide the sufficient information to detect the topology information to decide if a network coding is applicable.

In the example, the ingress node S1 (resp. S1) has the knowledge:

- of a path S1-D (S2-F) the traffic flow X1(resp.X2) may be transmitted
- of a tree S1-C-E-D; F the flows X1 and X2 may be transmitted, with a 2 nodes encoding of the two flows from the node C.
- of a path transmitting the X2 (resp.X1) flow from the ingress node to the egress node F (resp.D).

The S1 and S2 nodes have the sufficient information to (re)establish the optimal traffic routes as depicted in Figure 60 and labeled "Routing based NC".



Figure 66: Step 4

Traffic paths re-establishment

The fifth step is the network coding application on common path and decoding on the egress nodes. The ingress nodes assign the route establishment in transmitting to the next hop nodes of the traffic path defined, MEstab messages including:

- the flow identifier, and any other parameters needed to initiate the traffic
- flows coding authorization, with the flows identifiers
- the first node identifier the coding will be applied
- the nodes tree to access to the egress nodes.

Each node receiving the MEstab message:

- allocate the resources needed to initiate the traffic,
- suppresses its id in the nodes tree
- transfers the message to the neighbour nodes of the tree

If the first node identifier in which the coding will be applied is the current node, the node memorizes the information and will proceed with the coding of the flows at the receipt of packets of the flows.

3.12.5.3 Topology extensions by definition of delegated nodes and multi paths optimization

The algorithm presented is restricted to the ingress nodes from originator of independent paths. The ingress nodes are also restricted to ingress nodes of several traffics. The following figure introduces the notion of:

- delegated ingress nodes, on which the capability to stamp the Lft field of the MTopo messages is delegated.
- delegated egress nodes, on which the capability to send the MTopo messages are delegated (in the following figure we suppose the node F is the ingress node of the traffic flow X2).

The definition of the set of delegated ingress and egress nodes is the object of future work.


Figure 67: Ingress and egress delegated nodes

The Decision function on ingress nodes may define the paths the network coding is applicable. One solution is to deterministically select one of the paths (for example from an ordered function from the identifier of the coding nodes candidates). The other solution is to use the opportunity of these paths to transmit several flows from these paths.



Figure 68: Multi paths optimization determination

3.12.5.4 Application on 2 sides relay topology

This section describes the application of the proposed protocol on a 2 sides flow relay topology. Practically, this topology is the one of PMR vehicles running along a road.

The particularities of these particular topologies are the following:

The ingress node of a flow is also the egress node of this flow. These nodes are considered as both initial and egress nodes.

The relay nodes have to encode and decode the data at each data packet receipt. These decodings are applied with respect to the data packets previously received.



Figure 69:2 bi-directional flows with 4 relay nodes with standard routing and network based routing

The algorithm based on MTopo message transmission from egress node to ingress nodes is applied, with a specific field indicating the flows are bi-directional, as illustrated in Figure 70.



Figure 70: MTopo messages go through within the network

When receiving MTopo messages from the two egress nodes, the relay nodes allocate resources to memorize 2 packets of the two flows (as shown in Figure 71).



Figure 71: First step of memorization after receipt of the mTopos messages from both sides for each node

The ingress nodes, at receipt of the Mtopo messages, transmit Mestab nodes, with the next hop as first hop realizing the coding. The particularity of the coding/decoding process is that each relay node encodes and decodes the data packets

The dissemination of the coding steps from the first encoding nodes to the others is illustrated in Figure 72 and Figure 73.



Figure 72: The relay nodes close to the in/ingress nodes are the last to receive the MTopo messages, all the other are ready to decode the data they encode, from MEstab message from e/egress nodes



Figure 73: Nominal situation, all nodes coding and decoding packets received.

3.12.6 Implementation considerations

The algorithm is located in the CMON module. It is a distributed algorithm located on each terminal. It runs as a distributed algorithm. It is activated during the ON creation stage and ON maintenance procedure.

3.12.7 Algorithm evaluation

3.12.7.1 Simulation Environment description

The simulation is performed under OMNET++ environment, using the framework [87]. The protocol stack used to perform the simulation is based on the WiFi protocol stack (802.11), with the DYMO routing protocol. The OneFIT enhancements are simulated by modification of the routing protocol.

3.12.7.2 First performance evaluation

The algorithm is under implementation with respect to the following implementation guidelines:

- A flow is usually identified by the tuple (source IP address, destination IP address, source port number, destination port number). For sake of simplicity, in the simulator the flow is identified by the uint32_t value of the IP source address. It follows that only one flow can be established by the same source node.
- Even if multicast is supported at the application layer, no multicast ad-hoc routing algorithm is implemented in the actual version of the simulator. As an example, assuming to use reactive ad-hoc routing protocols, to find a single route for the first flow from Node 0 to Node 2 and Node 5, a routing algorithm like the Multicast-DYMO algorithm would be required. Since this is not available, two unicast communications have to be established toward the two destinations of the same flow: a first one between Node 0 and Node 2 and a second one between Node 0 and Node5.
- The Network Coding solution can be simulated using Constant Bit Rate (CBR) traffic only and not with video streaming. Indeed, the Network Coding solution assumes that discovery messages are flooded at the flow initialisation from the source to the destination in order to discover the network topology. However, when considering video streaming, the client requests the video to the server via the RTSP handshake: if follows that the topology discovery is triggered by the client and not by the server. This has a non negligible impact of the NC table construction.
- The network coding can be disabled setting a parameter NC=0 in the OMNET configuration files.

3.12.8 Requirements on the C4MS protocol definition & technical challenges

As related in the algorithm description, the C4MS protocol shall have the capability to implement the information to memorize and to exchange the MTopo (to be flooded in the network) and MEstab messages (directed emission of messages). It shall be able to memorize tables associating flows to entries storing a list of path distance (or other QoS metric values) and the identifier of node.

3.13 Techniques for Network Reconfiguration – topology Design

3.13.1 Technical challenge addressed

The topology control focuses on the technical challenges associated with the creation, maintenance and termination of ON. Here, the main challenge is finding effective trade-offs, as the focused area involves multi- objective optimization Problem formulation.

3.13.2 Rationale

Topology Control in Network Design is provided to enable coordination in decision making among the nodes regarding their respective parameters (e.g. Transmission range) to generate a network with desired global properties. As the scenarios of OneFIT involve the coverage extension, capacity extension and traffic rerouting, it calls for an effective topology control. The efficient creation, maintenance and termination of ON's depends on how the network topology control acts. A proficient topology control, will provide Opportunistic networks with:

- reliability and stability (Reduction in rerouting)
- reduction of energy consumption (Critical Transmission Range assignment)
- increase in network capacity (Capacity assignment/ optimization)
- effective cost (Lowest possible cost /trade off focusing the desired network-wide perspective)

3.13.3 Use cases mapping

Scenario 1: Opportunistic coverage extension

Here in all use cases the optimization criteria for topology control algorithm is "Optimal Coverage". The use case 3 with connectivity optimization via an access point, invokes the topology control based on the "High standard information" as the position of the access point will be known to the network. Like vice, the use case 4 calls for k connectivity optimization topology control.

Scenario 2: Opportunistic capacity extension

Given that capacity aware topology control functionality will be at work in scenario 2, the QoS and spectrum aware topology control can be considered to remove the congestion and solve the edge users capacity shortage.

Scenario 3: Infrastructure supported opportunistic Ad-Hoc networking

The use case 1 of infrastructure offload calls for cost effective links, thus the topology control top priority will become: to enable the least cost link topology with desired QoS. The presence of BS coverage may enhance the efficient energy communication of nodes, as the high standard information in the form of BS exact position will be known. Use case 2: infrastructure-governed home networking involves indoor application, thus topology control with limited information can be more useful as it will be less expensive than using High information based topology control.

Scenario 4: Opportunistic traffic aggregation in the radio access network

Given the nature of the application, by using QoS aware topology control the use case 1: Handling cases of users with poor quality towards the infrastructure can be resolved. The other use cases can be handled well by energy and cost efficient linking specially the use case 4: cooperative handling.

3.13.4 State Of The Art

The topology control has been classified into various categories depending on the criteria under focus.

In [135] based on the transmission range property of the network nodes, the topology control is divided into two main categories: Homogeneous and Non-Homogeneous Topology Control, as depicted in Figure 74.



Figure 74: Taxonomy of topology control protocols

1. Homogeneous TC

As the name suggests the transmitting range of all the nodes is the same. While the transmitting range of an individual node is always kept the below the maximum allowed range (also called the Critical Transmitting range CTR) [137]. The minimum possible transmit range is the target that can enable effective topology control.

2. Non-homogeneous TC

In non-homogeneous the nodes can have different transmit ranges as long as they are below CTR [138]. The non-homogeneous Topology control is further classified into three topology control approaches:

Location based TC: establish the topology on the assumption that exact position of the node is known. The Range Assignment is modified (to optimize desired criteria) [139] if centralized approach is followed while energy efficient communication is triggered if decentralized approach is adopted [139].

Direction based TC: Each node in the network doesn't know its respective position, instead it estimates the direction of its neighbours.

Neighbour-based Topology Control: Each node knows the number and identity of their neighbours.

Beside the above taxonomy, another approach for topology control taxa is given in [136]. The main categories are: Centralized and Distributed approaches.

- 1. **Centralized TC**: The topology is optimized considering the position and transmitting range of the nodes.
- 2. **Decentralized TC**: The neighbour information is mainly utilized in various manners to ensure topology control. The utility of the information lead to the following two types.

Connectivity Aware TC: The number of neighbours is monitored such that the connectivity is ensured and stabilized.

Capacity Aware TC: The interference level from the neighbours in taken into account to ensure the optimized network capacity.

In contrast to the above taxonomies, here the classification on the bases of transmitting range is avoided, as the environment dealt in OneFIT consists of heterogeneous nodes. Despite the fact that the simplicity of classification criteria in [135] reduces the complexity of the problem, the entire division is made on one parameter of transmit power adjustment which is rather seen as optimization criteria here. On the other hand, the taxonomy based on centralized and decentralized nature of the technique in [136] is annulled here. This is due to the fact that most of the centralized methods can be modified to follow a decentralized approach.

Given that the resources, optimum parameters and environment for ON's creation, maintenances and termination is varying, the information available for building the topology along with the main target of creating the ON (optimize coverage and/or capacity etc) also varies. The taxonomy for topology control suggested for OneFIT is "optimization criteria based topology" and "provided information based".

The provided information is classified as: High Standard information, Standard information, Limited information. While keeping in view the OneFIT scenarios Optimization criteria are: Coverage optimization and Capacity optimization.

High Standard information based: The provided information is accurate and vast, it mainly encircles the topology control algorithms as

- R&M [140] optimizing capacity and connectivity
- LMST (Local Minimum Spanning Tree) [141] optimizing criteria is 1-connectivity and capacity
- and CLTC (Cluster based Topology Control) [143], [144] optimizing criteria is k-connectivity

Standard information based: The information in hand is not vast. It include algorithms as

 Mob-CBTC (Mobility Cone Based Topology Control) [145] ,PBTC (Prediction Based Topology Control) [145] and DistRNG (Distributed Relative Neighbourhood Graph) [147] with connectivity optimization

Limited information based: The information provided is vivid and element of uncertainty is present. This includes algorithms such as,

- LINT (Local Information No Topology) [148] with capacity optimization
- and K-Neigh [149] with coverage optimization.

3.13.5 Algorithm description

The detailed specification of algorithm will be presented in D4.2. In this section a high level overview of requirements addressed by the algorithm is presented. The topology control (TC) algorithm will enable topology formation and control during ON creation, maintenance and termination phases. The algorithm is executed in two main stages: the topology construction and then the maintenance of topology. While the topology construction phase will output the connectivity ensuring energy efficiency, the topology maintenance phase will focus on reduction in rerouting and increasing lifetime of ON. The routing protocol is expected to run above topology control scheme/protocol.

A multi objective/constraint approach is selected for the design of TC enabling adaptive topology control. For opportunistic coverage extension (via support user) scenarios, approach based on optimum neighbour is used, while opportunistic coverage extension (via an access point) scenarios call for *k*-connectivity with location-based TC. The main focus will be on building a QoS and spectrum aware, interference resistant topology control. By taking into account the following contextual data, the cognition necessary for topology control can be realized:

- Position/Directionality/orientation of a node
- Capabilities of the node
- Mobility patterns and link life time.

- Traffic patterns and QoS requirements
- Available resources and their variation patterns

Given the fact that computational power of an individual network node is limited, all the parameters and information cannot be collected and evaluated in a node. Here, depending upon the node capabilities/behaviour, based on the probability of change in formation content, some evaluated information will be delivered to the node (e.g. over mechanisms by Radio Access Technologies or through C⁴MS). Thus, the level of cognition will differ in different network nodes/terminals.

Inputs

The following are considered as inputs common to all ON management stages:

- Node capabilities: Maximum power, Achievable levels of power, Energy consumption at power levels (or Battery drain) Position orientation sense, Directional Mobility, Speed.
- Radio environment: Propagation loss, interference levels per channel, noise, variation profile
- Policies

However, phase-specific inputs have been identified as described in the following. For creation:

- Node capabilities: Node type/ standing role in the network.
- Radio environment: RATs available, number of channels/ RAT, number of interfaces/ RAT, Energy consumption/RAT
- Performance criteria/ Metrics: QoS Class indicator, Maximum bitrate on uni/bidirectional link, Guaranteed bitrate on uni/bidirectional link
- Neighbouring environment: Nodes Lists, Nodes ID, Energy level per node, Neighbour's ID per RAT. Delivery probability per node, Relaying traffic limit per node, Supported traffic class indicators of nodes
- Spectrum Availability indicators, Radio Interface performance indicators, Transmission constraints related to available spectrum resource
- Application (type and duration) requirements
- Patterns: Mobility, utility

For maintenance:

- Variation in Information about: Node Status, Number of nodes, Resources, QoS/QoE requirements, Traffic/congestion requirements, Radio link parameters, Mobility.
- Patterns: effect of changing Mobility, changing utility

For termination

• Release of assigned resources information flag, Handover information flag, Statistics provisioning information indicators.

Procedure

The decision of ON creation from CSCI will reach CMON, triggering the first phase of the algorithm. It will start building the topology against the maximum power graph. The selected paths shall have low stretch factor, will be energy efficient and fulfil the optimization criteria (the reason ON is created for). Once the topology has been created, the routing protocol will be triggered (route discovery/ method to route data packets). The topology construction phase will perform the following:

- Analysis of the available information to determine the optimization criteria:
 - Stretch factor to create a spanner

- Optimal node degree
- Weights calculation
- Neighbour environment consultation and orientation development:
 - Through the real-time analysis and feed
 - Through cognitive/context information
- Analysis of available routes:
 - Through the real-time analysis and feed
 - Through cognitive/context information
- Nodes and path selection on the metrics parameters
 - Optimization function: Distributed construction of Stretch factor-spanner. Global Connectivity, Trade offs such as between worse case connectivity and node degree.
 - The weight calculation and the influence of previous experience to the current time reading will be determined by heuristic approach.
 - Determine the cost per link
- Removal of redundant nodes, determine the path redundancy
 - Update cognition, update weights

After topology has been created, the topology maintenance phase will start. Monitoring the available context data (e.g the variation in application flow, node status etc) or triggers from other layer (e.g. in the case the routing protocol, indications of route or candidate node unavailability/disappearance) will trigger execution of the topology control to reconfigure topology and to restore connectivity. To check the need of reconfiguration, information of neighbours will be collected periodically. The local/global mobility patterns will be sent to update context too. The topology maintenance will involve periodic monitoring of:

- Node and radio link parameters and requirements (updates from the neighbourhood/ enhanced node)
- Node entrance/departure triggers (link availability predictions based on cognition, will be used)
- Variations in QoS/QoE/Traffic (Redundant routes based on cognition are evaluated)

Finally, the weights and cognition are updated and a new topology formation is produced.

3.13.6 Implementation considerations

Since the cognition and topology control algorithm based on the multi objective optimization function (spectrum awareness, QoS and interference awareness, context awareness) is on the node/ terminal level, topology will be implemented in distributive manner, although the centralized topology control can also be chosen, e.g. the network node identifying it self as of high capabilities can lead to clustering, assuming the role of cluster head. As, the CMON is the main entity involved in the decision making and control for ON creation, maintenance and termination phases, it will be the main entity where topology control will reside. CMON-to-CMON communication will be via OM – TT to enable relaying, while OM-TN interface will be used in case of direct BS service. The direct feed will be taken from CSCI, JRRM and DSM entities. The CSCI will provide CMON with candidate nodes once ON suitability decision has been made by CSCI. The JRRM will provide neighbourhood information (through C4MS) and conditions regarding network, cell load etc while the spectrum resource availability is obtained from DSM.



Figure 75: Placement of the TC algorithm & components in OneFIT Functional Model



Figure 76: Placement of the TC algorithm in OneFIT Functional Architecture

3.13.7 Algorithm evaluation

The design and implementation of the algorithm is at an early stage. Evaluation results shall be reported in D4.2.

3.13.7.1 Simulation Environment description

A complete description shall be provided in D4.2. Algorithm implementation and validation will be performed on a network environment simulator, and based on the aforementioned multi objective optimization metrics. The most suitable types/approaches for topology control will be tested and optimized for operation under diverse environmental conditions. Performance of the algorithm will be evaluated based on simulated OneFit scenarios.

3.13.7.2 First performance evaluation

Performance evaluations will be conducted (and reported in D4.2) against the following selected key performance indicators:

- Packet delivery ratio
- Scalability of algorithm
- Convergence time
- Network/topology cost
- Average delay
- Sensitivity to changes in design variables

3.13.8 Requirements on the C4MS protocol definition & technical challenges

The C4MS shall support the transport and provision of *Localized information*: Node positions, accessible neighbours, as well as *Global information*: Cell loading, interference level, and Traffic type/QoS requirements, as required by TC algorithm.

3.14 Content conditioning and distributed storage virtualization/aggregation for context driven media delivery

3.14.1 Technical challenge addressed

The algorithm that is described in this section will address the technical challenge of suitability determination, creation, maintenance and termination of an ON overlay network in order to meet requirements of the scenario 5 "Opportunistic backhaul bandwidth, storage and processing resource aggregation". More specifically, this algorithm will dynamically calculate and implement control and management functionalities as related to content caching on access network elements in order to improve media delivery performance of the overall network. Cognitive proactive and reactive caching algorithms and media aware routing (Application cognitive multipath routing algorithm) will be developed and evaluated in order to improve utilization efficiency of the backhaul resources. ON will be established over infrastructure nodes in order to achieve the best coordination among them and the best performance of cognitive caching algorithms so that the end users can receive the best QoS/QoE of media streaming.

3.14.2 Rationale

Scenario 5 of the OneFIT project proposes aggregation of backhaul resources. These resources can be bandwidth, storage space and processing power. In order to achieve aggregation of backhaul storage resources, proper caching algorithms must be introduced. Caching algorithms are a variant of node selection problem that is identified as part of an ON lifecycle. These algorithms have to be

able to process gathered contextual data about radio environment, available backhaul resources, user profiles and application profiles. By using these data, caching algorithm will be able to address all the problems that arise in media streaming over wireless networks and to provide the best QoS/QoE to the end user as well as the best network resource utilization (bandwidth, storage and energy consumption).

3.14.3 Use cases mapping

Algorithm proposed in this section will address use case of scenario 5 that considers opportunistic backhaul storage aggregation.

3.14.4 State Of The Art

For purpose of quality and efficient media delivery various approaches are used. The best known are content delivery networks (CDN) [150][151] which use strategically placed content replica servers in order to bring the media content closer to the end users and to off-load the source servers. In this way users experience better QoS and network resources are better utilized. There are proposals for peer to peer (P2P) CDN solutions [152][153][154][155] that will include end user's equipment into caching and media streaming process. These solutions tend to use contextual data in order to incorporate the most efficient caching and media streaming strategies. More contextual data taken into account means greater processing burden on management nodes and greater delay in decision making, but on the other hand it will mean better reaction to real network environment and situations which lead to better resource utilization and end user perceived QoS/QoE.

Caching of content in networking equipment (routers, proxy servers, access points...) will provide better network resource utilization (most of all power consumption) [156] and it will bring content closer to the end users and avoid usage of user equipment in caching and streaming process. By avoiding usage of the end user equipment, list of the contextual data needed for decision making will be shortened (caching on the end user equipment require data about equipment usage patterns, caching and streaming capabilities and user motivation to participate in these processes) and decisions will be derived more efficiently and more precisely.

Access points and base stations represent infrastructure equipment that is the closest to the end users. By caching on these devices, the multimedia content will be brought as close as possible to the end users. These network nodes work all the time, whether or not they are used for streaming/caching and their base power consumption will not impact the overall content delivery system power consumption which leads to better energy efficiency.

3.14.5 Algorithm description

The algorithm that will be developed and evaluated during the WP4 course will provide a framework for node selection during ON suitability determination, creation and maintenance phases in order to support proactive and reactive caching mechanisms for video content delivery/streaming over pervasive wireless mesh networks (WMN). This type of WMN requires for all APs to be able to cache certain amount of media data.

Proactive caching will provide initial network access node selection for placement of video files. To be able to achieve cognitive placement of files, proactive caching mechanism must take into account the following contextual data:

- Video content popularity (on local and more broad level);
- Spatial and time distribution of user requests;
- Profile of end users (their mobility patterns, viewing patterns, equipment capabilities, QoS requirements);
- Operator policies (protection of content, end users and network, QoS requirements, resource utilization requirements...);

- Status of backhaul nodes (available storage in APs, popularity of currently cached data and available bandwidth for streaming...);
- Backhaul traffic patterns.

By processing above mentioned contextual data, proactive caching mechanism will select appropriate network access nodes (wireless mesh network access points) and place certain number of copies of video file (video file's chunks) into their storage space.

Reactive caching mechanism will constantly monitor status of the network and changes in user requests in order to dynamically re-cache data in order to address these changes. Contextual data that will be taken into account for this mechanism are:

- Changes in backhaul traffic (in order to avoid congestion on some backhaul links);
- Changes in spatial user request distribution (more requesting users move from one AP to another);
- Changes in status of backhaul nodes (links congested, node down...);
- Popularity of files ready for proactive caching (if very popular file has to be cached in access points then storage space for it has to be freed).

Collected contextual data will be stored in databases and used for derivation of cognition about network environment and system performance. By using this cognitive information, algorithm is able to derive appropriate response to previously encountered situations and to predict best response for newly encountered problems.

When the algorithm detects a user request for file f which contains N chunks (k) and if that particular file is not locally cached in WMN access points, then the algorithm has to decide whether or not to cache new file or to proceed with streaming from source server (see Figure 77). If decision is made to cache new file in WMN APs, then candidate nodes have to be detected and selected. During the streaming process to the end user, chunks of video file f will be cached on selected APs and at the same time contextual data about system performance and resource utilisation will be collected.

If requested video file is stored on access points, algorithm needs to determine candidate nodes for streaming chunks of video file to the requesting user. Previously collected contextual data and derived knowledge will be used for selection of candidate nodes and derivation of streaming schedule that will provide the best system performance and network resource utilisation. During the streaming process algorithm will monitor system status by gathering contextual data and if changes in system environment reach some threshold (event triggered change) re-caching possibilities should be examined. If re-caching is not possible or is not expected to solve current problem, then streaming will be continued from source server. During streaming session from the source server, system will be monitored and streaming will be continued from APs if system environment status allows it. If re-caching is selected as the solution for the encountered problem, then appropriate APs will be selected and some chunks of the video file will be moved among APs. When re-caching process finishes the new streaming schedule will be derived and streaming session will continue. Contextual data about system performance, resource utilisation and end user perceived QoS/QoE will be gathered during algorithm cycle and saved in contextual database for further knowledge derivation.

For every user request ON will be created among selected WMN APs to support algorithm execution which will provide aggregation of storage resources in order to locally stream as much chunks of requested video file as possible. ON will provide support for reactive caching mechanism by enabling gathering and exchange of contextual data which will enable detection of any changes in access network environment. When values of gathered contextual data change above certain threshold, reactive caching mechanism will start the re-caching process over the created ON.

The proposed algorithm has specific roles in ON suitability, creation and maintenance stage as shown in Figure 78.

3.14.5.1 Suitability determination

When user sends request for particular video file, OneFIT system will check to see if this file (or number of its chunks) is stored locally in access network to which end user is connected. If not, system will decide what to do with user request. It can be forwarded to the origin server or to the other access network's manager. In this case ON will not be created. If requested video file (or number of its chunks) is locally stored on WMN APs, status of these APs will be inspected to see whether or not they are able to stream parts of particular video file on time and with requested quality. Depending on user requested QoS (acceptable delay, jitter and quality of presentation) management entity will decide whether or not to create ON. If decision is made to proceed with ON creation, candidate APs are found such that they can provide all parts of the requested video file and that they are able to do that on time (when requested).



Figure 77: Algorithm for contextual backhaul storage aggregation



Figure 78: Algorithm placement in OneFIT high level functional model

3.14.5.2 Creation

When candidate nodes are derived, creation phase has to choose among the candidate nodes those that are most appropriate for addressing the user request for the particular video file or those that are most appropriate for proactive caching of video content. For this decision to be made, appropriate backhaul traffic patterns have to be recognized and anticipated and user profiles have to take into account all characteristics that can impact the quality of candidate node selection (mobility, viewing patterns...). Selected APs have to address different system performance metrics (interference level, resource utilization, QoS maximization, power consumption minimization) which can be of more or less importance to the decision making process.

3.14.5.3 Maintenance

During the video streaming session reactive caching mechanism will be constantly processing contextual data about network environment and requesting users. When changes in these data have reached some threshold reconfiguration is required. This reconfiguration process will use reactive caching mechanism to reorder caching of video content or to include additional APs (previously indicated as candidates) and all of that in order to provide as much constant streaming session (the same QoS, resource utilization...) as possible. When changes in ON environment exceed some other previously determined threshold then ON has to be terminated and streaming session has to be handovered to the source server.

3.14.6 Implementation considerations

Centralized and distributed versions of the proposed algorithm will be developed for pervasive WMNs. APs of this type of WMN have the ability to cache content proactively (in advance) and reactively (as it passes through them). In centralized approach the algorithm will reside on wireless controller on which ON suitability, creation and maintenance decision making will take place. In decentralized approach APs will run the algorithm and ON logic.

Regarding the OneFIT functional architecture, proposed algorithm should be provided by the CSCI and CMON management entities in infrastructure access nodes as shown in Figure 79.

3.14.7 Algorithm evaluation

3.14.7.1 Simulation Environment description

Mathematical model in form of mixed integer linear program is derived. Currently this model provides optimal file replica placement for proactive caching. This caching mechanism takes into account user request distribution (spatial) and file popularity as well as storage capacity of network nodes and their power consumption in order to derive optimal selection of candidate nodes that are to store particular video file. Objective function is given in form of the aggregation function of two optimization criteria. The first criterion is minimization of average delivery tree length (expressed in number of router hops) and the second is minimization of total system power consumption. Importance of these two optimization criteria is depicted with the value of weight parameter introduced in the objective function.

Mathematica program package is used for creation of WMN environment and equations of mathematical model based on input parameters. Model is presented in form of equation matrices. These matrices are loaded into the Matlab program package where the MILP solver code is used to derive optimal solution of the problem.

Wireless mesh network for this experiment is shown in Figure 80. This is the mesh network with the k-connectivity between 1 and 4. This type of connectivity with multiple paths can be expected in practice since a good wireless mesh structure requires for every access point to be able to connect to at least two neighbouring APs. Blue rectangles represent wireless access points and all of them are candidates for replica placement. Red circles depict users that are requesting the video file. The green circle represents optimal connection for video server for the case of centralized video streaming. This solution is used for benchmarking the solutions gained when streaming is done only by the access points. Normalized power coefficients are used. Base power consumption for the typical mesh AP is around 18 Watts and additional 5 Watts (pessimistic point of view) will be required in order for AP to be CDN ready (implement streaming engine, maintain cached content...). Because APs work all the time, whether they are streaming or not, we don't need to include their base power consumption into the overall system power consumption.

Experimental environment will be further developed in order to support dynamism in WMN environment so that reactive caching part of the algorithm can be implemented and evaluated. First we will introduce stochastic mathematical model for system environment and heuristics for solving



it. Then simulations will be continued in available network simulators and at the end on real WMN testbed.

Figure 79: Algorithm placement in OneFIT functional architecture



Figure 80: Topology of wireless mesh network used for the experiment

3.14.7.2 First performance evaluation

Experimental results, for the example network graph depicted in Figure 80, show that the two optimization criteria mentioned before are mutually opposing. Minimization of power consumption criterion tends to centralize streaming approach and average delivery tree length criterion tends to distribute streaming process among as much APs as possible. This trade-off is shown in Figure 81. Parameter W is weight parameter in objective function that gives different priority to both optimization criteria. When W=1 we want to minimize average delivery tree length (ADTL) and when W-0 all we want to do is to minimize system power consumption.



Figure 81: Average delivery tree length and power consumption are two opposed optimisation criteria



Figure 82: Impact of the increasing storage capacity of the APs in terms of ADTL and consumed power metrics

In Figure 82 it is shown how AP storage size impacts previously mentioned optimization criteria. We can see that increase in AP storage size tends to minimize system power consumption but on the other hand by minimizing power consumption it tends to increase average delivery tree length (ADTL).

Finding optimal replica placement for one case of input parameters (user request distribution, set of candidate nodes for file replica placement, file popularity and caching storage limitation of APs) takes around 2 sec for the example graph shown in Figure 80. These experiments are conducted on laptop with 4GB of RAM and Intel CORE i5 processor on 2.5GHz. This execution time is acceptable for proactive caching mechanism. For reactive caching where speed is of great importance we will need to implement some heuristics for the MILP model solving which will speed up the calculations but we will not be able to guarantee that the obtained solution is optimal.

Reactive caching can be achieved with developed MILP model. Reactive caching mechanism will constantly monitor network environment and user request distribution and when changes in system reach some threshold, MILP model will be used to derive new near optimal replica placement in order to address newly introduced changes.

Further improvement of replica placement MILP model will follow. Model needs to take into account more contextual data (user mobility, specifics of wireless mesh environment, better bandwidth utilization...).

3.14.8 Requirements on the C4MS protocol definition & technical challenges

C4MS protocol should be able to support exchange of contextual data between WMN APs and between WMN APs and centralized management (i.e. wireless controller). Contextual data that needs to be captured from the system in order to implement ON that will achieve cognitive caching (proactive and reactive) is:

- User request distribution (spatial and in time);
- User equipment capabilities (storage size, screen resolution, processing power, available bandwidth);

- User viewing patterns (stopping the video stream, for how long, more interested in certain parts of the video);
- User mobility patterns;
- Access point's capabilities (supported caching and streaming of video, ON capability);
- Access point's current status (free space in caching storage, files in caching storage, expected load in particular interval of time, free bandwidth available for video streaming);
- Traffic patterns (statistical data about usage patterns of different links for other network services);
- Power consumption of different network nodes (in order to use power consumption minimization optimization criteria when selecting candidate nodes to store replica of video file);
- Operator and service provider policy exchange (minimal QoS requirements, network utilization requirements, protection of content and user's requirements).

Data that will be sent during and after algorithm execution:

- Streaming schedule needs to be sent to the requesting user;
- Capture data about QoS/QoE envisaged by the end user;
- Gather data about end user behaviour during streaming session (mobility, viewing patterns, device capabilities-speed of battery drain);
- Capture information about network resource utilization during the streaming process;
- Transfer cached data across access points when reactive caching demands it.

4. Conclusions

This deliverable reports the first 6 months of the WP4 activities and presents a first version of the algorithmic solutions for enabling opportunistic networks. In particular, the deliverable has identified the high-level functional model that captures the technical challenges associated to the management of ONs, namely suitability determination, creation, maintenance and termination. The different functionalities are mainly related to the nodes forming the ON, the radio paths to establish the communications in the ON and the assessment of gains to determine when and where the observed conditions advice the formation of an ON. Based on this functional model, the deliverable has presented the different algorithmic solutions to cover the identified management tasks. Each algorithm has been mapped to the use cases and scenarios in deliverable D2.1, and a state-of-the-art associated to each technical solution has been presented, prior to the description of the algorithm, including considerations on implementation. Also performance evaluation plans have been described, including initial performance results when available.

Further WP4 activities will focus on the performance assessment and synergic operation of algorithmic solutions enabling opportunistic networks (deliverable D4.2) and on the comprehensive evaluation of performance of synergic operation of integrated algorithms enabling opportunistic networks (deliverable D4.3).

Particular conclusions on the different proposed algorithms are given hereafter.

Discovery of terminals supporting opportunistic networks

This algorithm focuses on the efficient discovery of candidate nodes for an ON (in particular terminals) in a given geographical area. The goal is to improve existing discovery procedure by providing guidance from the infrastructure, e.g. about other terminals in the vicinity, their location and supported/active frequencies.

• Spectrum opportunity identification and selection

Concerning spectrum opportunity identification and selection, this deliverable has presented an algorithm based on the fittingness factor concept to be used in the spectrum selection process based on the available spectrum pools that have been found by the spectrum opportunity identification. Pool formation can respond to different criteria such as grouping spectrum blocks with high correlation formation or even that are fully similar. The fittingness factor is a metric that tries to capture the suitability of spectral resources exhibiting time-varying characteristics to support a set of heterogeneous CR applications in an ON. After defining the different steps of a spectrum selection decision making algorithm based on the fittingness factor concept, an initial evaluation has been carried out considering two different fittingness factor functions in a scenario with unknown interference variations in different pools. First, it has been analysed the capability of the fittingness factor to track interference variations and second the impact of the considered functions over the fulfilment of CR application requirements has been studied. Results have shown that even with a greedy approach, an efficient matching of spectral resources to CR application requirements can be achieved.

Machine learning based knowledge acquisition on spectrum usage

A machine learning base "knowledge acquisition" technique is proposed to provide a high-level, reliable picture of how spectrum will most likely be utilized in the longer term. This will allow a proactive approach to dynamic spectrum assignment i.e. to predict future spectrum demands in given time/location, based on past observations which will allow the opportunistic networks to appropriately use spectrum and further enhance utilization of available spectrum. The algorithm (detailed in D4.2) is expected to also support the logic necessary for forced reallocation of spectrum through monitoring, predicting, decision making and execution phases. The quality of predictions is naturally subject to the choice of learning technique deployed and therefore a number of state-of-

the-art learning techniques shall be evaluated. A high level description of requirements and key performance indicators has also been presented.

• <u>Techniques for aggregation of available spectrum bands/fragments</u>

A utility-based spectrum aggregation algorithm is proposed and a high level overview of the algorithm is presented. The details will be further elaborated in deliverable D4.2. To accommodate bandwidth requests, the proposed utility function is required to rank available spectrum blocks within the aggregation range of the device. The possible range for spectrum aggregation depends on the device's H/W capability. The utility function will consider channel throughput, PU activity level, user preference based on locations, and the possibility of creation of new fragments within aggregation region. After calculating ranks for all spectrum blocks, the algorithm will allocate the spectrum block with the highest ranking to a given bandwidth request. First performance results of state-of-art techniques have also been provided and discussed.

<u>Knowledge based suitability determination</u>

A Knowledge based suitability determination algorithm has been presented. The algorithm_relies on off-line simulations, which are conducted a priori so as to evaluate candidate solutions against multiple, disparate input parameters and assessment criteria. The algorithm will investigate under which circumstances the creation of the ON is suitable and beneficiary for the overall network. The evaluation will be performed for 3 different cases. The first two are differentiated with respect to the way that terminals are distributed around the WLAN AP (Uniform/Random) and the third one has mobility assumptions.

UE to UE Trusted direct path

Creating optimised data paths between UEs is a main goal of an opportunistic network. The change of data path has to be controlled by a dedicated algorithm in order to maximise the benefits for the network operator, and to keep the required level of security. The studied algorithm is designed for a 3GPP network architecture, and aims to determine the optimal data path for UE to UE direct communication. It aims to determine the physical data path the associated addressing scheme (L3/IP or L2/MAC level) and the security parameters associated. The evaluation will be performed for different use cases with the aim of measuring mainly the signalisation traffic.

• Selection of nodes and routes

The proposed algorithms take into account a distributed and a non-distributed approach. Both approaches are responsible for the creation of ONs taking into consideration multiple parameters. The delineation of such algorithm-strategies is the objective of this section. The algorithm of the distributed approach introduces a set of steps which are taken into consideration for the efficient selection of the ON nodes that will constitute the created network. Aligned with this statement, initially, each discovered node is being checked whether it is legitimate according to the policies of the network operator to participate to an ON. If the result is positive, then the evaluation of the discovered, candidate node continues according to a fitness function. The fitness function is based on a weighted, linear formula which takes into consideration energy, availability and delivery probability of the node. On the other hand, the algorithm of the non-distributed approach is based on the Ford-Fulkerson flow control algorithm. Initially, a congestion situation in a BS is identified and then non-congested BSs are found. The set of BSs is sent to the terminals in the congested area and the terminals in the congested area find paths to non-congested (and congested) BSs. This approach will lead to a solution which takes into account the flows that will pass from each terminal of the congested area till they find a non-congested BS.

<u>Route pattern selection in ad hoc network</u>

Concerning route pattern selection in ad hoc network, the algorithm described proposes to enhance the routing protocols to take into account the constraints associated to user applications, by selecting appropriate metrics for each service class and to compute these metrics in order to determine the most adapted route to exchange data. This algorithm is currently under implementation. First results will be presented in the D4.2 deliverable.

<u>QoS and Spectrum aware routing techniques</u>

A hybrid QoS and Spectrum aware routing techniques is proposed to simultaneously address challenges of spectrum availability (for secondary use) and route selection, in ONs. A high level description of requirements and key performance indicators has been presented. The proposed techniques (that will be further detailed in D4.2) will combine QoS assurance capability of QOLSR with a graph-theoretic based approach.

Application cognitive multipath routing in wireless network

Initial idea for the application cognitive multi-path routing algorithm has been presented. Routing algorithm will be developed and tested in wireless mesh network environment. Legacy proactive and on-demand routing protocols will be tested with newly introduced routing metric. This routing metric will be the main part of the proposed routing algorithm. It will address the WMN environment characteristics and it will be able to determine link cost based on profile of the application from which particular packet originated. Multiple paths will be detected and appropriate number will be selected and established. Packet forwarding mechanism will be responsible for sending packets belonging to particular application over appropriate subset of multiple paths. Evaluation will be done on software simulators as well as WMN testbed with open platform APs.

<u>Multi-flow routes co-determination</u>

Concerning Multi path Co-Determination, this deliverable presented protocol elements which combine "classical" ad-hoc routing protocol and network coding optimization in reasoning in terms of independent multi-flows (some of them being potentially established) routes co-determination, instead of single traffic route determination. This protocol offers the capability to catch the information needed in terms of topology and flows in order to decide at the ingress node level the best routes to benefit of network coding capabilities. Adaptation to particular topologies and traffic flows were explored, with the extensions to 1) multi-paths optimization determination, 2) application on the specific case of 2 flows bidirectional flows and 3) the definition of delegated ingress and egress nodes to extend the set of topologies the protocol may be applied. Simulations are currently under development to evaluate the process described on different topologies and flows situations.

<u>Techniques for network reconfiguration - topology design</u>

A technique for Topology Control is proposed to enable coordination in decision making among the ON nodes to generate a network connectivity map with desired global properties. Since the scenarios in OneFIT involve the coverage extension, capacity extension and traffic rerouting, it calls for an effective topology control. An efficient topology control mechanism will provide ONs with reliability and stability (Reduction in rerouting), reduction of energy consumption (Critical Transmission Range assignment), increase in network capacity (Capacity assignment/ optimization) and reduced cost. The proposed technique (detailed in D4.2) is based on multi objective/constraint approach for the design of TC enabling adaptive topology control.

• <u>Content conditioning and distributed storage virtualization/aggregation for context driven</u> <u>media delivery</u>

An algorithm for cognitive proactive and reactive multimedia content caching in pervasive wireless mesh network environment is presented in this deliverable. This algorithm considers backhaul storage resource aggregation through means of cognitive caching on WMN APs. Proactive caching algorithm will be based on knowledge statistically derived from gathered contextual data about multimedia content popularity, user request distribution and WMN capabilities. Second part of the cognitive caching algorithm is reactive caching whose task is to monitor changes in system environment and when those changes reach some threshold to initiate re-caching process among

WMN APs. First evaluation on performance and impact of proactive caching on WMN APs is presented. Reactive caching will be developed and tested in WMN environment in software simulators as well as WMN testbed with open platform APs which are capable of content caching. Joint performance of cognitive proactive and reactive caching will also be evaluated.

5. References

- [1] ICT-2009-257385 OneFIT Project, http://www.ict-onefit.eu/
- [2] OneFIT Deliverable D2.1 "Business scenarios, technical challenges and system requirements", October 2010
- [3] OneFIT Deliverable D2.2 "OneFIT functional and system architecture", February 2011.
- [4] OneFIT Deliverable D3.1 "Proposal of C4MS and inherent technical challenges", March 2011
- [5] IEEE 802.11: Wireless LAN Medium Access Control (MAC) and Physical Layer (PHY) Specifications. (2007 revision). IEEE-SA. 12 June 2007. doi:10.1109/IEEESTD.2007.373646. <u>http://standards.ieee.org/getieee802/download/802.11-2007.pdf</u>
- [6] A. Keranen, J. Ott, T. Karkkainen, "The ONE Simulator for DTN Protocol Evaluation", in Proc. SIMUTools '09 2nd International Conference on Simulation Tools and Techniques, Rome, 2009
- [7] J. Mitola III, G. Q. Maguire, "Cognitive Radio: Making Software Radios more Personal," IEEE Personal Communications, 6, 4, August, 1999, pp. 13-18.
- [8] I.F. Akyildiz, W.-Y. Lee, M.C. Vuran, S. Mohanty, "Next generation/dynamic spectrum access/cognitive radio wireless networks: a survey", Comput. Networks (Elsevier) 50 (13) (2006) 2127–2159
- [9] A. Sahai, D. Cabric, "A Tutorial on Spectrum Sensing: Fundamental Limits and Practical Challenges," Proceedings of the IEEE Symposium on New Frontiers in Dynamic Spectrum Access Networks (DySPAN), November, 2005.
- [10] D. Noguet (ed) "Sensing Techniques for Cognitive Radio State of the Art and Trends," April, 2009, (available at http://grouper.ieee.org/groups/scc41/6/documents/ white_papers/P1900.6_WhitePaper_Sensing_final.pdf)
- [11] Y. Zhao, L. Morales, J. Gaeddert, K. K. Bae, J.-S. Um, and J. H. Reed, "Applying radio environment maps to cognitive wireless regional area networks," 2nd IEEE International Symposium on New Frontiers in Dynamic Spectrum Access Networks, 2007. DySPAN 2007., April 2007, pp. 115 –118.
- [12] J. Riihijärvi, P. Mähönen, M. Petrova, and V. Kolar, "Enhancing cognitive radios with spatial statistics: From radio environment maps to topology engine," 4th International Conference on Cognitive Radio Oriented Wireless Networks and Communications, CROWNCOM '09., June 2009, pp. 1–6.
- [13] Z. Youping, L. Bin, and J. H. Reed, "Network support the radio environment map," in Cognitive Radio Technology, B. A. FETTE, Ed. Elsevier, 2006.Z. Youping, L. Bin, and J. H. Reed, "Network support - the radio environment map," in Cognitive Radio Technology, B. A. FETTE, Ed. Elsevier, 2006.
- [14] F. Bouali, O. Sallent, J. Pérez-Romero, R. Agustí, "Strengthening Radio Environment Maps with Primary-User Statistical Patterns for Enhancing Cognitive Radio Operation", CROWNCOM Conference, Osaka, Japan, June, 2011.
- [15] D. Chen, S. Yin, Q. Zhang, M. Liu, and S. Li, "Mining spectrum usage data: a large-scale spectrum measurement study," in Proceedings of the 15th annual international conference on Mobile computing and networking, ser. MobiCom '09. ACM, 2009, pp. 13– 24.

- [16] M. Wellens, J. Riihijärvi, and P. Mähönen, "Empirical time and frequency domain models of spectrum use," Physical Communication, vol. 2, no. 1-2, pp. 10 – 32, 2009.
- [17] E. Jung and X. Liu, "Opportunistic spectrum access in heterogeneous user environments," in New Frontiers in Dynamic Spectrum Access Networks, 2008. DySPAN 2008. 3rd IEEE Symposium on, Oct. 2008, pp. 1–11.
- [18] X. Liu, B. Krishnamachari, and H. Liu, "Channel selection in multi-channel opportunistic spectrum access networks with perfect sensing," in New Frontiers in Dynamic Spectrum, 2010. DySPAN 2010. IEEE Symposium on, apr. 2010, pp. 1–8.
- [19] D. Xu, E. Jung, and X. Liu, "Optimal bandwidth selection in multi-channel cognitive radio networks: How much is too much?" in New Frontiers in Dynamic Spectrum Access Networks, 2008. DySPAN 2008. 3rd IEEE Symposium on, Oct. 2008, pp. 1–11.
- [20] D. Chen, Q. Zhang, and W. Jia, "Aggregation aware spectrum assignment in cognitive adhoc networks," in Cognitive Radio Oriented Wireless Networks and Communications, 2008. CrownCom 2008. 3rd International Conference on, May 2008, pp. 1–6.
- [21] U. Berthold, F. Fu, M. van der Schaar, and F. Jondral, "Detection of spectral resources in cognitive radios using reinforcement learning," in New Frontiers in Dynamic Spectrum Access Networks, 2008. DySPAN 2008. 3rd IEEE Symposium on, Oct. 2008, pp. 1–5.
- [22] K.-L. Yau, P. Komisarczuk, and P. Teal, "A context-aware and intelligent dynamic channel selection scheme for cognitive radio networks," in Cognitive Radio Oriented Wireless Networks and Communications, 2009. CROWNCOM '09. 4th International Conference on, June 2009, pp. 1–6.
- [23] Y. Teng, Y. Zhang, F. Niu, C. Dai, and M. Song, "Reinforcement learning based auction algorithm for dynamic spectrum access in cognitive radio networks," in Vehicular Technology Conference Fall (VTC 2010-Fall), 2010 IEEE 72nd, sep. 2010, pp. 1 –5.
- [24] J. Vartiainen, M. Höyhtyä, J. Lehtomäki, T. Bräysy, "Priority channel selection based on detection history database," Proceedings of the Fifth International Conference on Cognitive Radio Oriented Wireless Networks & Communications (CROWNCOM), pp.1-5, 9-11 June 2010
- [25] P. A. Kumar Acharya, S. Singh, and H. Zheng, "Reliable open spectrum communications through proactive spectrum access," in Proceedings of the first international workshop on Technology and policy for accessing spectrum, ser. TAPAS '06. New York, NY, USA: ACM, 2006.
- [26] L. Yang, L. Cao, and H. Zheng, "Proactive channel access in dynamic spectrum networks," Physical Communication, vol. 1, no. 2, pp. 103 111, 2008.
- [27] L. Yang; Yuning Dong; H. Zhang; Haitao Zhao; Haixian Shi; Xingxing Zhao; , "QoS Provisioning Spectrum Decision Algorithm Based on Predictions in Cognitive Radio Networks," Wireless Communications Networking and Mobile Computing (WiCOM), 2010 6th International Conference on , vol., no., pp.1-4, 23-25 Sept. 2010
- [28] M. Hoyhtya, S. Pollin, and A. Mammela, "Classification-based predictive channel selection for cognitive radios," in IEEE Int. Conf. Commun. ICC, South Africa, May 2010.
- [29] Won-Yeol Lee; I.F. Akyldiz, "A Spectrum Decision Framework for Cognitive Radio Networks," IEEE Transactions on Mobile Computing, vol.10, no.2, pp.161-174, Feb. 2011
- [30] Q. Zhao, L. Tong, A. Swami, and Y. Chen, "Decentralized cognitive MAC for opportunistic spectrum access in ad hoc networks: A POMDP framework," IEEE Journal on Selected Areas in Communications, vol. 25, no. 3, pp. 589–600, 2007.

- [31] Y. Chen, Q. Zhao, and A. Swami, "Joint design and separation principle for opportunistic spectrum access in the presence of sensing errors," Proc. of IEEE Asilomar Conference on Signals, Systems, and Computers, November,, 2006.
- [32] Q. Zhao and K. Liu, "Detecting, tracking, and exploiting spectrum opportunities in unslotted primary systems," Proc. of IEEE Radio and Wireless Symposium (RWS), Jan., 2008.
- [33] L. Stabellini "Energy-aware channel selection for cognitive wireless sensor networks," 7th International Symposium on Wireless Communication Systems (ISWCS), pp.892-896, 19-22 Sept. 2010
- [34] Haipeng Yao; Xuan Sun; Zheng Zhou; Liang Tang; Lei Shi; , "Joint optimization of subchannel selection and spectrum sensing time for multiband cognitive radio networks," International Symposium on Communications and Information Technologies (ISCIT), pp.1211-1216, 26-29 Oct. 2010
- [35] F. F. Digham, "Joint power and channel allocation for cognitive radios," Proc. IEEE Wireless Commun. Networking Conf., 2008, pp. 882–887
- [36] P. Cheng, Z. Zhang, H.-H. Chen, and P. Qiu, "Optimal distributed joint frequency, rate and power allocation in cognitive OFDMA systems," IET Commun., vol. 2, no. 6, pp. 815–826, 2008.
- [37] Dong In Kim; Long Le; E. Hossain, "Resource Allocation for Cognitive Radios in Dynamic Spectrum Access Environment," 3rd International Conference on Cognitive Radio Oriented Wireless Networks and Communications, CrownCom 2008,pp.1-6, 15-17 May 2008
- [38] H. Nam, M. Ghorbel, and M. Alouini, "Location-based resource allocation for OFDMA cognitive radio systems," Proceedings of the Fifth International Conference on Cognitive Radio Oriented Wireless Networks Communications (CROWNCOM), Jun. 2010, pp. 1 –5.
- [39] I. Malanchini, M. Cesana, and N. Gatti, "On spectrum selection games in cognitive radio networks," IEEE Global Telecommunications Conference, GLOBECOM 2009. Nov. 2009, pp. 1–7.
- [40] Hao He; Jie Chen; Shoufeng Deng; Shaoqian Li; , "Game Theoretic Analysis of Joint Channel Selection and Power Allocation in Cognitive radio Networks," 3rd International Conference on Cognitive Radio Oriented Wireless Networks and Communications, CrownCom 2008, pp.1-5, 15-17 May 2008
- [41] S. R. Saunders, Antennas and Propagation for Wireless Communication Systems. John Wiley & Sons Ltd, 1999.
- [42] M. Rahnema, UMTS Network Planning, Optimization, and Inter-Operation with GSM, Wiley-IEEE Press. 2007.
- [43] B. Sklar, "Rayleigh fading channels in mobile digital communication systems I. Characterization," IEEE Commun. Mag., vol. 35, no. 7, July 1997, pp. 90–100.
- [44] M. Matinmikko, T. Rauma, M. Mustonen and J. Del Ser "Architecture and Approach for Obtaining Spectrum Availability Information" *in Proc. VTC Spring 2011*, 15-18 May 2011.
- [45] M. Matinmikko, T. Rauma, M. Mustonen, I. Harjula, H. Sarvanko, and A. Mämmelä, "Application of fuzzy logic to cognitive radio systems," *IEICE Trans. Commun.*, vol. E92-B, Dec. 2009, pp. 3572-3580.

- [46] G. Yuan, X. Zhang, W. Wang, and Y. Yang, "Carrier aggregation for LTE-advanced mobile communication systems," IEEE Communications Magazine, vol. 48, no. 2, pp. 88 –93, 2010
- [47] D. Chen, S. Yin, Q. Zhang, M. Liu, and S. Li, "Mining spectrum usage data: a large-scale spectrum measurement study," in Proceedings of the 15th annual international conference on Mobile computing and networking, ser. MobiCom '09. New York, NY, USA: ACM, 2009, pp. 13–24.
- [48] L. Badia, M. Lindström, J.Zander, M. Zorzi, "Demand and Pricing Effects on the Radio Resource Allocation of Multimedia Communication Services", IEEE Globecom, 2003.
- [49] D. Thilakawardana, K. Moessner, R. Tafazolli, "Darwinian approach for dynamic spectrum allocation in next generation systems", IET Communications, July 2008
- [50] El Nainay, M.Y., Friend, D. H., and MacKenzie, A.B., "Channel Allocation & Power Control for Dynamic Spectrum Cognitive Networks using a Localized Island Genetic Algorithm", DySPAN 2008
- [51] Kok-Lim Alvin Yau, Peter Komisarczuk and Paul D. Teal, "A Context-aware and Intelligent Dynamic Channel Selection Scheme for Cognitive Radio Networks", CrownCom 2009
- [52] M.Di Felice, K. Roy Chowdhury, C. Wu, L. Bononi, and W. Meleis, "Learning-Based Spectrum Selection in Cognitive Radio Ad Hoc Networks", Wired/Wireless Internet Communications (WWIC) 2010
- [53] Francisco Bernardo, Ramon Agusti, Jordi Perez-Romero and Oriol Sallent, "Distributed Spectrum Management based on Reinforcement Learning", CrownCom 2009
- [54] 3GPP Tdoc R4-101062, "LTE-A deployment scenarios", NTT DOCOMO, Deutshce Telekom, TeliaSonera, US Cellular, CMCC, AT&T, KDDI, Telecom Italia, Orange, Verizon, Telenor, Tmobile USA, Sprint, Telefonica, SKT, LGT, KT, Clearwire, February 2010
- [55] IEEE P802.16m/D6 "Part 16: Air Interface for Fixed and Mobile Broadband Wireless Access Systems; Advanced Air Interface", May 2010
- [56] C. Cordeiro and M.Ghosh, Philips, "Channel Bonding versus Channel Aggregation, doc: IEEE 802.22-06/0108r0", July 2006
- [57] Furong Huang, Wei Wang, et al., "Prediction-based Spectrum Aggregation with Hardware Limitation in Cognitive Radio Networks", Vehicular Technology Conference (VTC 2010-Spring), 2010
- [58] K. Ahmavaara, H. Haverinen, and R. Pichna, "Interworking Architecture Between 3GPP and WLAN Systems," IEEE Commun. Mag., vol. 41, no.11, Nov 2003
- [59] 3GPP TS 25.467 V9.2.0 (2010-03): 3rd Generation Partnership Project; Technical Specification Group Radio Access Network; UTRAN architecture for 3G Home Node B (HNB); Stage 2
- [60] D.Cavalcanti et al. "Issues in integrating cellular networks WLANs, and MANETs: a futuristic heterogeneous wireless network," IEEE Wireless Communications, vol.12, no.3, pp. 30- 41, June 2005
- [61] A. Saatsakis, P. Demestichas, "Context matching for realizing cognitive wireless networks segments", Wireless Personal Communications, to appear
- [62] A.Saatsakis, K.Tsagkatis, G.Dimitrakopoulos, A.Asvesta, P.Demestichas, "Emerging Management Strategies for the Introduction of Cognition in B3G Wireless Systems", in Proc. ICT-Mobile Summit 2009, Santander, Spain, June 10th -12th

- [63] K. Tsagkaris, M. Logothetis, P. Demestichas, "Investigation of the QoS provision potentials of the exploitation of instrastructureless segments by composite wireless networks", 2010, accepted for publication to the Ad-hoc and Sensor Wireless Networks Journal, Journal Papers
- [64] Java Agent DEvelopment Platform (JADE), Web site: http://jade.tilab.com, accessed October 2010
- [65] OMNet++ , online available at: <u>http://www.omnetpp.org/</u>
- [66] Charles E. Perkins, Elizabeth M. Belding-Royer, and Samir Das. "Ad Hoc On Demand Distance Vector (AODV) Routing." IETF RFC 3561
- [67] T. Clausen, P. Jacquet, "Optimized Link State Routing Protocol (OLSR)" IETF RFC 3626
- [68] S. Ruehrup, "Theory and Practice of Geographic Routing", in Liu, Chu, Leung, Ad Hoc and Sensor Wireless Networks: Architectures, Algorithms and Protocols, Bentham Science, 2009.
- [69] Y. Chen, T. Farley, and N. Ye, QoS Requirements of Network Applications on the Internet. Inf. Knowl. Syst. Manag. 4, 1, Jan. 2004, pp. 55-76.
- [70] Cisco White Paper Understanding Delay in Packet Voice Networks , available online at:http://www.cisco.com/en/US/tech/tk652/tk698/technologies_white_paper09186a008 00a8993.shtm
- [71] TS 23.402 Architecture enhancements for non-3GPP accesses
- [72] TR 23829 Local IP Access and Selected IP Traffic Offload (LIPA-SIPTO)
- [73] TS 23.261 IP flow mobility and seamless Wireless Local Area Network (WLAN) offload
- [74] TS 24.327, Mobility between 3GPP Wireless Local Area Network (WLAN) interworking (I-WLAN) and 3GPP systems
- [75] V. Vishnumurthy, P. Francis, "On Heterogeneous Overlay Construction and Random Node Selection in Unstructured P2P Networks", in Proc. INFOCOM 2006, 25th IEEE International Conference on Computer Communications, 2006
- [76] B. Rong, A. Hafid, "A Distributed Relay Selection Algorithm for Cooperative Multicast in Wireless Mesh Networks", in Proc. 5th International Conference on Mobile Ad-hoc and Sensor Networks, Fujian, 2009
- [77] F. Bouabdallah, N. Bouabdallah, "The tradeoff between maximizing the sensor network lifetime and the fastest way to report reliably an event using reporting nodes' selection" Computer Communications 31, 1763–1776, 2008
- [78] A. Verma, H. Sawant, J. Tan, "Selection and navigation of mobile sensor nodes using a sensor network", Pervasive and Mobile Computing 2, 65–84, 2006
- [79] H. Chen, H. Wu, N. Tzeng, "Grid-based Approach for Working Node Selection in Wireless Sensor Networks" in Proc. IEEE International Conference on Communication, 2004
- [80] S. Han, Y. Xia, "Optimal node-selection algorithm for parallel download in overlay content-distribution networks", Computer Networks 53, 1480–1496, 2009
- [81] A. Vahdat, D. Becker, "Epidemic routing for partially connected ad hoc networks", Technical Report CS-200006, Duke University, April 2000
- [82] T. Spyropoulos, K. Psounis, C. Raghavendra, "Spray and Wait: An Efficient Routing Scheme for Intermittently Connected Mobile Networks", in Proc. of ACM SIGCOMM Workshop on Delay-Tolerant Networking (WDTN), 2005

- [83] L. R. Ford, D. R. Fulkerson, "Maximal flow through a network". Canadian Journal of Mathematics 8: 399–404, 1956.
- [84] D. E. Knuth, The Art Of Computer Programming Vol 1. 3rd ed., Boston: Addison-Wesley, ISBN 0-201-89683-4, 1997.
- [85] 3GPP TS 23.105 "Services and service capabilities".
- [86] 3GPP TS 23.107 "Quality of Service (QoS) concept and architecture".
- [87] R. Massin, C. Lamy-Bergot, C. Le Martret and R. Fracchia, "OMNeT++ based cross-layer simulator for content transmission over wireless ad hoc networks," EURASIP Journal on Wireless Communications and Networking, 2010
- [88] G. Santhi, A. Nachiappan, "A Survey of QoS Routing Protocols for Mobile Ad Hoc Networks", *International Journal*, 2(4), 125-136, 2010.
- [89] T. Clausen and P. Jacquet, "RFC3626: Optimized Link State Routing Protocol (OLSR)," RFC Editor United States, 2003.
- [90] H. Badis and K. Al Agha "Quality of Service for Ad hoc Optimized Link State Routing Protocol (QOLSR)" IETF-63 Meeting : Internet Engineering Task Force, draft- badis-manetqolsr-02.txt, Vancouver, Canada, November 2005. Draft IETF
- [91] L. Chesnay, K.A. Agha, "CEQMM : A Complete and Efficient Quality of service Model for MANETs". PE-WASUN '06 Proceedings of the 3rd ACM international workshop on Performance evaluation of wireless ad hoc, sensor and ubiquitous networks, 25-32, 2006.
- [92] C. Perkins, E. Belding-Royer, S. Das IETF RFC 3561, available from http://www.ietf.org/rfc/rfc3561.txt
- [93] G.S. Matrnr, (n.d.). AODV Routing Protocol. Seminar Technische Informatik, 1-13.
- [94] C.E.Perkins, E.M. Royer and S.R. Das, "Ad hoc On- Demand Distance Vector(AODV) Routing", IETF Internet Draft: draftietf- manet-aodv-05.txt. (2000a).
- [95] S. Sridhar, A Survey on QoS Based Routing Protocols for MANET. October, 8(3).
- [96] L. Jian , L. Fang-min "An Improvement of AODV Protocol Based on Reliable Delivery in Mobile Ad hoc Networks", Fifth International Conference on Information Assurance and Security, 2009.
- [97] G. S. Ahn, A. T. Campbell, A. Veres and L. H. Sun, "SWAN: Service differentiation in stateless wireless ad hoc networks," in INFOCOM 2002. Twenty-First Annual Joint Conference of the IEEE Computer and Communications Societies. Proceedings. IEEE, 2002, pp. 457-466 vol. 2.
- [98] B. Karp, H.T. Kung, H. T. "GPSR : Greedy Perimeter Stateless Routing for Wireless Networks". *MobiCom '00 Proceedings of the 6th annual international conference on Mobile computing and networking*, 243 254, 2000.
- [99] K.R. Chowdhury, M.D. Felice, "SEARCH: A routing protocol for mobile cognitive radio adhoc networks", Computer Communications, Volume 32, Issue 18, Cognitive Radio and Dynamic Spectrum Sharing Systems, 15 December 2009, Pages 1983-1997, ISSN 0140-3664.
- [100] C. Xin, B. Xie, C.-C. Shen, "A novel layered graph model for topology formation and routing in dynamic spectrum access networks," Proc. IEEE DySPAN, pp. 308–317, Nov. 2005.
- [101] X. Zhou, L. Lin, J. Wang, X. Zhang, "Cross-layer routing design in cognitive radio networks by colored multigraph model," Wirel. Pers.Commun., vol. 49, no. 1, pp. 123–131, 2009.

- [102] Y. Hou, Y. Shi, H. Sherali, "Optimal spectrum sharing for multi-hop software defined radio networks," Proc. IEEE INFOCOM, pp. 1–9, 2007.
- [103] Y. Hou, Y. Shi, H. Sherali, "Spectrum sharing for multi-hop networking with cognitive radios," IEEE J. Sel. Areas Commun., vol. 26, no. 1, pp. 46–155, 2008.
- [104] M. Ma, D. Tsang, "Joint spectrum sharing and fair routing in cognitive radio networks," Proc. IEEE CCNC, pp. 978–982, 2008.
- [105] C.W. Pyo, M. Hasegawa, "Minimum weight routing based on a common link control radio for cognitive wireless ad hoc networks," Proc. IWCMC, pp. 399–404, 2007.
- [106] M. Xie, W. Zhang, K.-K. Wong, "A geometric approach to improve spectrum efficiency for cognitive relay networks," IEEE Trans. Wirel. Commun., vol. 9, no. 1, pp. 268–281, 2010.
- [107] H. Ma, L. Zheng, X. Ma, Y. Luo, "Spectrum aware routing for multi-hop cognitive radio networks with a single transceiver," Proc. CrownCom, pp. 1–6, 2008.
- [108] G. Cheng, W. Liu, Y. Li, W. Cheng, "Spectrum aware on-demand routing in cognitive radio networks, Proc. IEEE DySPAN, pp. 571–574, 2007.
- [109] G. Cheng, W. Liu, Y. Li, W. Cheng, "Joint on-demand routing and spectrum assignment in cognitive radio networks, Proc. IEEE ICC, pp. 6499–6503, 2007.
- [110] B. Zhang, Y. Takizawa, A. Hasagawa, A. Yamaguchi, and S. Obana, "Tree-based routing protocol for cognitive wireless access networks," Proc. IEEE WCNC, pp. 4207-4211, 2007.
- [111] G.-M. Zhu, I. Akyildiz, G.-S. Kuo, "STOD-RP: A spectrum-tree based on demand routing protocol for multi-hop cognitive radio networks," Proc. IEEE GLOBECOM, pp. 1–5, 2008.
- [112] H. Khalife, S. Ahuja, N. Malouch, M. Krunz, "Probabilistic path selection in opportunistic cognitive radio networks," Proc. IEEE GLOBECOM, pp. 1–5, 2008.
- [113] A. Sampath, L. Yang, L. Cao, H. Zheng, B.Y. Zhao, "High throughput spectrum-aware routing for cognitive radio based ad-hoc networks," Proc. CrownCom, 2008.
- [114] L. Ding, T. Melodia, S. Batalama, M.J. Medley, "ROSA: Distributed joint routing and dynamic spectrum allocation in cognitive radio ad hoc networks," Proc. ACM MSWiM, pp. 13–20, 2009.
- [115] M. Othman, "Performance Comparison of MANET Associativity Based Routing (ABR) and the Improvisation Done for a More Reliable and Efficient Routing,".
- [116] R. Dube, C. D. Rais, K. Y. Wang and S. K. Tripathi, "Signal stability-based adaptive routing (SSA) for ad hoc mobile networks," Personal Communications, IEEE, vol. 4, pp. 36-45, 1997.
- [117] E. M. Royer and C. K. Toh, "A review of current routing protocols for ad hoc mobile wireless networks," Personal Communications, IEEE, vol. 6, pp. 46-55, 1999.
- [118] T. Camp, J. Boleng and V. Davies, "A survey of mobility models for ad hoc network research," Wireless Communications and Mobile Computing, vol. 2, pp. 483-502, 2002.
- [119] P. Almers, E. Bonek, A. Burr, N. Czink, M. Debbah, V. Degli-Esposti, H. Hofstetter, P. Kyösti, D. Laurenson and G. Matz, "Survey of channel and radio propagation models for wireless MIMO systems," EURASIP Journal on Wireless Communications and Networking, vol. 2007, pp. 56-56, 2007.
- [120] Y. Yang, J. Wang, R. Kravets, "Designing routing metrics for wireless mesh networks", IEEE wokshop on wireless mesh networks, 2005.

- [121] ICT-215320-EU-MESH-D4.4, "Design and prototype implementation of QoS routing", January 2010.
- [122] F. Li, P. Bucciol, L. Vandoni, N. Fragoulis, S. Zanoli, L. Leschiutta, O. Lazaro, "Broadband Internet Access via Multi-Hop Wireless Mesh Networks: Design, Protocol and Experiments", Wireless Pers Commun, Springer 2010.
- [123] M.Bourdellès, S.Pega "Routing pattern selection for opportunist network management", SDR'11 WinnComm-Europe, Bruxelles, 22-24 June 2011.
- [124] M.Bourdellès, S.Pega. "Procédé Pour Optimiser Les Capacités D'un Réseau De Télécommunication De Type Ad-Hoc", patent N° 11/01090 taken out
- [125] T.Clausen and P. Jacquet IETF RFC 3626, available from <u>http://hipercom.inria.fr/olsr/rfc3626.txt</u>
- [126] T.Clausen, C. Dearlove, P. Jacquet, "The Optimized Link State Routing Protocol version 2" draft-ietf-manet-olsrv2-11, Internet-Draf April 2010, work in progress
- [127] I. Chakeres, C. Perkins, "Dynamic MANET On-demand (DYMO) routing", draft 21, July 26, 2010, available from http://tools.ietf.org/html/draft-ietf-manet-dymo-21, work in progress.
- [128] C-K. Toh, "Associativity-Based Routing for Ad hoc Mobile Networks," IEEE Personal Communications, Vol. 4, No. 2, pp. 103 – 139, March 1997
- [129] G-S. Ahn; A. T. Campbell, A. Veres, L-H. Sun "SWAN: service differentiation in stateless wireless ad hoc networks", Twenty-First Annual Joint Conference of the IEEE Computer and Communications Societies. Proceedings, INFOCOM 2002.
- [130] H. Badis, A. Munaretto, K. Al Agha and G. Pujolle, "Optimal Path Selection in a Link State QoS Routing Protocol", In the proceedings of IEEE VTC'04 spring, Italy, May 2004
- [131] Hakim Badis, Khaldoum A. Agha, "CEQMM: a Complete and Efficient Quality od service Model for MANETs"
- [132] R.W. Yeung and Z. Zhang, "Distributed source coding for satellite communications," IEEE Trans. Inf. Theory, pp. 1111–1120, 1999.
- [133] R. Ahlswede, N. Cai, S-Y. R. Li, and R. W. Yeung, "Network information flow," IEEE Trans. on Information Theory, pp. 1204–1216, July 2000.
- [134] S. Katti, H. Rahul, W. Hu, D.Katabi, M. Medard, J. Crowcroft,"XORs in the air: Practical Wireless Network Coding" IEEE/ACM Transactions on Networking, june 2008 Volume 16, issue 3 pages 497-510 ISSN 1063-6692
- [135] P. Santi, "Topology Control in Wireless Ad Hoc and Sensor Networks," ACM Computing Surveys, vol. 37, pp.164-194, 2005.
- [136] G. Srivastava, P. Boustead, and J. F. Chicharo, "A Comparision of Topology Control Algorithms for Ad-hoc Networks," in 2003 Australian Telecommunications, Networks and Applications Conference, 2003.
- [137] R. Ramanathan and R. Rosales-Hain, "Topology control of multihop wireless networks using transmit poweradjustment," in 19th Annual Joint Conference of the IEEE Computer and Communications Societies, 2000.
- [138] P. Gupta, P. Kumar, The capacity of wireless networks. IEEE Trans. Inf. Theo. 46, 2, 388– 404, 2000.
- [139] L. Kirousis, E. Kranakis, D. Krizanc, A. Pelc, Power consumption in packet radio networks. Theoret. Comput. Sci. 243, 289–305, 2000

- [140] W. Song, Y. Wang, X. Li, O. Frieder "Localized algorithms for energy efficient topology in wireless ad hoc networks". In Proceedings of ACM MobiHoc. 98–108, 2004.
- [141] V. Rodoplu and T. H. Meng, "Minimum energy mobile wireless networks," IEEE Journal on Selected Areas in Communications, vol. 17, pp. 1333-1344, 1999.
- [142] N. Li, J. C. Hou, and L. Sha, "Design and analysis of an MST-based topology control algorithm," in INFOCOM 2003. Twenty-Second Annual Joint Conference of the IEEE Computer and Communications Societies, 2003.
- [143] Ali Saffari, A Cluster Based Topology Control Algorithm for Wireless Ad-Hoc Networks ICSNC 2006 IEEE Computer Society USA 2006.
- [144] Suchismita Chinara and Santanu Kumar Rath, Topology Control by Transmission Range Adjustment Protocol for Clustered Mobile Ad Hoc Networks ISRN Communications and Networking Volume 2011 (2011), Article ID 147925.
- [145] L. Li, J. Halpern, V. Bahl, Y.-M. Wang, and R.Wattenhofer, "Analysis of a Cone-Based Distributed Topology Control Algorithm for Wireless MultihopNetworks," in Twentieth ACM Symposium on Principles of Distributed Computing (PODC), 2001.
- [146] Quansheng Guan, F. Richard Yu, Shengming Jiang Prediction-Based Topology Control and Routing in Cognitive Radio Mobile Ad Hoc Networks IEEE TRANSACTIONS ON VEHICULAR TECHNOLOGY, VOL. 59, NO. 9, NOVEMBER 2010.
- [147] S. Borbash, E. Jennings "Distributed topology control algorithm for multihop wireless networks". In Proceedings of the IEEE International Joint Conference on Neural Networks. 355–360, 2002.
- [148] N. Ramanathan, R. Rosales-Hain, "Topology control of multihop wireless networks using transmit power adjustment" In Proceedings of IEEE Infocom 00. 404–413, 2000.
- [149] D. Blough, M. Leoncini, G. Resta, P. Santi "The k-neighbors protocol for symmetric topology control in ad hoc networks". In Proceedings of the ACM MobiHoc 03. 141–152, 2003.
- [150] Al-M. K. Pathan, R. Buyya, "A taxonomy and Survey of Content Delivery Networks", GRIDS laboratory University of Melbourne 2009.
- [151] M. Zink, P. Shenoy, "Caching and distribution issues for streaming content distribution networks", Web Content Delivery, chapter 11.
- [152] A. K. W. Yim, R. Buyya, "Decentralized media streaming infrastructure (DeMSI)", Journal of Systems Architectures, Elsevier 2006.
- [153] C. N. Lee, Y. C. Kao, M. T. Tsai, "A vEB-tree-based architecture for interactive video on demand services in peer-to-peer networks", Journal of Network and Computer Applications, Elsevier 2010.
- [154] K. A. Skevik, V. Goebel, T. Plagemann, "Evaluation of a comprehensive P2P video-ondemand streaming system", Computer networks, Elsevier 2009.
- [155] H. Yin, C. Lin, Q. Zhang, Z. Chen, D. Wu, "TrustStream: A secure and Scalable Architecture for Large-Scale Internet Media Streaming", IEEE Transactions on circuits and systems for video technology vol.18, December 2008.
- [156] V. Valancius, N. Laoutaris, L. Massoulie, "Greening the Internet with Nano Data Centers", CoNEXT December 2009.